## **Tissue engineering for prenatal applications**

THÈSE Nº 6591 (2015)

PRÉSENTÉE LE 23 JUIN 2015 À LA FACULTÉ DES SCIENCES DE LA VIE CHAIRE MERCK-SERONO EN TECHNOLOGIES D'ADMINISTRATION DE MÉDICAMENTS PROGRAMME DOCTORAL EN BIOTECHNOLOGIE ET GÉNIE BIOLOGIQUE

## ÉCOLE POLYTECHNIQUE FÉDÉRALE DE LAUSANNE

POUR L'OBTENTION DU GRADE DE DOCTEUR ÈS SCIENCES

PAR

# Anna-Sofia Johanna KIVELIÖ

acceptée sur proposition du jury:

Prof. N. Stergiopulos, président du jury Prof. J. A. Hubbell, Dr M. Ehrbar, directeurs de thèse Prof. M. Lütolf, rapporteur Prof. H. Redl, rapporteur Dr A. Scherberich, rapporteur



### Summary

Fetal therapies have become available for a restricted number of life-threatening clinical conditions. Harnessing tissue engineering for prenatal applications has not been widely pursued even though isolating cells from fetal and extraembryonic tissues has been routinely done for years. There are also several studies comparing adult mesenchymal stem cells and their fetal counterparts in repairing various tissues indicating that fetal cells would be more potent for repairing tissue damage and excellent raw material for tissue engineering. Additionally, reconstructing congenital tissue defects such as cleft palate prenatally or in early infantry is expected to produce better results since tissue engineered constructs would be better tolerated and integrated into the recipient owing to more primitive immune system and better healing potential, not to mention that young patients would benefit from living replacement material even more than adults as it would adapt to their growing bodies.

Major reasons for this lack of advances in fetal tissue engineering is that the field of fetal surgery has not been developed enough as well as the fact that any interventions in the uterine cavity poses a significant risk of miscarriage in the form of rupture of the fetal membranes. Iatrogenic preterm prelabour rupture of fetal membranes (iPPROM) occurs in 6-45% of the cases after fetoscopic procedures. It is associated with a range of serious complications including high incidence of morbidity to respiratory distress syndrome (RDS), cerebral palsy, blindness, deafness, or necrotizing enterocolitis posing a significant threat to fetal survival and well-being. Additionally, both fetal and perinatal therapeutic options are often limited due to the lack of sufficient or adequate tissue substitutes for the repair or replacement of defective tissues.

The objectives of this thesis were twofold: i) the development of materials based and tissue engineering based strategies to prevent iPPROM after diagnostic or therapeutic interventions into the amniotic cavity and ii) the generation of tissue substitutes from patient derived fetal cells, which can be employed for prenatal or perinanal transplantation to restore or replace defective tissues.

For the prevention of iPPROM, mussel-mimetic tissue adhesive (mussel glue) a biomaterial which was recently described to not compromise cell viability and to have good tissue sealing capability was compared to fibrin glue. In this *in vivo* study we assessed whether in a mid-gestational rabbit model punctured fetal membranes could be efficiently sealed with mussel glue. In the same study we also assessed whether a scaffold made of decellularized amnion containing the natural biological signals could induce healing once immobilized with glue. Mussel glue showed comparable *in vivo* performance to fibrin glue in sealing fetal membranes though no apparent healing of the membranes could be observed in any of the samples.

The limited ability of naturally derived scaffolds to promote fetal membrane healing inspired the engineering of synthetic plugging material with specifically tailored biological and mechanical properties which could activate the cells in the amnion and induce a healing response. In this thesis the

modularly designed biomimetic poly(ethylene glycol) (PEG)-based hydrogel platform (called TG-PEG from here on) was used together with fetal cells to demonstrate that upon presentation of appropriate biological cues in 3D tissue mimicking environment, mesenchymal progenitor cells from amnion can be mobilized, induced to proliferate and supported in maintaining their native extracellular matrix production, thus creating a suitable environment for healing to take place. These data provide the basis for future engineering of materials with defined mechanical and biochemical properties and the ability to present migration and proliferation inducing factors, namely PDGF, bFGF, or EGF which could be key in resolving the clinical problem of iPPROM and allowing the field of fetal surgery to move forward.

Cleft palate, where the bones of the palatal halves fail to fuse properly, is one of the most common birth defects. Tissue engineering has been envisioned as a treatment option but current approaches have been limited by the lack of i) appropriate autologous cell sources and ii) structural organization and vascularization. Tissue engineering of cleft palates using of autologous amniocentesis-derived and thus ethically unproblematic fetal amniotic fluid cells (AFCs) could be done parallel to the ongoing pregnancy with living reconstruction material being ready when the child is born. We describe using TG-PEG hydrogels to first evaluate 3D osteogenic differentiation of AFCs and creation of vascular structures from AFC derived endothelial cells (enAFC) and undifferentiated AFC either in random or organized channel cocultures *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Next, these approaches were combined in an osteogenic matrix with a channel perfused with enAFC and finally the integration and functional properties of these fetal bone constructs was tested in ectopic mouse model.

In summary this thesis explores using sophisticated biomaterials for guiding cell behavior *in vitro* and *in vivo* in order to tackle clinically relevant prenatal conditions. We think that these results will advance the field of fetal tissue engineering towards clinical reality. Beyond tissue engineering applications physiologically relevant structured tissue mimics would highly desirable for bridging the gap between 2D cell culture and animal trials. The combination of innovative materials with novel technological platforms such as printing, microfluidics, additive or preventive manufacturing provides a great potential to build unprecedented, complex tissue models.

**Keywords:** Fetal tissue engineering, biomimetic hydrogels, artificial extracellular matrix, fetal membrane repair, amniotic fluid cells, growth factors, bone regeneration, prevascularization, 3D *in vitro* tissue models.

### Résumé

Les thérapies fœtales sont disponibles pour un nombre restreint de conditions cliniques où la vie du fœtus est en danger. Le développement de l'ingénierie tissulaire pour des applications prénatales n'a pas été extensivement couvert, alors même que l'isolation de cellules à partir de tissus extraembryonnaires est une pratique courante depuis de nombreuses années. Il existe également quelques études comparant l'activité réparatrice des cellules souches mésenchymateuses adultes et fœtales. Les résultats indiquent que les cellules fœtales ont un potentiel plus élevé à réparer des tissus endommagés et sont une excellente source de matière première pour l'ingénierie tissulaire. De plus, la reconstruction de défauts congénitaux comme la fente palatine a plus de chances d'aboutir positivement si elle est faite avant ou tôt après la naissance. En effet, l'intégration d'un tissu cellulaire artificiel serait meilleure chez un receveur ayant un système immunitaire primitif et un potentiel de régénération supérieur. Sans mentionner le fait que les jeunes patients bénéficieraient encore plus d'un matériau de remplacement vivant que les adultes dû à l'adaptation de celui-ci au corps en croissance.

Une des raisons pour lesquelles ce domaine d'ingénierie tissulaire fœtale n'est pas à un stade avancé est que la chirurgie fœtale n'est pas suffisamment développée et qu'il existe un risque élevé de fausse couche entraînée par la rupture de la membrane amniotique lors d'interventions intra-utérines. La rupture prématurée pre-partum iatrogène de la membrane amniotique (iPPROM, pour iatrogenic preterm prelabour rupture of fetal membranes) survient dans 6-45% des cas lors d'une fétoscopie. Ces interventions sont associées à une morbidité élevée et à un grand nombre de complications sévères parmi lesquelles le syndrome de détresse respiratoire (RDS, pour respiratory distress syndrome), la paralysie cérébrale, la cécité, la surdité ou encore l'entérocolite nécrotique, menaçant significativement le bien-être et la survie du fœtus. De plus, les options d'interventions fœtales et périnatales sont grandement limitées de par le manque de tissus adéquats pour remplacer ou réparer les tissus endommagés.

Les objectifs de cette thèse sont donc : i) le développement de stratégies basées sur des matériaux et sur des tissus cellulaires pour empêcher l'iPPROM après un diagnostic ou une intervention thérapeutique dans la cavité amniotique et ii) la production de substituts tissulaires à partir de cellules fœtales provenant des patients afin de réparer ou remplacer des tissus défectueux par transplantation pré ou périnatale.

Afin d'empêcher l'iPPROM, une colle semblable à celle produite par les moules (*mussel glue*), qui a été récemment décrite comme non-cytotoxique et ayant une bonne capacité d'obturation, a été comparée à la colle de fibrine. Dans cette étude *in vivo* nous avons évalué si la *mussel glue* pouvait efficacement fermer des membranes perforées sur un modèle de lapin en milieu de gestation. Dans la même étude, nous avons évalué si une structure primaire faite d'amnion décellularisé contenant les signaux biologiques naturels pouvait induire la régénération lorsque cette structure était collée sur la

membrane perforée. La *mussel glue* a montré une performance d'obturation de la membrane amniotique *in vivo* comparable à la colle de fibrine malgré le fait qu'aucune régénération flagrante n'ait été observée dans les échantillons.

Cette aptitude limitée qu'ont les structures primaires décellularisées à promouvoir la régénération de la membrane amniotique a poussé au développement d'un matériau implantable pouvant être modifié pour contenir spécifiquement des propriétés biologiques et mécaniques afin d'activer les cellules amniotiques et induire une réponse régénératrice. Dans cette thèse, la plateforme modulaire d'hydrogel à base de poly(ethylene glycol) (PEG) (nommé TG-PEG à partir d'ici) a été utilisée en combinaison avec les cellules fœtales pour démontrer que les cellules progénitrices mésenchymateuses pouvaient être mobilisées, poussées à la prolifération ainsi qu'à la production de matrice extra-cellulaire à condition que les signaux appropriés aient été présentés dans un environnement simulant le tissu en 3D. Tout ceci afin de créer un environnement propice à la régénération. Ces données fournissent la base pour le développement futur de matériaux ayant des propriétés mécaniques et biochimiques définies ainsi que la capacité de présenter des facteurs provoquant la migration et la prolifération, en l'occurrence PDGF, bFGF, ou EGF. Ceci pourrait être la clé pour résoudre le problème clinique qu'est l'iPPROM et pour stimuler l'innovation dans le domaine de la chirurgie fœtale.

La fente palatine, résultant de la non-fusion des deux os de chaque moitié du palais, est le défaut le plus commun à la naissance. L'ingénierie tissulaire serait une option de choix pour le traitement de ce problème mais cette approche est limitée par le manque i) de source de cellules autologues appropriées et ii) d'organisation structurelle et de vascularisation. L'ingénierie tissulaire de la fente palatine utilisant des cellules autologues du liquide amniotique (AFCs, pour amniotic fluid cells) provenant d'amniocenthèses, et donc éthiquement non-questionnable, pourrait être faite en parallèle à la grossesse afin d'avoir un tissu vivant de reconstruction prêt pour la naissance de l'enfant. Nous décrivons à l'aide d'hydrogels de TG-PEG la différenciation ostéogénique d'AFCS en 3D et la création de structures vasculaires à partir de cellules endothéliales dérivées d'AFC (enAFC) ainsi qu'à partir d'AFC non-différenciées, d'une part en co-cultures désordonnées ou organisées en canaux *in vivo* et *in vitro*. Ensuite, ces approches ont été combinées dans une matrice ostéogénique contenant un canal perfusé avec des enAFC. Et pour finir, l'intégration et les propriétés fonctionnelles de cette structure fœtale osseuse ont été testées dans un modèle ectopique sur la souris.

En résumé, cette thèse explore la possibilité d'utiliser des biomatériaux sophistiqués guidant le comportement cellulaire *in vitro* et *in vivo* afin d'aborder certains problèmes prénataux pertinents. Nous pensons qu'avec ces résultats, nous allons faire avancer le domaine de l'ingénierie tissulaire fœtale vers la réalité clinique. Au-delà des applications d'ingénierie tissulaire, des structures pertinentes physiologiquement imitant des tissus seraient très souhaitables afin de combler l'espace entre les cultures en 2D et les expérimentations animales. La combinaison entre matériaux innovants

avec de nouvelles plateformes technologiques comme l'impression, la micro-fluidique, la manufacture additive ou préventive fournit un grand potentiel pour la construction de modèles tissulaires sans précédents.

**Mots clés:** Ingénierie tissulaire foetale, hydrogels biomimétique, matrice extra-cellulaire artificielle, réparation de la membrane amniotique, cellules du fluide amniotique, facteurs de croissance, régénération osseuse, prévascularisation, modèles de tissus en 3D

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Chapter 1 Introduction	9
MOTIVATION	
BACKGROUND	
SPECIFIC AIMS	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	
REFERENCES	
Chapter 2 Mussel mimetic tissue adhesive for fetal membran	e repair:
initial <i>in vivo</i> investigation in rabbits	53
ABSTRACT	54
INTRODUCTION	
MATERIALS AND METHODS	
RESULTS	
DISCUSSION	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	63
REFERENCES	
Chapter 3 Engineered cell instructive matrices for fetal m	embrane
healing	65
ABSTRACT	
INTRODUCTION	
MATERIALS AND METHODS	
RESULTS	71
DISCUSSION	
CONCLUSION	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	
REFERENCES	
Supplementary information	

Chapter 4 Human amniotic fluid cells for engineering vascu	larized fetal
bone grafts	91
ABSTRACT	
INTRODUCTION	
MATERIALS AND METHODS	
RESULTS	
DISCUSSION	
CONCLUSION	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	
REFERENCES	
Supplementary information	
Chapter 5 Conclusion	117
GENERAL DISCUSSION	
FUTURE DIRECTIONS	
REFERENCES	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	
CURRICULUM VITAE	

# **CHAPTER 1** Introduction

Adapted from

# Recent Advances in 3D Tissue Models

A. KIVELIO, MSc<sub>1, 2</sub> and M. EHRBAR, PhD<sub>1,3</sub>\*

Department of Obstetrics, University Hospital Zurich, Zurich, Switzerland
 Institute of Bioengineering, Ecole Polytechnique Fédérale de Lausanne (EPFL), Lausanne, Switzerland
 Zurich Centre for Integrative Human Physiology, Zurich, Switzerland

## MOTIVATION

Tissue engineering attempts to repair or replace damaged tissues by using biomaterials and/or (stem)cells. Since its birth the field has addressed almost all tissues found in the body but mainly focused on mature tissues in adults. Applying tissue engineering prenatally on a still developing human body has been touched upon but has not been widely pursued. This seems illogical since tissue engineered constructs would be better tolerated and integrated into young recipients owing to their more primitive immune system and better healing potential, not to mention that young patients would benefit from living replacement material even more than adults as it would adapt to their growing bodies. Major reasons for this lack of advances in fetal tissue engineering are that the field of fetal surgery has not been developed enough as well as the fact that any interventions in the uterine cavity pose a significant risk of miscarriage in the form of rupture of the fetal membranes [1]. Iatrogenic preterm prelabor rupture of fetal membranes (iPPROM) has been associated with a range of serious complications including high incidence of morbidity to respiratory distress syndrome (RDS), cerebral palsy, blindness, deafness, or necrotizing enterocolitis[2].

Fetal tissue engineering in utero or after birth has been suggested for conditions such as spina bifida [3, 4], congenital muscular defects such as congenital diaghpragmatic hernia [5-7], skin [8], bladder and abdominal wall defects [5, 9], cardiac anomalies [10] and bony defects such as cleft palate [11] as well as for dealing with fetal membrane defects during pregnancy [12, 13]. Most suitable cell source for engineering fetal tissues would naturally be the fetus itself or more practically amniotic fluid or other extraembryonic tissue containing fetal cells. While the isolation of cells from extraembryonic tissues such as placenta [14], fetal membranes [15] and umbilical cord [16] right after birth is relatively easy and without ethical concerns there is a significant risk of contamination and the engineered tissues will not be available at birth. In contrast, an interesting aspect of harvesting cells from amniotic fluid or the fetus is that it is possible to prepare autologous tissue engineered replacement material parallel to the ongoing pregnancy. Reconstruction using this material can then be performed later in the pregnancy or more feasibly after birth. In addition to this it is possible to isolate cells of fetal origin from extraembryonic tissues

There are several studies comparing adult mesenchymal stem cells with their fetal counterparts for repairing various tissues [17, 18], all pointing to the superiority of fetal cells. They grow faster [19-21], are described to be more primitive [19, 22], are more resistant to hypoxia [20, 23] and produce more and better quality (tissue specific proteins in stead of scar tissue) extracellular matrix [17, 21, 24, 25] making them more potent for repair of tissue damage and excellent raw material for tissue engineering.

To take full advantage of these cell sources for constructing functional living replacement materials, highly sophisticated scaffold materials that allow the three dimensional structuring of cells, matrix

components and cell-instructive cues are needed. Modern synthetic hydrogels are designed to provide an empty canvas on which biological functionality can be added in a controlled fashion resulting in extracellular matrix mimicking environments. In this thesis both iPPROM and treating congenital malformations are addressed using a tissue engineering approach. First two chapters descripe novel approaches for sealing and healing fetal membrane defects. The third chapter tackles using amniotic fluid cells as an autologous source for producing prevascularized bone constructs for reconstruction material for cleft palate and other congenital malformations affecting the skeleton. Since each chapter provides an introctuction to the specific topic in it, the next part of this introduction chapter focuses on discussing advances in hydrogel biomaterials, such as the so called TG-PEG platform [26] used in this thesis, and their manipulation which provides the technological basis for the later applications in engineering fetal tissues.

### BACKGROUND

Physiologically relevant tissue models that bridge the gap between 2D tissue culture and animal trials would be highly desirable to study the function of tissues in health and disease as well as for the validation of lead compounds during drug development. The field has made impressive advances in 3D culturing cells and organoids in naturally derived materials. Novel, rationally designed, biomimetic materials have been established, which allow the almost individual variation of matrix parameters, such as stiffness, cell adhesion, degradability, or growth factor binding and controlled release. The combination of innovative materials with novel technological platforms such as printing, microfluidics, additive or preventive manufacturing provides a great potential to build unprecedented, complex tissue models. Here we review recent advances in the design of materials building blocks which allow the formation of 3D structured microenvironments. The next part of this chapter focuses on hydrogel materials for tissue engineering and on strategies to locally position cell-instructive molecular cues. Also models which would allow the investigator to controllably manipulate cells in their 3D context with the aim to generate complex but yet scalable tissue models are discussed.

#### Why culture cells in 3D?

For the understanding of fundamental biological phenomena and for development of novel drugs there is a large need for highly reproducible, reliable, and physiologically relevant test platforms. Over the past decades a wealth of detailed insight into cellular and molecular details has been acquired using 2D cell culture models. This knowledge has frequently been transferred to animal models, where among other techniques, genetic tools have helped to understand individual factors in the complex systemic context. However, though in vitro and in vivo experiments have been a very successful combination for many decades, both of them have clearly indefinable limitations. 2D tissue culture models provide limited information regarding physiologically relevant i) tissue morphogenesis ii) chemotaxis and haptotaxis iii) cell morphology iv) matrix remodeling and v) effects of matrix mediated signaling. In contrast, in vivo animal models are limited by i) throughput ii) systemic effects and compensation phenomenon, iii) differences in physiology between species, and iv) ethical concerns.

In order to study cells in a physiologically relevant environment, conditions nearly identical to the ones of the native tissue with respect to composition and 3D arrangement would have to be established in vitro. Cells in tissues are embedded in a microenvironment consisting of neighboring cells, extracellular matrix components and signaling molecules. Of course the cellular response is the result of an integration of these various signals. By dynamic changes of the microenvironmental composition, the cellular response can substantially adapt during both development and healing. To recapitulate developmental, physiological, or even pathological situations, ideally cells, matrix components and signaling cues could be arranged in a rational and three dimensionally controlled manner, such that single parameters can be individually varied.

In this chapter we will commence with a short discussion of 3D cell culture models which are based on matrix free approaches. Since such assays are performed at high cellular density and rely on cell's own matrix production, the additional encapsulation of cells in a provisional matrix clearly offers the opportunity to provide and vary matrix signals. Thus, a summary of achievements using biologically derived materials to generate in vitro tissue models will be given next. Although with scaffold based approaches impressive advances have been achieved, we will here focus our discussion mainly on hydrogel systems. For the establishment of fully defined, engineered tissue models the precise control over all components and their exact positioning in 3D would be desirable. Great advances in the engineering of naturally occurring and biomimetic extracellular hydrogel matrices towards the control of biological functions have been made. We will describe their fundamental design principles of currently available hydrogel platforms. Having done so, the achievements in design of functional building blocks, their spatial and temporal arrangement and release will be discussed. Finally, examples of sophisticated 3D tissue models which will be the basis for the development of in vitro tissue homologues will be given.

#### 2D cell cultures

Many cell types are adhesion dependent and cannot be grown in suspension cultures without mechanical support. All freshly isolated, culture expanded as well as immortalized cells have for many decades been cultured on tissue culture polystyrene plastic. In such cultures cells normally spread, form focal adhesions and stress-fibers throughout the cytoplasm. Such cultures can relatively easily be used to determine gene and protein expression, biochemical pathways, intracellular trafficking just to mention a few. However, 2D cultures do only to a certain degree represent the physiological environment with respect to cell shape, cell-matrix, cell-cell interactions, local chemotactic and haptotactic gradients, nutritional status, or interstitial flow [27, 28]. For example, tumor cells, when grown on 2D substrates are flat, whereas in 3D they adapt a round morphology, much like seen in

cancer biopsies. Also mesenchymal cells independent of substrate composition, exhibit bipolar spindle shaped morphology in 3D as compared to the observed artificial dorsal (upper side) ventral (lower side) polarity in 2D [29] as here illustrated for cells being cultured on top (Figure 1.1A) or inside (Figure 1.1B) poly(ethylene glycol) (PEG) hydrogels of identical composition.



Figure 1.1 Morphology of murine fibroblast cultured A) on 2D substrates and B) in 3D cultures.

Not surprisingly, recent findings suggest a strong correlation between cell shape and function. Impressively, the changes in morphology and cell-substrate interactions in 3D cultures translate to differential cell signaling [27] resulting among others functional differences in reduced sensitivity of tumor cells towards radiotherapy (cell adhesion-mediated radioresistance) and chemotherapy (cell adhesion-mediated drug resistance) [30]. The decreased sensitivity to doxorubicin or etoposide observed in small cell lung cancer cells cultured on fibronectin or laminin [31] and the increased radiosensitivity of lung carcinoma cells with altered cell shapes by destabilization of the actin filaments [32] point towards effects mediated by both matrix components as well as the 3D arrangement. Furthermore in many organs and tissues, different cell-types are arranged in spatially defined, repetitive manner and are structurally integrated with their neighbors. Together this might explain why some of the effects seen in 2D cultures are significantly different in the native tissue and thus findings from 2D cultures and even uniform 3D cultures likely have a limited predictive value [33]. Thus, the current workflow in pharmaceutical industry consists of screenings in 2D followed by validation in simple 3D models and animal models.

However, due to species specific differences in physiology, metabolic activity and cell function, also animal models have a restricted predictive value regarding drug therapeutic response. Thus, 3D tissue and organoid models partially representing functional properties of physiological or pathological human tissues are now seen as an interesting approach to bridge the gap between traditional 2D cultures and animal models [28, 34].

#### Top down approaches (matrix free)

Typically tissue extracellular matrix (ECM) undergoes tightly regulated remodeling through cells continuously secreting and subsequently remodeling their own ECM consisting of molecules such as collagens, fibronectin, elastin, and proteoglycans [35]. These secreted tissue specific ECM components in turn will be sensed by cells integrin receptors and eventually influence the behavior of the cell itself as well as the one of neighboring or invading cell. When taken in culture, cells produce their own ECM [36] and are structurally and functionally integrated with their neighboring cells and the ECM [33]. During cell passaging, in order to permit the transfer of tightly adherent cells from one substrate to the next, cell-substrate interactions need to be disrupted by treatment with trypsin and EDTA by proteolytic cleavage and destabilizing of protein interactions. Due to cell surface located proteins (e.g. growth factor receptors, syndecanes, integrins, proteases and their regulators) engaged in receiving signals form the environment and providing modifying signals to the environment, passaging can have a significant impact on cell behavior.

#### Microtissues

Microtissues, also called spheroids, are 100 to 500 µm sized multicellular clusters which can be formed on non-adhesive substrates by hanging drops, or spinner flasks [37]. Microtissues can be assembled without the addition of matrix components and allow the formation of multicellular structures without the need of external signals. Additionally, within them cell-cell connections and connections of cells with their own ECM can be established. Due to 3D arrangement, cells adapt a more natural morphology and structure and function of deposited ECM takes the role of the natural environment. Microtissues present a straight forward approach to assemble a large variety of cell types as monotypic cultures or as co-cultures in a mostly natural environment, thus they have a great potential to be used in scalable drug screening platforms [38, 39]. They allow the determination of biochemical, morphological, functional and morphogenesis related parameters.

The major limitations of microtissues are the heterogeneity of the cellular environment and the limited ability to control the initial patterning of cells. The heterogeneity of cells within microtissues is largely due to the non-homogeneous distribution of nutrients and oxygen, resulting in a hypoxic core with apoptotic cells and sufficiently nourished cells located on the outside. The difficulty to control the spatial arrangement of multiple cell types, could potentially be overcome by varying of the microtissue formation. The value of microtissues will rather be in understanding tissue self-organization processes and contact-mediated interactions between different cell types. For example in an attempt to create functional myocardial tissue rat cardiomyocyte based microtissues were formed and exhibited coordinated beating after electrochemical coupling. When microtissues were coated with endothelial cells and assembled into macrotissues of *mm*<sup>3</sup> scale, they spontaneously formed microvessels with native vessel ultra-structural morphology. Transplantation of such prevascularized tissues into chick

embryos or rat pericardium demonstrated both the functional integration of microvessels (60 hours post transplantation) and the co-alignment of transplanted and host cardiomyocytes [40].

In order to take control over positioning of individual cell-types DNA-programmed assembly of microtissues has been employed [33]. In order to take control over positioning of individual cell-types, DNA-programmed assembly of microtissues has been employed [33]. Using this approach the assembly of microsphere consisting of one MCF10A mammary epithelial cell with activated H-Ras and multiple control MCF10A cells could be achieved. The generated cell-to-cell variability in signaling was shown to lead cell mobility which is due to heterogeneity in pathway activation rather than in absolute pathway activity. Alternatively, polydimethylsiloxane (PDMS) molds have been generated in which by sequential seeding and sedimentation cells could be precisely positioned in 3D [41]. Such arrangement together with the stabilization of the structures within a hydrogel allowed the formation of livermimicking tissue structures in vitro. The arrangement of hepatic aggregates and liver endothelial cells demonstrated that the geometry of arrangement can have a large influence on cell function. If hepatocytes and endothelial cells were positioned in a compartmentally distinct localization allowing only paracrine signaling, albumin production could be sustainably enhanced compared to juxtaposed position. As such complex assays are clearly needed for the evaluation of tissue functions, such as that of liver, the combination of principles from bottom-up and top-down approaches as well as the use of patients own cells will be necessary.

#### **Cell sheet engineering**

An interesting alternative to microtissues is cell-sheet engineering. This technology relies on a purely cell based assembly of tissue structures. Again, cells are allowed to establish their own ECM and to form mature tissue structures. One of the first examples using this approach was the assembly of intermediate size blood vessels (3mm inner diameter) [42]. The construction of the vessel was initiated by first culturing fibroblast cell sheets, which were wrapped around a support and formed a tubular tissue. After decellularizing the remaining tissue matrix, forming an inner membrane, it was mounted on a perforated tubular mandrel before a sheet of smooth muscle cells was wrapped around to form the vascular media. This construct was maturated in a bioreactor before an additional sheet of fibroblasts, the adventitial layer, was wrapped around the vascular media. After another period of maturation in a perfusion bioreactor the tubular construct was removed from its support and seeded with endothelial cells which again were allowed to grow and maturate for one week. Histologically the constructs resembled a native vessel with intima, media, and adventitia and due to established ECM they were shown to resist physiologically relevant pressures (larger than 2000 mmHg). Vessel constructs similarly produced using fibroblasts and endothelial cells were implanted as arteriovenous shunts in end-stage renal disease patients. In this study, the tissue engineered constructs showed a

patency rate of 78% after one month and 60% after 6 month of transplantation. Additionally, the constructs showed impressive resistance to intimal thickening and aneurysm formation [43].

Recent efforts towards the construction of engineered vessels concentrated on the development of production methods which give rise to constructs with better mechanical properties, are less time consuming, and less dependent on cells' capacity to produce ECM. These aims were achieved by employing a single step assembly protocol [44] or the formation of fibroblast derived, decellularized ECM which could be seeded with smooth muscle cells [45]. Together with the engineering of the vascular adventitia containing vasa vasorum, which was shown to improve graft integration and inosculation, engineered blood vessels hold great promise to become clinically applicable tissue engineered products [46].

An alternative approach to harvesting of contiguous sheet of cells has been pursued by the development of surfaces where a simple shift of temperature (Reviewed in [47]) or local charge [48] leads to a change of surface hydrophilicity or disintegration of the surface coating. The resulting sheading of the cell sheets without the use of proteolytic enzymes and EDTA allows cells to retain their structural and functional properties and to remain within the intact and functional ECM throughout the transfer [49]. The potential advantage of cell-sheet engineering lies in the ability to generate tissue constructs, which can be highly structurally ordered and allow the use of multiple different cell types. Initial attempts however have relied in single cell type sheets, which have even translated to clinical applications such as for the replacement of corneal tissue. Stratified epithelial cell sheets with normal cell profiles and functions were produced in human autologous serum and in absence of feeder layers or bacterial or animal derived products [50]. Later, using microcontact printing of fibronectin onto thermoresponsive surfaces, patterned cell sheets containing structurally arranged endothelial cells and hepatocytes could be produced [51]. In order to treat infarcted hearts, multiple myocardial cell sheets were stacked on top of a perfused vascular bed to generate functional 3D myocardial tissue constructs which contain a perfused vascular network [52]. With the advances in cell deployment using dispensing robots or microfluidics as well as the layer-by-layer assembly of cell sheets could clearly help to generate more complex 3D tissue models. More likely, the integration of matrix free and matrix based approaches will be needed to generate models which recapitulate spatiotemporally regulated processes as they occur during tissue morphogenesis and healing.

#### Bottom up approaches (cells in biomaterials)

In classical tissue engineering applications cells have been used in combination with biomaterials [53] which, with the aim to reconstruct or heal tissues, nowadays are often complemented with cell instructive factors provided with the biomaterial or with the cell culture medium. Biomaterials in this context are meant to substitute the native ECM and thus provide cells with an adequate provisional environment during tissue formation. ECMs in naturally occurring tissues consist mainly of fibrous proteins (collagens, fibrinogen, elastin, laminins) and proteoglycans. Both classes of molecules

contribute to the mechanical (tensile and compressive) properties of tissues and are additionally involved locally in providing adhesion sites and molecular cues to embedded cells. Tissue engineering aims at replacing this naturally occurring matrix with (in most attempts) a provisional one to provide a template for the formation of novel tissue structures. A myriad of literature can be found on ceramic, polymeric, or biological materials which by different manufacturing processes give rise scaffolds with variable porosity, pore size distribution, and interconnectivity [54]. By providing structural support and a basis for the deposition of cell's own ECM, such porous scaffolds provide great platforms for both in vivo healing strategies and for the culture of cellular constructs in vitro. However, since the colonization with cells relies on their invasion from the outside or on dynamic seeding, porous scaffolds are not amenable for the exact positioning of cells as would be needed for advanced in vitro 3D tissue models. Therefore, within this chapter we will concentrate on hydrogel materials which are the generally used platform in advanced tissue models today.

#### Hydrogels

Hydrogels, comparable to glycosaminoglycans of the native ECM, are hydrophilic polymer networks which are highly swollen in aqueous solutions as they imbibe large quantities (often up to 99%) of water [55]. Hydrogels, additionally to having similar mechanical properties to ECMs permit the efficient diffusion of respiratory gasses, nutrients or waste products and signaling molecules. Thus, they are often considered as good ECM models and broadly used for tissue engineering applications [55]. In all of these systems functional elements and means to control the materials function have been introduced over the years moving from simple hydrogels to hydrogels with more advanced properties. Functional elements can often be employed in different materials and thus synthetic and biological elements become more and more integrated. However, in order to structure the following sections we have made the distinction between biologically derived and synthetic materials.

#### **Biologically derived hydrogel materials**

In early tissue engineering applications cells have been encapsulated and 3D-cultured in a large variety naturally occurring, hydrogel forming, protein based materials such as collagens, fibrin, matrigel, or sugar based materials such as alginate, agarose, hyaluronic acid, and chitosan [56]. Such 3D-cultures have enabled the formation of relatively simple skin, bone, cartilage tissue models, to name a few. Additionally they have allowed the study of morphogenetic events of for example intestine or mammary gland under tightly controlled culture conditions (Reviewed in [57, 58]). They have also highlighted the influence of the dimensionality on the outcome of biochemical parameters. Due to the supportive biological properties of the naturally derived materials (e.g. their bio-degradability and presentation of integrin-ligands) such early approaches have led to impressive advances in the engineering of advanced tissue models.

#### Matrigel

Matrigel<sup>™</sup> is a matrix that mainly consists of laminin, type IV collagen, entactin, heparin sulfate proteoglycans [59]. Since Matrigel<sup>™</sup> is isolated from Engelbreth-Holm-Swarm (EHS) mouse sarcoma, its composition is relatively ill defined, has large batch-to-batch variation, and can contain tumor derived proteolytic enzymes and growth factors which can promote cellular function in an unpredictable manner. Despite the limitations of Matrigel<sup>™</sup>, this system has been successfully employed in a myriad of both tissue engineering applications and the formation of organoids in vitro. Impressive examples are the formation of small intestine organoids starting from intestine biopsies or even single intestine derived leucine-rich-repeat-containing G-protein-coupled receptor 5 (Lgr5) positive intestinal crypt stem cells [60].

#### **Collagen and gelatin**

(Review on collagen in [61]) Collagens are the most abundant proteins in the ECM of most tissues. Besides providing tensile strength to the tissue, by presentation of integrin binding sites in their native and proteolytically degraded form they largely contribute to cell function and signaling. Due to their limited solubility and the presence of covalent intermolecular (Schiff base, aldimine) cross-links in native tissues, collagens are commonly isolated using pepsin or acidic extraction conditions. Thermal denaturation of insoluble collagen results in gelatin, which dependent on the source can have variable properties.

Physical hydrogels formed by collagen type I provide excellent cell substrates both in vitro and in vivo. For example, plastic compressed collagen type I hydrogels have been used to engineer dermoepidermal skin substitutes that can be formed at clinically relevant sized and be transplanted and in a rat model successfully reconstitute full-thickness skin defects [62]. However, as during the common isolation process of collagens the Schiff base is reversed to amines and aldehydes which further are converted to alcohols collagen cross-links cannot spontaneously form [63]. Thus in order to improve collagen and gelatin stability, cross-linking using glutaraldehyde or carbodiimide is needed, which is clearly not applicable for the delivery of proteins or encapsulation of cells.

#### Fibrin

Fibrin gels are formed by the thrombin mediated cleavage or fibrinogen resulting in the release of the fibrinopeptides and the lateral aggregation of fibrin monomers to fibrin fibrils. This physical matrix is subsequently enzymatically cross-linked by the transglutaminase factor XIIIa (FXIIIa). Fibrin hydrogels are commonly used as surgical tissue glue. As they are highly biocompatible they have in large number of in vitro culture cell and in vivo tissue applications led to impressive results. For example, fibrin in combination with knitted fabric has been used to create myocardial patches. Upon in vitro culture under cyclical stretch the provisional matrix was remodeled as shown by the increasing amounts of

collagen after one week of culture. After subcutaneous implantation in rats cardiomyocyte survival and vessel ingrowth into these constructs was shown [64].

#### Alginate

Alginate is an unbranched, sugar based material which consists of 1-4'-linked b-D-mannuronic acid (M) and a-L-glucuronic acid (G) derived from brown algae. Alginate hydrogels readily form by the cooperative binding of Ca<sup>2+</sup> ions to the G-block [65]. By the association of two G-blocks, junctions are being formed, leading to the formation of a network structure. Alginate hydrogels are highly biocompatible but are largely devoid of biological function in mammalian tissues. Thus for tissue engineering applications they need the chemical integration of adhesion sites such as RGD [66]. Additionally, the loss of divalent cations by diffusion results in an uncontrolled disintegration of the hydrogels have indeed been shown to be very suitable for the delivery growth factors as well as tissue engineering applications. For review please refer to [67].

#### Hyaluronic acid

Hyaluronic acid (HA) is a negatively charged matrix component which is present in the ECM of most tissues [68] and contributes to the compressive properties of tissues [69]. It is a linear polysaccharide of 100 to 8000kDa, consisting of repeating disaccharides of -1,4-D-glucuronic acid-b-1,3-N-acteyl-D-glucosamine. HA is not immunogenic and can easily be chemically modified [70]. Due to binding to CD44 HA is involved in many cellular processes [71]. Therefore HA is also often combined and cross-linked with synthetic polymers to form semisynthetic hydrogels for protein and cell delivery. For review please refer to [72].

#### Engineering of naturally derived biomaterials

However, the major drawback in the use of naturally occurring materials in engineering applications is their inherent biological properties such as the presentation of integrin ligands, the proteolytic degradability, and available specific and unspecific protein binding sites. To achieve prolonged materials stability, collagen hydrogels have been crosslinked by N-(3-dimethylaminopropyl)-N'ethylcarbodiimide (EDC) [73]. To decrease plasmin digestion of fibrin hydrogels, aprotinin was engineered to be covalently incorporated in fibrin [74]. Additionally, the chemical or enzymatic coupling of functional groups such as heparin or growth factor binding peptides to naturally occurring hydrogels have allowed the mimicking of naturally occurring ECM growth factor binding (Figure 1.2A) [74-79]. The covalent enzymatic or chemical immobilization of engineered growth factors or the use of affinity linkers have provided an another possibility to generate growth factor repositories for the sustained long term delivery of minute quantities of highly potent growth factors such as vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), bone morphogenetic proteins (BMPs), or insulin like growth factor (IGF) (Figure 1.2B) [80-82]. The various strategies employed to immobilize growth factors in biological biomaterials are summarized in Table 1.1.

Matrix backbone Linker								
		Native form	Modification In	mobilization	Release from	Matrix		
Linker								
Fibrin 84-91]	heparin, Gln-HBP <sup>1</sup>	bFGF, β-NGF, PDGF-BB, NT-3	-	affinity	enz.	dissoc.	[77,	
Collagen 98]	heparin, EDC/NHS <sup>1</sup>	VEGF, bFGF, SDF-1 $\alpha$	-	affinity	enz.	dissoc.	[92-	
Fibrin 99]	FN-III9-10/12-14-Gln <sup>1</sup>	VEGF, PDGF-BB, BMP	-	affinity	enz.	dissoc.	[79,	
Fibrin 101]	-	bFGF	Ligand-Kringle fusi	on affinity	enz. / dissoc.	-	[100,	
Collagen 104]	-	PDGF-BB, EGF, BDNF	Ligand-CBD fusion	affinity	enz. / dissoc.	-	[102-	
Collagen	SG-PEG-SG <sup>1, 2</sup>	TGF-ß2	chemical	covalent	enz.	-	[105]	
Collagen	SS-PEG-SS <sup>1, 2</sup>	VEGF165	chemical	covalent	enz.	-	[106]	
Collagen	EDC/sulfo- <u>NHS<sup>1, 2</sup></u>	VEGF165	chemical	covalent	enz.	-	[107]	
Fibrin	SMCC-Gln <sup>1, 2</sup>	KGF	chemical	covalent	enz.	-	[108]	
Fibrin	BTC-PEG-BTC1, 2	SDF-1a	chemical	covalent	enz.	-	[109]	
Fibrin	-	$\beta$ -NGF, BMP, VEGF <sub>121</sub> , $\Delta$ Ang-1	Ligand-Gln fusion <sup>1</sup>	covalent	enz.	-	[80-	
82, 110-11	.9]							
		ephrin-B2, PTH, L1Ig6, IGF-1 Aprotinin						
Fibrin	Gln-PIGF(123-144) mu	VEGF, BMP-2, PDGF-BB,	- a	ffinity enz.	dissoc.	[120]		

**Table 1.1**: Strategies for immobilization and release of growth factors in naturally occurring hydrogels (adapted from [83]).

<sup>1</sup> reacting with matrix; <sup>2</sup> reacting with Ligand;

Abbreviations: enz., enzymatic; dissoc., dissociation; Gln, NQEQVSPL-peptide; Gln-HBP, bifunctional NQEQVSPLheparin binding peptide; NHS, N-hydroxysuccinimide; EDC, N-(3-dimethylaminopropyl)-N'-ethylcarbodiimide; FN-III9-10/12-14, pieced together Fibronectin III fragments from the 9<sup>th</sup> to 10<sup>th</sup> and 12<sup>th</sup> to 14<sup>th</sup> repeats; SG-PEG-SG, disuccinimidyldiglutarate-polyethyleneglycol; SS-PEG-SS, Disuccinimidyldisuccinatepolyethyleneglycol; SMCC, Succinimidyl trans-4-(maleimidylmethyl) cyclohexane-1-carboxylate; CBD, collagen binding domain;  $\Delta$ Ang-1, truncated version of Angiopoietin-1; PIGF(123-144), placental growth factor derived peptide sequence amino acids 123-144.



**Figure 1.2** Growth factor immobilization and release in A) natural ECM, B) engineered ECM with covalent interactions and C) with affinity linkers.

All mentioned growth factor presenting materials can be engineered to instruct encapsulated or recruited cells to undergo differentiation or induce morphogenic processes in vitro and in vivo. For example the covalent immobilization of VEGF generated a growth factor repository for the sustained long term delivery of minute quantities the highly potent growth factor in an active form [121]. Indeed this strategy has enabled the induction of large numbers of patent and morphological normal blood vessels in small animal models [111, 122]. Similarly, recently described linker peptides derived from fibronectin (FN) [79] have been shown to mediate the retention of growth factors and cytokines within fibrin hydrogels. Additionally to the efficient delivery of factors by the FN it also coordinated growth factor receptors and integrin signaling. Delivery of platelet derived growth factor-BB (PDGF-BB) was shown to improve in vitro mobilization of smooth muscle cells and in presence of BMP-2 to improve bone healing in vivo.

Above examples illustrate that major achievements made by the engineering of biologically derived materials. However, though some of the inherent properties of biological materials can be overcome with engineering strategies, others such as proteolytic stability, presentation of integrin ligands, low affinity binding of proteins, or gelation kinetic cannot be so easily manipulated.

#### Synthetic hydrogel matrices

Ideally, for engineering applications the precise and independent control over following hydrogel parameters would be available: mechanical properties, gelation kinetics, micro and/or nanoarchitecture, presentation of adhesion ligands, proteolytic degradability, specific protein binding and release. All of these parameters have to be considered when designing tissue engineering applications in vitro. Furthermore, mimicking dynamic changes throughout morphogenesis, materials

should be available which allow trigger inducible change in materials properties. Some of these materials have successfully been engineered to bind and locally present biological cues.

#### Backbone design

Multiple (cationic, anionic or neutral) polymeric molecules have been suggested for the use as biomaterials. For more thorough review please refer to [55]. The architecture of the molecules giving rise to the hydrogel network can be varied regarding functionality and distance between the functionalities. Whereas the increase of functionality gives rise to higher cross-link density at constant polymer concentration, the increase in distance between functionalities will result in larger pore size. The polymer chemical composition largely influences the behavior of the material in aqueous environments. Whereas polymers containing ionizable pendant groups such as Copolymer networks of poly(methacrylic acid) grafted with poly(ethylene glycol) P(MAA-g-EG) respond with shrinkage or swelling, uncharged polymers are indifferent towards changes in buffer pH [123]. The use of block-copolymers consisting of hydrophilic and hydrophobic domains, such as poly(ethylene glycol)-bl-poly(propylene glycol)-bl-poly(ethylene glycol) (PEG-PPG-PEG), result in a hydrogel system, which due to a shift in temperature, is swelling or shrinking [124]. The copolymerization of materials building blocks which are temperature or pH sensitive results in hydrogels that responded to both stimuli [125].

#### **Crosslinking mechanisms**

For in vitro and in vivo applications, cross-linking of hydrogels must be performed under conditions which are not affecting cell viability. Hydrogels can be created by establishing affinity interactions or by chemical polymerization and depending on the affinity of physical interactions the stability of hydrogels can be modulated. Relatively weak interactions can be employed to form hydrogel systems which are responsive to stimuli such as glucose or antibiotics. Additionally they can result in hydrogels which are self-healing. The stability of chemically cross-linked hydrogels can be modulated by the introduction of linkages which are sensitive or insensitive towards hydrolytic degradation, proteolytic digestion, or reducing conditions. Chemical cross-linking today is mostly done by radical polymerization using photoinitiators, step-growth polymerization (Michael-type reaction) or enzymatic reactions presenting a spectrum of possibilities to choose for specific applications. Problems associated with cross-linking are lack of substrate specificity, cytotoxicity and reaction time. Although some photoinitiators have been associated with cytotoxicity, for a number of them the concentrations used are in a range where they are not compromising cell viability [126, 127]. Michael type reactions have been shown to have high substrate specificity and fast reaction kinetics under physiological buffer conditions. Recently, the even more selective native chemical ligation which involves a thioesther and an N-terminal cysteine has been used for the formation of hydrogels [128]. Also copper free click-reactions are now being developed, which have a good substrate specificity and improved

reaction kinetics [129]. Alternatively, enzymatic reactions which are known to have a very high substrate specificity have been used to form hydrogels [128] being highly compatible with the preservation of active growth factors.

The mechanical properties of hydrogels rely on hydrogel architecture, cross-linking efficiency, swelling behavior, initial concentration of monomers, and stoichiometry of reactants. Generally, higher polymer concentrations with high branching and short arm length can potentially lead to highly cross-linked hydrogels. Such hydrogels, with increasing hydrophilicity of the backbone polymer, can take up large amounts of water and thus will be mechanically strong. Factors that can weaken the mechanical properties of the hydrogel are for example limited cross-linking efficiency for example due to unbalanced stoichiometry of reacting groups, competing reactions, or suboptimal reaction conditions (pH, salt concentration). For more thorough review please refer to [56].

# Synthetic hydrogels with engineered biological functions (static/controlled by cells)

As mentioned above, synthetic hydrogels are devoid of biological functions and thus provide a blank canvas for the engineering of materials with tightly controlled properties. Early experiments provided evidence that cells 3D encapsulated in such small porous (pore size is typically in the nm range) hydrogels cannot spread migrate, proliferate, and survive long term [130]. It has been demonstrated that the modification of the hydrogel backbone with biological building blocks such as cell adhesion sites and the introduction proteolysis sensitive backbone elements is necessary for the 3D culture of cells. These minimal modifications allow the encapsulated cells to locally digest the hydrogels, form small pores and move via complex processes via substrate adhesion and retraction of cell extensions. Of course, cells from different lineages have different requirements regarding the presented biological functional building blocks, which is where the challenges arise but also where novel hydrogel platforms with tunable properties prove their worth.

#### Modularly designed platforms as artificial extracellular matrices

Although synthetic hydrogels make it possible to study cellular response to isolated biological parameters, up to date only few hydrogels developed for 3D cell culture allow the independent tuning of properties such as biochemical signals and mechanical stiffness. Such materials have been created for example based on click chemistry [131], peptide self-assembly [132] and interpenetrating polymer networks [133].

In order to create a modular artificial extracellular matrix platform where matrix properties can be modified almost independent of each other, the factor XIIIa-catalyzed crosslinking scheme of fibrin clot involving the formation of a covalent isopeptide bridge between Gln and Lys residues by the enzymatic action of the transglutaminase factor XIIIa was employed [26]. Star shaped PEG-vinylsulfone molecules were functionalized with two peptides acting as substrates for FXIIIa via a Michael type addition reaction, thus creating a homogenous synthetic hydrogel with fibrin-like biomolecular characteristics upon crosslinking with the enzyme. Simultaneously with the hydrogel crosslinking, growth factors, adhesion peptides or other biological entities functionalized with either of the FXIIIa substrates can be incorporated in a controlled manner (Figure 1.3A). By engineering of the PEG backbone to contain matrix metalloproteinase (MMP) or plasmin sensitive sites, the biomimicry of this system can be further extended (Figure 1.3B). This platform (called TG-PEG from here on) has so far been used to elucidate the effect of physical and biochemical matrix properties on processes such as cell migration, proliferation, spreading and angiogenesis and for creating of structured microenvironments as discussed later.

Usefulness of modularity can be elucidated for example by the case of cell migration in 3D which has so far mostly been investigated in naturally occurring materials [134]. Findings from such experiments are limited in terms of studying the effect of biochemical and biosphysical parameters since they cannot be decoupled from each other. For example, the effect of the ECM on the choice between proteolytic and nonproteolytic cell migration remains to be exhaustively answered [63]. Some light could be shed on the topic by using the TG-PEG hydrogels [135], which are devoid of microstructure therefore essentially nonporous for cells, as cross-linked polymers create pores in the range of tens of nanometer. By harnessing the modularity of this system in terms of protease sensitivity and stiffness, it was found that migration behavior was strongly dependent on matrix stiffness, with two regimes identified: a nonproteolytic migration mode dominating at relatively low matrix stiffness, single cells could overcome the resistance of the matrix by engaging in a degradation-independent three-dimensional migration mode.

Similarly the TG-PEG system could be used for studying cell proliferation in 3D in response to selectively altered matrix characteristics [136]. To illustrate the difference in cell behavior in naturally occurring materials and fully synthetic hydrogels, fibroblasts were studied in collagen and TG-PEG hydrogels. The main physical difference between the two systems was that the PEG gels are purely elastic, whereas collagen gels generally display viscoelastic behavior due to the physical entanglement of normally freely moving fibers. Cells are able to dislocate collagen fibers leading to predominantly physical modification of the matrix. The PEG gels on the other had are mainly modified by biochemical processes, making it possible to systematically study such phenomena and their implications to other cellular processes, such as proliferation. By exploiting the modularity of the TG-PEG system, this study revealed that in spite of matrix sensitivity to proteases and the presence of cell-integrin binding sites, proliferation in 3D was hindered by high stiffness (elastic modulus >1200 Pa).



**Figure 1.3** Factor XIIIa-catalyzed PEG hydrogel formation and degradation. A) The transglutaminase enzyme factor XIIIa was used to cross-link two multiarm PEG-peptide conjugates, n-PEG-MMP-Lys and n-PEG-Gln (here, n = 8), in combination with a cell adhesion peptide, TG-Gln-RGD, to form multifunctional synthetic hydrogels. B) Gel degradation by cell-mediated proteolysis (reprinted with permission from [26]).

#### Adhesion and degradation sites

Naturally occurring ECM contains numerous proteins and glycans which, dependent on the status of a tissue, are differently composed and thus provide different sets of adhesion domains. Ruoslahti et al. have found that a triple amino-acid domain derived from fibronectin is sufficient for the integrin mediated adhesion of cells [137]. Since then many cell-adhesive peptides, mostly derived from collagen, fibronectin, or laminin, to be linked into hydrogels have been described and used for the engineering of cell-instructive biomaterials (reviewed in [138]).

The polymeric backbone must provide space to cells in order to proliferate, deposit cells own matrix and move. Degradability of the material can be achieved through spontaneous dissolution of the polymer as for example by the incorporation of poly(lactic acid) (PLA) within the polymer structure or the use of acryl-sulfhydryl bonds [139]. These modes of degradation are materials autonomous properties. Materials stability is critical to appropriate tissue formation, as too fast degradation results in loss of structural and mechanical support, and too slow degradation will inhibit cell for example cell ingrowth and function. To render materials with tunable, cell-responsive degradation properties, polypeptides derived from occurring naturally protease sensitive sequences have been adapted and incorporated into linker molecules of the backbone [130]. Recently, a number of peptide sequences with are recognized and degraded with different efficiencies (kcat) have been described [140, 141]. The use of substrate with very well defined degradation properties clearly will allow the fine tuning of materials properties towards specific applications.

#### Incorporation and cell mediated release of growth factors

Tissue development and regeneration depend on tightly coordinated spatial and temporal growth factor signals and recombinant growth factors have been widely proposed for therapeutic use in the regeneration and repair of diseased tissues. Increased knowledge on growth factor signaling as well as advances in recombinant protein engineering and production, have opened new possibilities is constructing artificial extracellular matrices. Strategies employed to immobilize growth factors in synthetic hydrogels are summarized in Table 1.1.

When growth factors are purely physically entrapped in the hydrogel matrix, availability for cells in space and time is determined by passive diffusion and coupled to hydrogel degradation. If not replenished in the culture medium, activity decreases over time. Diffusion can be controlled via modifications either on the hydrogel network properties or to the growth factor by which the affinity to the matrix, bioactivity, stability and bioavailability can be modified [142].

Effect of soluble factors on cells cultured in 3D can be studies in any hydrogel material, either by encapsulation to the material along with the cells or by addition to the growth medium, but for more sophisticated biomimicry, systems enabling the tethering and controlled release of growth factors are needed. Immobilization strategies allow the construction of gradients or localized areas where the factor is present, making it possible to more accurately recapitulate physiological situations. Natural ECM acts as a reservoir for growth factors from which they are released by cellular remodeling, which is often used as a release strategy in synthetic systems in addition to temporally controllable triggered release (Figure 1.2A). In the following paragraphs, growth factor immobilization strategies for synthetic hydrogels are discussed first focusing on covalent tethering and then moving to affinity based systems (Figure 1.2B).

#### **Covalent immobilization**

Covalent tethering of growth factors to synthetic or biologically derived hydrogels has been achieved by either chemical modification or genetic engineering of the factors to contain functional groups such as thiols, acrylates, azides and Gln-tags (Table 1.2). Initial chemical conjugation approaches utilized for example homobifunctional PEG-based crosslinkers with terminal and primary amine selective succinimidyl groups [106, 143], which could serve both as hydrogel crosslinking entities and as means to incorporate growth factors. Another chemical conjugation strategy was based on heterobifunctional N-hydroxysuccinimide (NHS)-PEG-acrylate linker, which could be used by first modifying the factor of interest with the amine specific NHS group reaction and subsequently coupling the acrylated biomolecules into PEG-diacrylate networks by photopolymerization [144, 145]. Also click chemistry has been successfully used for covalent immobilization of growth factors into synthetic hydrogels [146].

The downside of these broadly applicable strategies, such as the reaction of NHS with any accessible lysine or the N-terminus, is their lack of specificity. The exact site and number of modifications are difficult to control and may have drastic effects on the growth factors bioactivity [147]. More site specific strategies have been realized by engineering recombinant proteins with additional cysteines as the abundance of reduced cysteines is inherently low in proteins and such modifications render them more susceptible to, for example Michael type reaction with vinylsulfone groups of PEG macromers [148]. Another possibility for achieving high site specify while conserving bioactivity is employing enzymatic reactions as discussed next.

The TG-PEG system was developed having in mind the goal of a flexible and modularly designed artificial extracellular matrix allowing site specific and stable immobilization of growth factor proteins into the gel network, without compromising the protein's bioactivity. Most straightforward way of doing this is by producing growth factors bearing a substrate for FXIIIa, as has been shown for VEGF [149]. VEGF121 was engineered to contain the glutamine acceptor substrate NQEQVSPL, derived from the N-terminus of  $\alpha$ 2-plasmin inhibitor ( $\alpha$ 2PI1-8) (termed Gln). This Gln-VEGF121 could be covalently incorporated into the hydrogel and released in controlled manner by the cleavage of the MMP sites in the PEG backbone during cellular matrix remodeling. The ability of the matrix bound Gln- VEGF121 to stimulate angiogenesis was evaluated in the embryonic chick chorioallontoic membrane (CAM) assay and the response to it was found comparable to that of native, diffusible VEGF121, indicating that this sequence-specific mode of morphogen affixation in aECM does not compromise a morphogen's activity, at least not in the case of VEGF. In contrast to conventional chemical bioconjugation schemes, the site-specificity of the enzymatic reaction gives precise control over the conformation of the immobilized molecules and results in no significant loss of its bioactivity. This may be crucial for applications involving sensitive transmembrane proteins (e.g. Notch ligands or Cadherins) in order to recapitulate cell-cell interactions via aECMs.

#### Affinity immobilization

In addition to covalent immobilization strategies, affinity interactions are another possibility for growth factor incorporation. These strategies take advantage of the interactions naturally occurring between growth factors and ECM components, such as heparin, chondroitin sulfate, hyaluronic acid and fibronectin. Thus they do not require direct chemical or genetic modification of the protein offering high degree of flexibility. Synthetic hydrogels have been modified with heparin via for example EDC/sulfo-NHS chemistry [150] or with streptavidin to allow the immobilization of biotinylated factors [151]. Also prefabricated affinity linkers, allowing simultaneous addition of growth factors and

cells during crosslinking [152, 153], as well supramolecular peptide gels with affinity sites for have been engineered [154].

Recently a very interesting approach based on the functional domains of fibrinogen was presented [155]. Recombinantly produced heparin-binding domain of fibrin(ogen) located at the N terminus of the fibrin(ogen)  $\beta$  chain (Fg  $\beta$ ) was covalently linked into TG-PEG hydrogels and then used for the immobilization of various growth factors, for example FGF-2 and PIGF-2. Overall, interaction of the linker with 15 different growth factors were established which all displayed K<sub>D</sub> values in the nM range. The fibrinogen fragment functionalized TG-PEG gels were successfully used to deliver growth factors into full thickness skin wounds in mice which lead to faster wound closure and increased development of granulation tissue.

(adapted from [83])	Table	<b>1.2</b> : Strategies	for	immobilization	and	release	of	growth	factors	in	synthetic	hyd	roge	ls
(aaptea nom [oo])	(adapte	ed from [83]).												

Matrix backbone	Linker			Ref.					
	r	Native form	Modification 1	mmobilization	Release from				
						М	Matrix		
Linker									
PEG-DA	<u>NHS</u> -PEG-Acryloyl <sup>1,2</sup>	TGF-ß1, bFGF, EGF	chemical	covalent	enz.	-	[144,	145	
156, 157]									
PEG-DA	SMC-PEG-Acryloyl <sup>1,2</sup>	PDGF-BB, FGF-2	chemical	covalent	enz.	-	[158]		
PLEOF	PEG-azide 1, 2	BMP peptide	chemical	covalent	enz.	-	[146]		
MAC	EDC/sulfo- <u>NHS</u> <sup>1,2</sup>	IFN-γ	chemical	covalent	enz.	-	[159]		
PEG-VS	-	VEGF165/ VEGF121	Ligand-Cys fusior	1 <sup>1</sup> covalent	enz.	- [14		.60]	
PEG-TG	-	VEGF121	Gln-Ligand fusion	1 covalent	enz.	-	[149]		
PEG-DA, (Hep/HA/Gtn)-SH	heparin	VEGF, bFGF, Ang-1,	-	affinity	enz. / hydr	dissoc.	[76,	161	
163]									
		HGF,KGF, PDGF-BB							
PEG-DA, (Hep/CS)-SH	heparin	bFGF	-	affinity	enz. / hydr	. dissoc.	[164, 1	65]	
PEG-SBA, Hep-ADH	heparin	VEGF		affinity	enz. / hydr	dissoc.	[166]		
PEG-NH2	heparin, EDC/sulfo-NHS	FGF-2	-	affinity	enz.	dissoc.	[150]		
PEG-petide, heparin	- V	EGF -	affin	ity enz.	dissoc.	[167]			
PEG-LMWH, PEG-PF4 <sub>ZIP</sub>	heparin	bFGF	-	affinity	enz.	dissoc.	[168]		
PEG-LMWH, PEG-HIP	heparin	bFGF	-	affinity	enz.	dissoc.	[169]		
PEG-SH, HMWH	heparin	bFGF	-	affinity	enz.	dissoc.	[170]		
PEG-LMWH, VEGF	heparin	VEGF	-	affinity	enz.	dissoc.	[171]		
PEG-DM, heparin-MA	heparin	bFGF	-	affinity	enz.	dissoc.	[172]		
PEG-VS, Cys3-peptide	heparin	BMP-2	-	affinity	enz.	dissoc.	[173]		
PEG-DA	poly(AAC)-Cys-bFGF-bp1	bFGF	Cys-bFGF-bp	affinity	enz. / hydr	dissoc.	[174]		
PEG-TG	Gln-ZZ <sup>1</sup>	IL-4	Ligand-Fc fusion	affinity	enz.	-	[152]		
PEG-TG	bead-Novo. GyrB-ZZ	PDGF-BB	Ligand-Fc fusion	affinity	enz.	Novo.	[175]		
PEG-TG	Gln-GyrB <sup>1</sup> /Novo./GyrB-ZZ	FGF-7	Ligand-Fc fusion	affinity	enz.	Novo.	[176]		
PEG-TG (Caged-Lys)		PDGF-BB, VEGF121	Ligand-Fc fusion	light/covalent	enz.		[177]		
PEG-TG		VEGF121	Ligand-GyrB fusio	on -	*		[177]		
PEG-TG	Fg	FGF-2, PlGF-2	-	affinity	enz.	dissoc.	[155]		

<sup>1</sup> reacting with matrix; <sup>2</sup> reacting with Ligand; \* Coumermycin induced ligand dimerization;

Abbreviations: enz., enzymatic; hydr., hydrolyzed; dissoc., dissociation; Novo., novobiocin; Gln, NQEQVSPLpeptide; NHS, N-hydroxysuccinimide; EDC, N-(3-dimethylaminopropyl)-N'-ethylcarbodiimide;poly(AAC)-CysbFGF-bp, poly(acrylic acid) modified FGF-2 binding peptide; PEG-NH<sub>2</sub>, PEG-amine; PEG-SH, PEG-thiol; Hep, Heparin, HA, Hyaluronan; CS, Chondroitinsulfate; GEL, gelatine; PEG-SBA, N-hydroxysuccinimidyl ester PEG-bisbutanoic acid; PF4<sub>ZIP</sub>, heparin binding, coiled-coil peptide; HIP, peptide sequence from heparin interacting protein; DM, Dimethacrylate; Cys, cysteine; VS, vinyl sulfone; PEG-TG, transglutaminase FXIII formed PEG hydrogel, Fg

In order to develop a flexible affinity based strategy for the conjugation of growth factors to the previously described synthetic TG-PEG platform, a linker peptide consisting of the TG-domain and two repeats of the synthetic protein A analog (Z) was designed [152]. The TG-domain of this TG-ZZ peptide can be covalently bound to the Lys-PEG component of the TG-PEG system by the factor XIII mediated reaction. Due to the high affinity of the ZZ peptide ( $4.8 \times 10^{-8} \text{ M}^{-1}$ ) to the fragment crystallizable (Fc) region of antibodies, Fc-tagged growth factors can be immobilized within the hydrogel network. Taking advantage of the high affinity of this interaction, the linker can be used to directly capture Fc-tagged proteins produced by mammalian cells encapsulated in the hydrogels. This creates a versatile platform to concentrate and purify large panels of recombinantly expressed growth factors for cell-based assays to identify novel regulators of cell behavior

The fusion peptide Gln-ZZ was expressed in bacterial cultures and its functionality demonstrated by capturing FITC-labeled IgG antibody from a solution into a linker containing hydrogel and retaining it throughout extensive washing. With the ultimate goal of growth factor immobilization in mind, the functionality of growth factor or cytokine-tethered hydrogels as cell-instructive matrices was demonstrated using the anti-inflammatory cytokine Interleukin-4 (IL4). Protein-capture hydrogels and control hydrogels were patterned and placed in cultures of human embryonic kidney (HEK)-293T cells expressing IL4-Fc and after washing, the activity of the captured IL-4 was demonstrated by a reporter cell line. ZZ-linker modified hydrogels could be used for providing a reservoir of biomolecules, which can actively stimulate cellular responses, either in their matrix-immobilized form or after cell-mediated proteolytic degradation of the hydrogel in a soluble form.

#### Local 3D structuring of hydrogels

Homogenous biomimetic hydrogels can only be used to address biological questions in a simplified manner, which for certain situations, such as high throughput screening platforms, can be sufficient or even desired. By creating spatially defined heterogeneous microenvironments, more sophisticated models recapitulating higher levels of biological complexity can be realized, helping to bridge the gap between current in vitro and vivo models. Bulk functionalization of synthetic hydrogels has been widely described in literature, but this alone is not sufficient for mimicking the natural ECM. Thus,

efforts have been made for evolving hydrogels for cell encapsulation from physically and biochemically homogenous materials into highly spatially defined environments structured in multiple size scales.

Heterogeneity can be introduced in 3D in terms of local biochemical composition (e. g. adhesion ligands and growth factors) or by introducing structural patterns (e. g. variations hydrogel composition, empty, or cell filled spaces). Hydrogels with such features have been produced using techniques such as self-assembly of prefabricated building blocks (e.g. microscale hydrogels or fibers) [178-182], casting [183], additive manufacturing (e.g., printing and layer-by-layer deposition) [184, 185], photo-patterning [186, 187], and microfluidics [188, 189]. Problems with spatial patterning of hydrogels in 3D arise from their thickness and extensive swelling.

Next, two approaches, namely the combination of printing with layer-by-layer deposition for modelling vascularized bone, and electrochemical control of polymerization for creating channel structures and gradients of biomolecules, are discussed in the context of the TG-PEG system.

Generation of functional vascularized tissues remains the holy grail of tissue engineering, and in order to address related questions using in vitro models, structuring ECM mimicking materials and cells comes into play. In the context of bone, combining the TG-PEG hydrogel system as an artificial extracellular matrix with matrix structuring technologies, namely robotic printing and layer-by-layer deposition, the role of biological constituents in the vascular bone microenvironment could be systematically evaluated [184].

Feasibility of layer-by-layer deposition of TG-PEG was demonstrated by combining 200  $\mu$ m cell containing hydrogel blocks with confluent layers of cells (Figure 1.4A). Since gel layers can be formed in the presence of cells or used as surfaces for the seeding of cells, even such a simple layering approach allows for a large variety of cell and matrix combinations. For introducing more heterogeneity with each gel layer, robotic printing platforms using a contact-spot arraying technology with a lateral precision of approximately 5  $\mu$ m and robotic pipetting with a lateral precision of approximately 5  $\mu$ m and robotic pipetting with a lateral precision of approximately 100  $\mu$ m were used. With these systems spatially segregated hydrogel drops of ca. 100  $\mu$ m of diameter and 20  $\mu$ m height could be formed (Figure 1.4A). The size of the droplets can be modified by adjusting different parameters such as the pin-head size, the amount of dispensed liquid or using repetitive printing steps.

Initially, conditions supporting the viability and spreading of osteoblasts (MC3T3-E1) and osteocytes (MLO) or blocking their migration were defined in terms of hydrogel stiffness and presentation of RGD ligand. The effect VEGF and mono-, co- and tri-cultures on the formation of capillary like network in 3D was then assayed. Using a fully synthetic hydrogel platform, it was possible to provide evidence on the importance of single components on angiogenesis. It was demonstrated that besides the adhesion ligand RGD and the pro-angiogenic growth factor VEGF, the presence of both stromal cells appears to be critical for endothelial cells (ECs) to efficiently form tube-like structures in artificial environments.

Once the culture conditions were defined, the three cell types were assembled together to create spatially organized vascularized bone tissue-like constructs. A supportive layer of 4% PEG hydrogel covered with a monolayer of MC3T3-E1 was used as a basis for the construct and on top of this, human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVECs) were subsequently positioned in 1µl-sized hydrolytically and proteolytically degradable PEG-acrylate gels. As PEG-acrylate degrades rapidly the drops were formed without RGD ligands to prevent high concentrations of soluble peptides which could potentially interfere with HUVEC viability. As a final step, a covering layer of PEG containing human osteocytes was added and the constructs were allowed to remodel for 10 days under the previously optimized conditions. Analysis of the constructs revealed a dense and interconnected network of HUVECs and preosteoblastic cells surrounding the endothelial structures.

These findings demonstrate that simultaneous patterning of matrix components, ligands, and cells to direct cellular spreading and to form artificial tissue-like constructs allows for the dissection of biological questions related to tissue remodeling and morphogenesis, and their independent study in a fully controllable artificial environment.

In addition to the strategies described for biological functionalization of TG-PEG hydrogels, electrochemical polymerization has been employed for eliciting spatial control over the crosslinking in 3D [185]. This is based on the FXIII-catalyzed crosslinking reaction being pH-dependent and occurring with highest efficiency at pH 8, while being damped at more acidic or basic conditions [149]. The proteolysis of water induced by electric current was used to locally decrease (at the anode–electrolyte interface) or increase pH (at the cathode–electrolyte interface) and thereby prevent or promote hydrogel formation. This method was successfully used for creating microchannels within TG-PEG hydrogels in a PDMS mold using an anodically polarized tungsten wire as a template. By locally controlling the polymerization around the wire, it could subsequently be removed with disrupting the gel, which was the case without the current due to the strong adhesion of the PEG to the metal surface.

Electrochemical control of gel polymerization could also be used to form complex, locally functionalized 3D microenvironments in TG-PEG by a sequential approach (Figure 1.4B). This was demonstrated by first polymerizing FITC functionalized gel around a cathode wire, followed by thorough washing to remove the unreacted components, and finally backfilling the mold with a TRITC functionalized gel while creating a second channel. The area between the two channels was thus functionalized with both molecules and the sides with one molecule alone. When injected into the preformed channels, various cell types such as bone-marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs), preosteoblasts and fibroblasts were able to invade into the surrounding hydrogel mass, which will enable the study of cellular responses to different (graded) microenvironments. HEK cells expressing a yellow fluorescent protein (YFP) upon being exposed to IL-4 were used for demonstrating such spatial specificity of the channel surrounding microenvironments after functionalization with hydrogel bound IL-4. In conclusion, by electrochemically controlling the enzymatic cross-linking of TG-PEG hydrogels it

was possible to create spatially defined 3D microenvironments containing various tethered biomolecules and thereby control local cell functions.

Further understanding on how to best structure artificial microenvironments and automation of these procedures could lead to large scale production of reproducible tissue-like constructs suitable for high throughput screening approaching in vivo complexity, with yet a simple readout for evaluation.

Actin DAPI b FITC-labeled PEG c2C12 b FITC-labeled PEG



А



**Figure 1.4** Structured microenvironments in TG-PEG hydrogels. A) Homogeneous layers of C2C12 cells and cell-containing or FITC-labeled gels (gel mass either in green or unstained) and different fluorescently labeled hydrogels arranged by robotic printing in defined positions on top of different layers of hydrogel (scale bar 100  $\mu$ m). B) Schemes depicting the production of an engineered microenvironment containing two different fluorophores using electrochemical structuring, and confocal microscopic images of the resulting microenvironment. Reprinted with permission from [184, 185].

#### Spatio-temporally controllable dynamic microenvironments (external control)

Native ECMs undergo tightly controlled, constant remodeling resulting in liberation of growth factors or other bioactive entities as well as changes in matrix mechanical properties. Although the above presented synthetic hydrogel matrices have largely overcome the limitations of naturally occurring materials by handing over the control of materials physical and biochemical properties to the scientists, they still do not allow modulating the availability of extrinsic signaling molecules and material mechanics in time. Possible trigger mechanisms include changes in temperature [190-192], pH [48, 193], electromagnetic stimulation [194] or taking advantage of bioactive compounds [122, 195-197]. Most feasible in vitro approaches reported so far are based on light or using diffusible molecules interfering with interactions within the hydrogel, so the focus in this chapter is on such approaches. Light is an attractive candidate for spatio-temporal manipulation of hydrogels because its temporal patterning resolution can be controlled at single cell or even subcellular scale and in the visible and long wave UV region has little effect on cell viability and behavior.

#### Dynamic presentation of biological cues

Bioactive molecules such as growth factors can have cross-reactive effects on different cell types, making timing of their presentation in vivo as important as spatial control. This has promoted the development of experimenter-controlled culture matrices, in which adhesion sites and growth factors can be patterned and released on demand to change the biochemistry of the microenvironment to mimic processes such as differentiation.

Light-sensitive molecular building blocks can be attached to hydrogel networks to generate artificial ECMs in which the properties of microenvironments could be specifically modulated by light exposure [198]. Previously only small synthetic peptides have been the target of photopatterning approaches because the employed chemical crosslinking or bioconjugation reactions, using nonspecific chemistries, often damage full length proteins. Photochemical caging strategies have emerged as a means to use light for controlling the temporal presentation of larger biological compounds without impairing their bioactivity.

Reversible presentation of biological entities has been reported based on the combination of two orthogonal, biocompatible wavelength specific photoreactions, namely thiol-ene reaction for photocoupling and photoscission of an *o*-nitrobenzyl ether for later release from PEG hydrogels [199]. Spatial control of both reactions by controlling the introduction and removal of functional groups, was achieved at a subcellular scale in 3D by focusing pulsed laser light within the hydrogel volume with resolution of 1  $\mu$ m in the *x*-*y* plane and 3–5  $\mu$ m in the *z*-plane. Mouse embryonic fibroblast (NIH 3T3) cells were seeded on gels with photopatterned adhesive regions from where they could subsequently be detached by the removal of the adhesive ligand after being first allowed adhere and spread for 24 hours.

The effect of temporal ligand presentation on stem cell phenotype is an important question that could be studied by incorporation photocleavable adhesion molecules. A nitrobenzyl ether-derived moiety was acrylated by a pendant hydroxyl group [photodegradable acrylate (PDA)] and was subsequently attached with a pendant carboxylic acid to poly(ethylene glycol) (PEG)-*bis*-amine to create a photocleavable cross-linking diacrylate macromer. The cross-linker was the copolymerized with PEG monoacrylate (PEGA) by redox-initiated free radical polymerization to create photodegradable hydrogels [200]. Matrix bound photolabile RGDS peptide was used for investigating the effect of persisting versus temporally modulated RGD environment on hMSC viability and chondrogenic differentiation. Mimicking native chondrogenic differention, during which fibronectin is initially produced but subsequently down-regulated and replaced by glycosaminoglycans (GAGs) and type II collagen (COLII), was achieved by removing RGD sites after initial culture.

By utilizing multiple modes of crosslinking of acrylated hyaluronic acid in a sequential manner, degradability of 3D matrices could be regulated temporally [201]. During the primary polymerization step hydrogels with adhesive sites and MMP-cleavable dithiol crosslinkers were formed via an addition mechanism, which still left a portion of the acrylate groups unconsumed. At this stage the matrices were permissive to remodeling and migration but by localized light exposure (using a photomask or a focussed laser) could be further cross-linked rendering them unfavorable for such cellular functions. Robust spreading of mesenchymal stem cell was observed within the permissive areas and found to be dependent of the relative amount of each crosslinking mode whereas in highly cross-linked "inhibitory" hydrogels cells remained rounded. Such differences in cellular morphology could be useful for studying signaling mechanisms during spatially controlled differentiation of encapsulated stem cells.

Spatiotemporal regulation of biological compounds in synthetic microenvironments, trapping them in cages and subsequently uncaging them the site of interest, has been shown to allow for a nearly instantaneous manipulation of the bioactive compound concentration [202]. Small signaling molecules and chemically synthesizable peptides have been successfully caged based on chemical modification of the molecules using a photo-removable protective group. This strategy is in most cases not compatible with large proteins, such as growth factors, which require a tailored caging procedure. Also caging is often complicated due to difficulties in achieving site-specific chemical modification.

FXIII crosslinkable TG-PEG hydrogels could be rendered photosensitive by masking the active site of one of the FXIIIa substrates with a photolabile cage group [177], namely nitroveratryloxycarbonyl (Nvoc), which by its broad absorption in ultraviolet/visible around 350 nm is advantageous in terms of penetration depth and minimal DNA and biomolecule damage [202]. Caged Lys-substrates within the polymerized hydrogel network could be subsequently released enabling highly localized enzymatic biomolecule tethering. This system was exploited for light activated enzymatic gel patterning to manipulate the behaviour of live cells within the hydrogel microenvironment. 3D invasion of human

MSCs was chosen as a physiologically relevant model, illustrating injury induced cell recruitment. RGD, the recombinant fibronectin fragment  $FN_{9-10}$  and platelet-derived growth factor B were engineered to contain the TG-peptide for crosslinking into the matrix. Microtissues of MSCs were encapsuled into MMP- and photosensitive TG-PEG hydrogels and a cuboidal pattern of uncaged TG-peptide was then created on one half of the microtissue. The enzymatically immobilized, fluorescently labelled RGD and  $FN_{9-10}$  permitted increased MSC migration within the patterned areas. This demonstrated that light-activated enzymatic gel patterning can be exploited for manipulating the behaviour of live cells in three dimensions directly in culture. Same strategy was employed on hyaluronic acid hydrogels [203].

To create a generic retain and release system applicable to any arbitrary protein with an fc-tag, a strategy based a pharmacological cage was employed [175]. The cage was formed by covalently coupling novobiocin to an epoxy-activated agarose matrix via a nucleophilic addition reaction. An adaptor protein consisting of the novobiocin-binding domain of the bacterial protein gyrase subunit B (GyrB) fused to the IgG-binding domain ZZ (derived from Staphylococcus aureus protein A) was used for anchoring proteins via an fc-tag. Protein contained in the cage could be subsequently released by addition of free novobiocin competitively inhibiting the binding between the adapter and the cage. Caging and rapid uncaging was demonstrated by regulating MSC migration out of migrotissues in 3D hydrogels by controlled release of caged Fc-PDGF.

Another pharmacochemical approach based on controlling the activity of a growth factor via dimerization was used as a basis for an inducible ON-OFF regulation for cysteine-knot growth factors such as VEGF [204]. The switch consisted of a chimeric protein with an engineered monomeric variant of the protein of interest fused to the inducible dimerization domain of the bacterial protein gyrase B (GyrB). The default state of the switch was OFF as the monomeric structure prohibits dimerization and thereby activation of the protein receptor. The switch could be turned ON upon the addition of coumermycin which binds to GyrB, leading to dimerization of the protein and thus the activation of the receptor and downstream signaling processes. The OFF state can be restated by the administration of novobiocin, upon which the single coumarine ring of the novobiocin competitively inhibits binding of coumermycin to GyrB, returning the protein to its monomeric state. ON-OFF regulation of the system was demonstrated by controlling the VEGF induced migration of HUVECs in PEG hydrogels in 3D. As coordination of endothelial cell migration is a key component in angiogenesis, methods to study its regulation are highly valuable for both basic research and tissue engineering.

#### Mechanically dynamic materials

Cells embedded in the extracellular matrix of tissues encounter and respond to ECM stiffnesses in the range of 0.2-1 kPa (brain) to 30-45 kPa (osteoid). They actively exert pushing and pulling forces on their surroundings, which results the activation of intracellular mechanotransduction pathways [205]. For example vascular endothelial cells experience different types of flow which directs
their behavior and stiffening of the ECM in liver drives liver fibrosis. Mechanics are also tightly coupled with stem cell fate demonstrated by the finding that mesenchymal stem cells are driven towards osteogenesis by a stiffer and towards adipogenesis by a softer hydrogel environment [206]. Despite the biological relevance of mechanically dynamic systems, there are only few examples described in the literature and almost none based on synthetic hydrogels. To circumvent cell induced changes in matrix properties over time, some work has been on culturing cells on them in 2D mechanically dynamic hydrogels by culturing cells on them in 2D to circumvent cell induced changes in matrix properties over time complicating the situation in 3D.

Hydrogel mechanics can be controlled for example by introducing chemical groups that can be cleaved by ultraviolet light leading to matrices that soften upon light exposure [200]. By copolymerizing a photocleavable diacrylate macromer cross-linker with PEG monoacrylate (PEGMA), using redox-initiated free radical polymerization, photodegradable hydrogels were created. The cross-link density of hydrogel networks could be reduced (by light) in presence of viable human mesenchymal stem cells allowing their transition from a round to elongated morphology. This same system could be used to direct cell migration by 3D patterning paths for encapsulated cells in real time.

In contrast to dynamically softening hydrogels, matrix stiffening, taking place for example during development and wound healing, might actually be more a biologically relevant phenomenon to mimic as it has been implicated regulate many cellular processes. A sequential crosslinking approach was used to create dynamically stiffening hyaluronic acid hydrogels [207]. Methacrylate functionalized hyaluronic acid was in the first step crosslinked via a Michael-type addition reaction using dithiothreitol (DTT). The remaining initial hydrogel could be further stiffened by radical polymerisation of the remaining methacrylate groups using a photoinitiator and ultraviolet light exposure. The system could be used to investigate cellular response to substrate stiffening in terms of cytoskeletal rearrangement and differentiation, though it was currently only reported on cells grown on top of the hydrogel instead of 3D.

The interaction of GyrB protein with novobiocin and coumermycin was utilized for synthesizing stimulus responsive polyethylene glycol (PEG) hydrogels [176]. Thiol containing GyrB was covalently grafted to multi-arm PEG-vinylsulfone molecules using a Michael-type addition reaction. Stable hydrogels could be formed by addition of the GyrB-dimerizing substance coumermycin. These hydrogels could again be dissolved in a dose-adjustable manner by the antibiotic novobiocin. This matrix could be used for cell growth either in vivo or in vitro, where the stimulus-responsive characteristics can be used to controlled release of growth factors or for dynamic tuning of the matrix mechanical properties.

With the incorporation of RGD motifs the hydrogel could support the adhesion and growth of human primary cells derived from gingival epithelial and connective tissue. No cytotoxic effects could be observed upon gel dissolution with novobiocin, which at  $50\mu$ M concentration took place in 4 hours.

In order to add biological functionality with cell-instructive biomolecules like growth factors, the protein A-derived ZZ-domain was fused to GyrB (ZZ-GyrB), thereby allowing for the immobilization of proteins with an Fc-tag. Fibroblast growth factor 7 (FGF-7), a protein acting in a paracrine manner and being a key player in epithelial tissue regeneration was used as a model protein. Fc-tagged FGF-7 could be released in a dose and time dependable manner and it was also shown to retain its activity as demonstrated by the dose-related induction of proliferation of gingival mucosal keratinocyte.

#### **Outlook and needs**

In the previous sections we have described some of the currently available mostly homogenously engineered hydrogel systems to control cell function in 3D. However, morphogenetic processes (during tissue formation and regeneration) are highly orchestrated events, mastered by chemotaxis, differentiation, or proliferation of multiple cells from different lineages. These complex spatiotemporally regulated processes are driven by spatially restricted microenvironmental cues, consisting of growth factors, matrix components, and mechanical properties. In order to form 3D tissue mimetics and reproducible organoid culture systems such cues need at least to be partially recapitulated to initiate cell-autonomous tissue morphogenesis. Whereas in biologically derived, complex, and not easily amenable to engineering matrices, impressive tissue formation was observed, for fully defined hydrogels systems optimal matrix properties for many applications still remain elusive. Clearly, much has to be learned about the function of the native ECM and to integrate more specific integrin ligands into synthetic materials. There will also be a need for more and highly specific, modular building blocks for the selective incorporation of multiple different growth factors, crosslinking elements, degradation sites, and cell adhesion sites.

Nonetheless the many existing, sophisticated materials building blocks generated in recent years provide a growing toolbox for the creation of tailor made synthetic hydrogels and their integration with biological materials (Figure 1.5A). Such platforms are an exciting starting point for the assembly of complex 3D structured tissue constructs by the combination with emerging, highly sophisticated micro-manipulation techniques such as cell and materials printing devices, microfluidics, layer-by-layer assembly (Figure 1.5B), micromolding techniques, or preventive manufacturing. For manufacturing conditions using gel systems many critical issues will have to be solved, for example the evaporation of water and the consequent shift in hydrogel properties (due to change in polymer cross-link density due to increased concentrations) during printing. Also building blocks which are formed individually will likely suffer from different materials properties in the bulk and at the periphery. Such boundaries can largely influence the trafficking of cells and could restrict cell interactions and need to be carefully addressed.

Furthermore, in order to allow temporal, operator controlled, site and individual parameter specific manipulation of the system, different building blocks would ideally respond highly specific to triggers such as light with different wave length, shift in temperature or presence of minute quantities of small

chemicals (Figure 1.5C). Of course, improved precision of 3D culture systems must go along with the development of monitoring tools for cells and matrix components. Not only cell-based reporter systems, but also high-throughput automated image acquisition and image analysis algorithm systems as well as means to understand the remodelling of the provisional matrix components and the deposition of cell's own ECM need to be followed.

In conclusion, we believe that "advanced" cell culture models hold great promise for the establishment physiological meaningful 3D tissue mimetics and the reproducible culture of organoids under highly defined conditions and amenable to investigator controlled manipulations. Such systems in future will not only be important intermediates between homogeneous 2D and 3D cultures and in vivo systems and thus could become tools applied to study basic biological questions as well as to validate lead compound during drug screening.



**Figure 1.5** Strategy for creating 3D tissue models starting from A) combining biological elements with synthetic hydrogels, B) structuring these elements and finally C) eliciting spatiotemporal control over the system.

#### **SPECIFIC AIMS**

#### Aim 1

In vivo evaluation of the sealing capability and tissue interaction of mussel-mimetic tissue adhesive (mussel glue) in comparison to fibrin glue on punctured fetal membranes. Non-healing defects in the fetal membranes after fetoscopic procedures pose a considerable risk for fetal wellbeing. As a first step towards developing sealing or healing strategies for this clinical problem, decellularized human amnion membranes were tested as a plug together with a glue in a midgestational rabbit model. Performance of a biomimetic, synthetic PEG based glue functionalized with catechols (mussel glue) resulting in an excellent adhesion to wet surfaces was compared with commercially available fibrin glue. The aim was to evaluate the sealing properties of both glues and tissue resonse to them as well as whether the biological signals left in the decellularized scaffold could iniate healing of the punctured fetal membranes. This study is presented in detail in **chapter 2**.

#### Aim 2

In vitro screening of factors inducing recruitment, proliferation and ECM production of amnion membrane cells for fetal membrane healing materials. Results from Aim 1 lead to an idea that a synthetic plugging material with specifically tailored biological and mechanical propertie might activate the cells in the amnion and induce a healing response. The goal was to use TG-PEG matrices in vitro together with soluble growth factors to identify signals which mobilize human amnion mesenchymal cells (hAMC) and also induce their proliferation and ECM synthesis in a 3D tissue mimicking environment. Identification of factors that support the formation of load bearing tissues by these cells would allow producing TG-PEG based growth factor presenting plugging materials for healing fetal membrane defects. Detailed experimental setup for screening of growth factors and the acquired knowledge are described in **chapter 3**.

#### Aim 3

Generation of autologous vascularized bone-like tissues using amniotic fluid cells as a single cell source. Isolation, culture and differentiation of amniotic fluid cells (AFC) has been reported in the literature. Aim 4 focuses on investigating whether these cells could used as a single cell source to produce autologous prevascularized bone constructs to treat conditions such as cleft palate. TG-PEG platform together with a specific mold design for producing channel structures within hydrogel matrices was used to create three dimensional prevascularized osteogenic constructs. The goal of was to first differentiate the AFC in the bulk hydrogel towards bone and produce a collagen rich mineralized matrix. Endothelial differentiated AFC were then seeded into the channel of this bone like

TG-PEG gel for vascularization. Fabrication, in vitro characterization and effect on bone healing in vivo of these constructs is reported in **chapter 4**.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to express our gratitude to Dr. Philipp Lienemann for producing the illustrations and for helpful discussions.

#### REFERENCES

1. Papadopulos NA, Papadopoulos MA, Kovacs L, Zeilhofer HF, Henke J, Boettcher P, et al. Foetal surgery and cleft lip and palate: current status and new perspectives. British Journal of Plastic Surgery. 2005 7//;58(5):593-607.

2. Hack M, Fanaroff AA. Outcomes of children of extremely low birthweight and gestational age in the 1990's. Early human development. 1999 Jan;53(3):193-218. PubMed PMID: 10088988.

3. Watanabe M, Jo J, Radu A, Kaneko M, Tabata Y, Flake AW. A tissue engineering approach for prenatal closure of myelomeningocele with gelatin sponges incorporating basic fibroblast growth factor. Tissue engineering Part A. 2010 May;16(5):1645-55. PubMed PMID: 19954327.

4. Dionigi B, Ahmed A, Brazzo Iii J, Connors JP, Zurakowski D, Fauza DO. Partial or complete coverage of experimental spina bifida by simple intra-amniotic injection of concentrated amniotic mesenchymal stem cells. Journal of pediatric surgery. 2015 1//;50(1):69-73.

5. Fuchs JR, Pomerantseva I, Ochoa ER, Vacanti JP, Fauza DO. Fetal tissue engineering: in vitro analysis of muscle constructs. Journal of pediatric surgery. 2003 Sep;38(9):1348-53. PubMed PMID: 14523818.

6. Fauza DO, Marler JJ, Koka R, Forse RA, Mayer JE, Vacanti JP. Fetal tissue engineering: diaphragmatic replacement. Journal of pediatric surgery. 2001 Jan;36(1):146-51. PubMed PMID: 11150454.

7. Kunisaki SM, Fuchs JR, Kaviani A, Oh JT, LaVan DA, Vacanti JP, et al. Diaphragmatic repair through fetal tissue engineering: a comparison between mesenchymal amniocyte- and myoblast-based constructs. Journal of pediatric surgery. 2006 Jan;41(1):34-9; discussion -9. PubMed PMID: 16410104.

8. Fauza DO, Fishman SJ, Mehegan K, Atala A. Videofetoscopically assisted fetal tissue engineering: skin replacement. Journal of pediatric surgery. 1998 Feb;33(2):357-61. PubMed PMID: 9498417.

9. Fauza DO, Fishman SJ, Mehegan K, Atala A. Videofetoscopically assisted fetal tissue engineering: bladder augmentation. Journal of pediatric surgery. 1998 Jan;33(1):7-12. PubMed PMID: 9473089.

10. Fuchs JR, Nasseri BA, Vacanti JP, Fauza DO. Postnatal myocardial augmentation with skeletal myoblast-based fetal tissue engineering. Surgery. 2006 Jul;140(1):100-7. PubMed PMID: 16857447.

11. Panetta NJ, Gupta DM, Slater BJ, Kwan MD, Liu KJ, Longaker MT. Tissue engineering in cleft palate and other congenital malformations. Pediatric research. 2008 May;63(5):545-51. PubMed PMID: 18427300.

12. Ochsenbein-Kölble N, Jani J, Lewi L, Verbist G, Vercruysse L, Portmann-Lanz B, et al. Enhancing sealing of fetal membrane defects using tissue engineered native amniotic scaffolds in the rabbit model. American journal of obstetrics and gynecology. 2007 3//;196(3):263.e1-.e7.

13. Bilic G, Hall H, Bittermann AG, Zammeretti P, Burkhart T, Ochsenbein-Kölble N, et al. Human preterm amnion cells cultured in 3-dimensional collagen I and fibrin matrices for tissue engineering purposes. American journal of obstetrics and gynecology. 2005 11//;193(5):1724-32.

14. Semenov OV, Koestenbauer S, Riegel M, Zech N, Zimmermann R, Zisch AH, et al. Multipotent mesenchymal stem cells from human placenta: critical parameters for isolation and maintenance of stemness after isolation. American journal of obstetrics and gynecology. 2010 Feb;202(2):193 e1- e13. PubMed PMID: 20035913.

15. Bilic G, Zeisberger SM, Mallik AS, Zimmermann R, Zisch AH. Comparative characterization of cultured human term amnion epithelial and mesenchymal stromal cells for application in cell therapy. Cell Transplant. 2008;17(8):955-68. PubMed PMID: 19069637.

16. Fan CG, Zhang QJ, Zhou JR. Therapeutic potentials of mesenchymal stem cells derived from human umbilical cord. Stem cell reviews. 2011 Mar;7(1):195-207. PubMed PMID: 20676943.

17. Zhang ZY, Teoh SH, Chong MS, Schantz JT, Fisk NM, Choolani MA, et al. Superior osteogenic capacity for bone tissue engineering of fetal compared with perinatal and adult mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cells. 2009 Jan;27(1):126-37. PubMed PMID: 18832592.

18. Montjovent MO, Burri N, Mark S, Federici E, Scaletta C, Zambelli PY, et al. Fetal bone cells for tissue engineering. Bone. 2004 Dec;35(6):1323-33. PubMed PMID: 15589213.

19. Guillot PV, Gotherstrom C, Chan J, Kurata H, Fisk NM. Human first-trimester fetal MSC express pluripotency markers and grow faster and have longer telomeres than adult MSC. Stem Cells. 2007 Mar;25(3):646-54. PubMed PMID: 17124009.

20. Turner CG, Fauza DO. Fetal tissue engineering. Clinics in perinatology. 2009 Jun;36(2):473-88, xii. PubMed PMID: 19559332.

21. Kunisaki SM, Fuchs JR, Steigman SA, Fauza DO. A comparative analysis of cartilage engineered from different perinatal mesenchymal progenitor cells. Tissue Eng. 2007 Nov;13(11):2633-44. PubMed PMID: 17655491.

22. Roubelakis MG, Pappa KI, Bitsika V, Zagoura D, Vlahou A, Papadaki HA, et al. Molecular and proteomic characterization of human mesenchymal stem cells derived from amniotic fluid: comparison to bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells. Stem cells and development. 2007 Dec;16(6):931-52. PubMed PMID: 18047393.

23. Dionigi B, Ahmed A, Pennington EC, Zurakowski D, Fauza DO. A comparative analysis of human mesenchymal stem cell response to hypoxia in vitro: Implications to translational strategies. Journal of pediatric surgery. 2014 6//;49(6):915-8.

24. Peister A, Woodruff MA, Prince JJ, Gray DP, Hutmacher DW, Guldberg RE. Cell sourcing for bone tissue engineering: amniotic fluid stem cells have a delayed, robust differentiation compared to mesenchymal stem cells. Stem cell research. 2011 Jul;7(1):17-27. PubMed PMID: 21531647. Pubmed Central PMCID: 3137122.

25. Schneider RK, Puellen A, Kramann R, Raupach K, Bornemann J, Knuechel R, et al. The osteogenic differentiation of adult bone marrow and perinatal umbilical mesenchymal stem cells and matrix remodelling in three-dimensional collagen scaffolds. Biomaterials. 2010 Jan;31(3):467-80. PubMed PMID: 19815272.

26. Ehrbar M, Rizzi SC, Schoenmakers RG, Miguel BS, Hubbell JA, Weber FE, et al. Biomolecular hydrogels formed and degraded via site-specific enzymatic reactions. Biomacromolecules. 2007 Oct;8(10):3000-7. PubMed PMID: 17883273. Epub 2007/09/22. eng.

27. Yamada KM, Cukierman E. Modeling tissue morphogenesis and cancer in 3D. Cell. 2007 Aug 24;130(4):601-10. PubMed PMID: 17719539.

28. Griffith LG, Swartz MA. Capturing complex 3D tissue physiology in vitro. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. 2006 Mar;7(3):211-24. PubMed PMID: 16496023.

29. Friedl P, Brocker EB. The biology of cell locomotion within three-dimensional extracellular matrix. Cell Mol Life Sci. 2000 Jan 20;57(1):41-64. PubMed PMID: 10949580.

30. Eke I, Cordes N. Radiobiology goes 3D: how ECM and cell morphology impact on cell survival after irradiation. Radiother Oncol. 2011 Jun;99(3):271-8. PubMed PMID: 21704412.

31. Sethi T, Rintoul RC, Moore SM, MacKinnon AC, Salter D, Choo C, et al. Extracellular matrix proteins protect small cell lung cancer cells against apoptosis: a mechanism for small cell lung cancer growth and drug resistance in vivo. Nat Med. 1999 Jun;5(6):662-8. PubMed PMID: 10371505.

32. Lee YJ, Sheu TJ, Keng PC. Enhance Res Commun. 2005 Sep 23;335(2):286-91. PubMed PMID: 16061204.

33. Liu JS, Gartner ZJ. Directing the asse ment of radiosensitivity in H1299 cancer cells by actinassociated protein cofilin. Biochem Biophys mbly of spatially organized multicomponent tissues from the bottom up. Trends Cell Biol. 2012 Dec;22(12):683-91. PubMed PMID: 23067679. Pubmed Central PMCID: 3505240. 34. Hynds RE, Giangreco A. Concise Review: The Relevance of Human Stem Cell-Derived Organoid Models for Epithelial Translational Medicine. Stem Cells. 2013;31(3):417-22.

35. Frantz C, Stewart KM, Weaver VM. The extracellular matrix at a glance. J Cell Sci. 2010 Dec 15;123(Pt 24):4195-200. PubMed PMID: 21123617. Pubmed Central PMCID: 2995612.

36. Cukierman E, Pankov R, Stevens DR, Yamada KM. Taking cell-matrix adhesions to the third dimension. Science. 2001 Nov 23;294(5547):1708-12. PubMed PMID: 11721053.

37. Kelm JM, Fussenegger M. Scaffold-free cell delivery for use in regenerative medicine. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2010 Jun 15;62(7-8):753-64. PubMed PMID: 20153387.

38. Drewitz M, Helbling M, Fried N, Bieri M, Moritz W, Lichtenberg J, et al. Towards automated production and drug sensitivity testing using scaffold-free spherical tumor microtissues. Biotechnology Journal. 2011;6(12):1488-96.

39. Rimann M, Graf-Hausner U. Synthetic 3D multicellular systems for drug development. Current opinion in biotechnology. 2012;23(5):803-9.

40. Kelm JM, Djonov V, Hoerstrup SP, Guenter CI, Ittner LM, Greve F, et al. Tissue-transplant fusion and vascularization of myocardial microtissues and macrotissues implanted into chicken embryos and rats. Tissue Eng. 2006 Sep;12(9):2541-53. PubMed PMID: 16995787.

41. Stevens KR, Ungrin MD, Schwartz RE, Ng S, Carvalho B, Christine KS, et al. InVERT molding for scalable control of tissue microarchitecture. Nat Commun. 2013;4:1847. PubMed PMID: 23673632. Pubmed Central PMCID: 3660041.

42. L'Heureux N, Paquet S, Labbe R, Germain L, Auger FA. A completely biological tissueengineered human blood vessel. FASEB J. 1998 Jan;12(1):47-56. PubMed PMID: 9438410.

43. McAllister TN, Maruszewski M, Garrido SA, Wystrychowski W, Dusserre N, Marini A, et al. Effectiveness of haemodialysis access with an autologous tissue-engineered vascular graft: a multicentre cohort study. Lancet. 2009 Apr 25;373(9673):1440-6. PubMed PMID: 19394535.

44. Gauvin R, Ahsan T, Larouche D, Levesque P, Dube J, Auger FA, et al. A novel single-step selfassembly approach for the fabrication of tissue-engineered vascular constructs. Tissue engineering Part A. 2010 May;16(5):1737-47. PubMed PMID: 20038201.

45. Bourget JM, Gauvin R, Larouche D, Lavoie A, Labbe R, Auger FA, et al. Human fibroblastderived ECM as a scaffold for vascular tissue engineering. Biomaterials. 2012 Dec;33(36):9205-13. PubMed PMID: 23031531.

46. Guillemette MD, Gauvin R, Perron C, Labbe R, Germain L, Auger FA. Tissue-engineered vascular adventitia with vasa vasorum improves graft integration and vascularization through inosculation. Tissue engineering Part A. 2010 Aug;16(8):2617-26. PubMed PMID: 20455774.

47. Elloumi-Hannachi I, Yamato M, Okano T. Cell sheet engineering: a unique nanotechnology for scaffold-free tissue reconstruction with clinical applications in regenerative medicine. J Intern Med. 2010 Jan;267(1):54-70. PubMed PMID: 20059644.

48. Guillaume-Gentil O, Semenov OV, Zisch AH, Zimmermann R, Voros J, Ehrbar M. pH-controlled recovery of placenta-derived mesenchymal stem cell sheets. Biomaterials. 2011 Jul;32(19):4376-84. PubMed PMID: 21458856.

49. Ide T, Nishida K, Yamato M, Sumide T, Utsumi M, Nozaki T, et al. Structural characterization of bioengineered human corneal endothelial cell sheets fabricated on temperature-responsive culture dishes. Biomaterials. 2006 Feb;27(4):607-14. PubMed PMID: 16099037.

50. Murakami D, Yamato M, Nishida K, Ohki T, Takagi R, Yang J, et al. The effect of micropores in the surface of temperature-responsive culture inserts on the fabrication of transplantable canine oral mucosal epithelial cell sheets. Biomaterials. 2006 Nov;27(32):5518-23. PubMed PMID: 16875730.

51. Elloumi Hannachi I, Itoga K, Kumashiro Y, Kobayashi J, Yamato M, Okano T. Fabrication of transferable micropatterned-co-cultured cell sheets with microcontact printing. Biomaterials. 2009 Oct;30(29):5427-32. PubMed PMID: 19608271. Epub 2009/07/18. eng.

52. Sekine H, Shimizu T, Sakaguchi K, Dobashi I, Wada M, Yamato M, et al. In vitro fabrication of functional three-dimensional tissues with perfusable blood vessels. Nat Commun. 2013;4:1399. PubMed PMID: 23360990. Pubmed Central PMCID: 3660653.

53. Langer R, Vacanti JP. Tissue engineering. Science. 1993 May 14;260(5110):920-6. PubMed PMID: 8493529.

54. Couto DS, Hong Z, Mano JF. Development of bioactive and biodegradable chitosan-based injectable systems containing bioactive glass nanoparticles. Acta Biomaterialia. 2009;5(1):115-23.

55. Peppas NA, Huang Y, Torres-Lugo M, Ward JH, Zhang J. Physicochemical foundations and structural design of hydrogels in medicine and biology. Annu Rev Biomed Eng. 2000;2:9-29. PubMed PMID: 11701505.

Lee KY, Mooney DJ. Hydrogels for tissue engineering. Chemical reviews. 2001;101(7):1869-80.
Clevers H, Batlle E. SnapShot: the intestinal crypt. Cell. 2013 Feb 28;152(5):1198- e2. PubMed
PMID: 23452862. Epub 2013/03/05. eng.

58. Vidi P-A, Bissell MJ, Lelièvre SA. Three-dimensional culture of human breast epithelial cells: The how and the Why. Epithelial Cell Culture Protocols: Springer; 2013. p. 193-219.

59. Kleinman HK, Martin GR, editors. Matrigel: basement membrane matrix with biological activity. Seminars in cancer biology; 2005: Elsevier.

60. Sato T, Vries RG, Snippert HJ, van de Wetering M, Barker N, Stange DE, et al. Single Lgr5 stem cells build crypt villus structures in vitro without a mesenchymal niche. Nature. 2009;459(7244):262-5.

61. Lanza R, Langer R, Vacanti JP. Principles of tissue engineering: Academic press; 2011.

62. Braziulis E, Diezi M, Biedermann T, Pontiggia L, Schmucki M, Hartmann-Fritsch F, et al. Modified plastic compression of collagen hydrogels provides an ideal matrix for clinically applicable skin substitutes. Tissue Eng Part C Methods. 2012 Jun;18(6):464-74. PubMed PMID: 22195768.

63. Sabeh F, Shimizu-Hirota R, Weiss SJ. Protease-dependent versus -independent cancer cell invasion programs: three-dimensional amoeboid movement revisited. J Cell Biol. 2009 Apr 6;185(1):11-9. PubMed PMID: 19332889. Pubmed Central PMCID: 2700505. Epub 2009/04/01. eng.

64. Boublik J, Park H, Radisic M, Tognana E, Chen F, Pei M, et al. Mechanical properties and remodeling of hybrid cardiac constructs made from heart cells, fibrin, and biodegradable, elastomeric knitted fabric. Tissue engineering. 2005;11(7-8):1122-32.

65. Smidsrød O. Alginate as immobilization matrix for cells. Trends in biotechnology. 1990;8:71-8.

66. Rowley JA, Madlambayan G, Mooney DJ. Alginate hydrogels as synthetic extracellular matrix materials. Biomaterials. 1999;20(1):45-53.

67. Sun J, Tan H. Alginate-Based Biomaterials for Regenerative Medicine Applications. Materials. 2013;6(4):1285-309.

68. Laurent TC, Fraser J. Hyaluronan. The FASEB Journal. 1992;6(7):2397-404.

69. Roughley PJ, Lee ER. Cartilage proteoglycans: structure and potential functions. Microscopy research and technique. 1994;28(5):385-97.

70. Allison DD, Grande-Allen KJ. Review. Hyaluronan: a powerful tissue engineering tool. Tissue engineering. 2006;12(8):2131-40.

71. Lesley J, Hyman R, Kincade PW. CD44 and its interaction with extracellular matrix. Advances in immunology. 1993;54:271-335.

72. Prestwich GD, Marecak DM, Marecek JF, Vercruysse KP, Ziebell MR. Controlled chemical modification of hyaluronic acid: synthesis, applications, and biodegradation of hydrazide derivatives. Journal of Controlled Release. 1998;53(1):93-103.

73. van Wachem PB, van Luyn MJ, Olde Damink LH, Dijkstra PJ, Feijen J, Nieuwenhuis P. Tissue regenerating capacity of carbodiimide-crosslinked dermal sheep collagen during repair of the abdominal wall. Int J Artif Organs. 1994 Apr;17(4):230-9. PubMed PMID: 8070946.

74. Lorentz KM, Kontos S, Frey P, Hubbell JA. Engineered aprotinin for improved stability of fibrin biomaterials. Biomaterials. 2011 Jan;32(2):430-8. PubMed PMID: 20864171.

75. Wissink MJ, Beernink R, Poot AA, Engbers GH, Beugeling T, van Aken WG, et al. Improved endothelialization of vascular grafts by local release of growth factor from heparinized collagen matrices. J Control Release. 2000 Feb 14;64(1-3):103-14. PubMed PMID: 10640649.

76. Pike DB, Cai S, Pomraning KR, Firpo MA, Fisher RJ, Shu XZ, et al. Heparin-regulated release of growth factors in vitro and angiogenic response in vivo to implanted hyaluronan hydrogels containing VEGF and bFGF. Biomaterials. 2006 Oct;27(30):5242-51. PubMed PMID: 16806456.

77. Sakiyama-Elbert SE, Hubbell JA. Development of fibrin derivatives for controlled release of heparin-binding growth factors. J Control Release. 2000 Apr 3;65(3):389-402. PubMed PMID: 10699297.

78. Sakiyama SE, Schense JC, Hubbell JA. Incorporation of heparin-binding peptides into fibrin gels enhances neurite extension: an example of designer matrices in tissue engineering. FASEB J. 1999 Dec;13(15):2214-24. PubMed PMID: 10593869.

79. Martino MM, Hubbell JA. The 12th-14th type III repeats of fibronectin function as a highly promiscuous growth factor-binding domain. FASEB J. 2010 Dec;24(12):4711-21. PubMed PMID: 20671107.

80. Zisch AH, Schenk U, Schense JC, Sakiyama-Elbert SE, Hubbell JA. Covalently conjugated VEGF-fibrin matrices for endothelialization. J Control Release. 2001 May 14;72(1-3):101-13. PubMed PMID: 11389989.

81. Schmoekel HG, Weber FE, Schense JC, Gratz KW, Schawalder P, Hubbell JA. Bone repair with a form of BMP-2 engineered for incorporation into fibrin cell ingrowth matrices. Biotechnol Bioeng. 2005 Feb 5;89(3):253-62. PubMed PMID: 15619323.

82. Lorentz KM, Yang L, Frey P, Hubbell JA. Engineered insulin-like growth factor-1 for improved smooth muscle regeneration. Biomaterials. 2012 Jan;33(2):494-503. PubMed PMID: 22014943.

83. Lienemann PS, Lutolf MP, Ehrbar M. Biomimetic hydrogels for controlled biomolecule delivery to augment bone regeneration. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2012 Sep;64(12):1078-89. PubMed PMID: 22465487.

84. Sakiyama-Elbert SE, Hubbell JA. Controlled release of nerve growth factor from a heparincontaining fibrin-based cell ingrowth matrix. Journal of Controlled Release. 2000;69(1):149-58.

85. Johnson PJ, Parker SR, Sakiyama-Elbert SE. Fibrin-based tissue engineering scaffolds enhance neural fiber sprouting and delay the accumulation of reactive astrocytes at the lesion in a subacute model of spinal cord injury. Journal of Biomedical Materials Research Part A. 2010;92(1):152-63.

86. Johnson PJ, Tatara A, Shiu A, Sakiyama-Elbert SE. Controlled release of neurotrophin-3 and platelet derived growth factor from fibrin scaffolds containing neural progenitor cells enhances survival and differentiation into neurons in a subacute model of SCI. Cell transplantation. 2010;19(1):89.

87. Taylor SJ, McDonald III JW, Sakiyama-Elbert SE. Controlled release of neurotrophin-3 from fibrin gels for spinal cord injury. Journal of Controlled Release. 2004;98(2):281-94.

88. Taylor SJ, Rosenzweig ES, McDonald III JW, Sakiyama-Elbert SE. Delivery of neurotrophin-3 from fibrin enhances neuronal fiber sprouting after spinal cord injury. Journal of Controlled Release. 2006;113(3):226-35.

89. Taylor SJ, Sakiyama-Elbert SE. Effect of controlled delivery of neurotrophin-3 from fibrin on spinal cord injury in a long term model. Journal of Controlled Release. 2006;116(2):204-10.

90. Sakiyama-Elbert SE, Das R, Gelberman RH, Harwood F, Amiel D, Thomopoulos S. Controlledrelease kinetics and biologic activity of platelet-derived growth factor-BB for use in flexor tendon repair. The Journal of hand surgery. 2008;33(9):1548-57.

91. Thomopoulos S, Zaegel M, Das R, Harwood FL, Silva MJ, Amiel D, et al. PDGF-BB released in tendon repair using a novel delivery system promotes cell proliferation and collagen remodeling. Journal of Orthopaedic Research. 2007;25(10):1358-68.

92. Wissink M, Beernink R, Scharenborg N, Poot A, Engbers G, Beugeling T, et al. Endothelial cell seeding of (heparinized) collagen matrices: effects of bFGF pre-loading on proliferation (after low density seeding) and pro-coagulant factors. Journal of Controlled Release. 2000;67(2):141-55.

93. Grieb G, Groger A, Piatkowski A, Markowicz M, Steffens G, Pallua N. Tissue substitutes with improved angiogenic capabilities: an in vitro investigation with endothelial cells and endothelial progenitor cells. Cells Tissues Organs. 2009;191(2):96-104.

94. Markowicz M, Heitland A, Steffens G, Pallua N. Effects of modified collagen matrices on human umbilical vein endothelial cells. The International journal of artificial organs. 2005;28(12):1251.

95. Steffens G, Yao C, Prevel P, Markowicz M, Schenck P, Noah E, et al. Modulation of angiogenic potential of collagen matrices by covalent incorporation of heparin and loading with vascular endothelial growth factor. Tissue engineering. 2004;10(9-10):1502-9.

96. Van Wachem P, Plantinga J, Wissink M, Beernink R, Poot A, Engbers G, et al. In vivo biocompatibility of carbodiimide-crosslinked collagen matrices: Effects of crosslink density, heparin immobilization, and bFGF loading. Journal of biomedical materials research. 2001;55(3):368-78.

97. Wissink M, Beernink R, Pieper J, Poot A, Engbers G, Beugeling T, et al. Binding and release of basic fibroblast growth factor from heparinized collagen matrices. Biomaterials. 2001;22(16):2291-9.

98. Bladergroen BA, Siebum B, Siebers-Vermeulen KG, Van Kuppevelt TH, Poot AA, Feijen J, et al. In Vivo Recruitment of Hematopoietic Cells Using Stromal Cell–Derived Factor 1 Alpha–Loaded Heparinized Three-Dimensional Collagen Scaffolds. Tissue Engineering Part A. 2008;15(7):1591-9.

99. Martino MM, Tortelli F, Mochizuki M, Traub S, Ben-David D, Kuhn GA, et al. Engineering the growth factor microenvironment with fibronectin domains to promote wound and bone tissue healing. Sci Transl Med. 2011;3(100):100ra89.

100. Zhao W, Han Q, Lin H, Sun W, Gao Y, Zhao Y, et al. Human basic fibroblast growth factor fused with Kringle4 peptide binds to a fibrin scaffold and enhances angiogenesis. Tissue Engineering Part A. 2008;15(5):991-8.

101. Zhao W, Han Q, Lin H, Gao Y, Sun W, Zhao Y, et al. Improved neovascularization and wound repair by targeting human basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF) to fibrin. Journal of molecular medicine. 2008;86(10):1127-38.

102. Yang Y, Zhao Y, Chen B, Han Q, Sun W, Xiao Z, et al. Collagen-binding human epidermal growth factor promotes cellularization of collagen scaffolds. Tissue Engineering Part A. 2009;15(11):3589-96.

103. Sun W, Lin H, Xie H, Chen B, Zhao W, Han Q, et al. Collagen membranes loaded with collagenbinding human PDGF-BB accelerate wound healing in a rabbit dermal ischemic ulcer model. Growth Factors. 2007;25(5):309-18.

104. Han Q, Sun W, Lin H, Zhao W, Gao Y, Zhao Y, et al. Linear ordered collagen scaffolds loaded with collagen-binding brain-derived neurotrophic factor improve the recovery of spinal cord injury in rats. Tissue Engineering Part A. 2009;15(10):2927-35.

105. Bentz H, Schroeder J, Estridge T. Improved local delivery of TGF- $\beta$ 2 by binding to injectable fibrillar collagen via difunctional polyethylene glycol. Journal of biomedical materials research. 1998;39(4):539-48.

106. Koch S, Yao C, Grieb G, Prevel P, Noah EM, Steffens GC. Enhancing angiogenesis in collagen matrices by covalent incorporation of VEGF. J Mater Sci Mater Med. 2006 Aug;17(8):735-41. PubMed PMID: 16897166. Epub 2006/08/10. eng.

107. Shen YH, Shoichet MS, Radisic M. Vascular endothelial growth factor immobilized in collagen scaffold promotes penetration and proliferation of endothelial cells. Acta Biomaterialia. 2008;4(3):477-89.

108. Geer DJ, Swartz DD, Andreadis ST. Biomimetic Delivery of Keratinocyte Growth Factor upon Cellular Demand for Accelerated Wound Healing< i> in Vitro</i> and< i> in Vivo</i>. The American journal of pathology. 2005;167(6):1575-86.

109. Zhang G, Nakamura Y, Wang X, Hu Q, Suggs LJ, Zhang J. Controlled release of stromal cellderived factor-1alpha in situ increases c-kit+ cell homing to the infarcted heart. Tissue engineering. 2007;13(8):2063-71.

110. Sakiyama-Elbert SE, Panitch A, Hubbell JA. Development of growth factor fusion proteins for cell-triggered drug delivery. The FASEB Journal. 2001;15(7):1300-2.

111. Ehrbar M, Djonov VG, Schnell C, Tschanz SA, Martiny-Baron G, Schenk U, et al. Cell-demanded liberation of VEGF121 from fibrin implants induces local and controlled blood vessel growth. Circ Res. 2004 Apr 30;94(8):1124-32. PubMed PMID: 15044320. Epub 2004/03/27. eng.

112. Ehrbar M, Metters A, Zammaretti P, Hubbell JA, Zisch AH. Endothelial cell proliferation and progenitor maturation by fibrin-bound VEGF variants with differential susceptibilities to local cellular activity. Journal of Controlled Release. 2005;101(1):93-109.

113. Ehrbar M, Zeisberger SM, Raeber GP, Hubbell JA, Schnell C, Zisch AH. The role of actively released fibrin-conjugated VEGF for< i> VEGF receptor 2</i> gene activation and the enhancement of angiogenesis. Biomaterials. 2008;29(11):1720-9.

114. Weber CC, Cai H, Ehrbar M, Kubota H, Martiny-Baron G, Weber W, et al. Effects of protein and gene transfer of the angiopoietin-1 fibrinogen-like receptor-binding domain on endothelial and vessel organization. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2005;280(23):22445-53.

115. Zisch AH, Zeisberger SM, Ehrbar M, Djonov V, Weber CC, Ziemiecki A, et al. Engineered fibrin matrices for functional display of cell membrane-bound growth factor-like activities: study of angiogenic signaling by ephrin-B2. Biomaterials. 2004;25(16):3245-57.

116. Hall H, Djonov V, Ehrbar M, Hoechli M, Hubbell JA. Heterophilic interactions between cell adhesion molecule L1 and  $\alpha v \beta 3$ -integrin induce HUVEC process extension in vitro and angiogenesis in vivo. Angiogenesis. 2004;7(3):213-23.

117. Lühmann T, Hänseler P, Grant B, Hall H. The induction of cell alignment by covalently immobilized gradients of the 6th Ig-like domain of cell adhesion molecule L1 in 3D-fibrin matrices. Biomaterials. 2009;30(27):4503-12.

118. Pittier R, Sauthier F, Hubbell JA, Hall H. Neurite extension and in vitro myelination within three-dimensional modified fibrin matrices. Journal of neurobiology. 2005;63(1):1-14.

119. Arrighi I, Mark S, Alvisi M, von Rechenberg B, Hubbell JA, Schense JC. Bone healing induced by local delivery of an engineered parathyroid hormone prodrug. Biomaterials. 2009;30(9):1763-71.

120. Martino MM, Briquez PS, Guc E, Tortelli F, Kilarski WW, Metzger S, et al. Growth factors engineered for super-affinity to the extracellular matrix enhance tissue healing. Science. 2014 Feb 21;343(6173):885-8. PubMed PMID: 24558160.

121. Largo RA, Ramakrishnan VM, Marschall JS, Ziogas A, Banfi A, Eberli D, et al. Long-term biostability and bioactivity of "fibrin linked" VEGF(121) in vitro and in vivo. Biomater Sci-Uk. 2014;2(4):581-90. PubMed PMID: WOS:000332453100014. English.

122. Ehrbar M, Schoenmakers R, Christen EH, Fussenegger M, Weber W. Drug-sensing hydrogels for the inducible release of biopharmaceuticals. Nat Mater. 2008 Oct;7(10):800-4. PubMed PMID: 18690239. Epub 2008/08/12. eng.

123. Peppas N. Devices based on intelligent biopolymers for oral protein delivery. International journal of pharmaceutics. 2004;277(1):11-7.

124. Schmaljohann D. Thermo-and pH-responsive polymers in drug delivery. Advanced drug delivery reviews. 2006;58(15):1655-70.

125. Chen G, Hoffman AS. Graft copolymers that exhibit temperature-induced phase transitions over a wide range of pH. Nature. 1995;373(6509):49-52.

126. Bryant SJ, Nuttelman CR, Anseth KS. Cytocompatibility of UV and visible light photoinitiating systems on cultured NIH/3T3 fibroblasts in vitro. Journal of Biomaterials Science, Polymer Edition. 2000;11(5):439-57.

127. Fairbanks BD, Schwartz MP, Bowman CN, Anseth KS. Photoinitiated polymerization of PEGdiacrylate with lithium phenyl-2, 4, 6-trimethylbenzoylphosphinate: polymerization rate and cytocompatibility. Biomaterials. 2009;30(35):6702-7.

128. Hu B-H, Su J, Messersmith PB. Hydrogels cross-linked by native chemical ligation. Biomacromolecules. 2009;10(8):2194-200.

129. Takahashi A, Suzuki Y, Suhara T, Omichi K, Shimizu A, Hasegawa K, et al. In Situ Cross-Linkable Hydrogel of Hyaluronan Produced via Copper-Free Click Chemistry. Biomacromolecules. 2013;14(10):3581-8.

130. Lutolf MP, Lauer-Fields JL, Schmoekel HG, Metters AT, Weber FE, Fields GB, et al. Synthetic matrix metalloproteinase-sensitive hydrogels for the conduction of tissue regeneration: engineering cell-invasion characteristics. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2003 Apr 29;100(9):5413-8. PubMed PMID: 12686696. Pubmed Central PMCID: 154359. Epub 2003/04/11. eng.

131. Deforest CA, Sims EA, Anseth KS. Peptide-Functionalized Click Hydrogels with Independently Tunable Mechanics and Chemical Functionality for 3D Cell Culture. Chem Mater. 2010 Aug 24;22(16):4783-90. PubMed PMID: 20842213. Pubmed Central PMCID: 2937999. Epub 2010/09/16. Eng.

132. Jung JP, Moyano JV, Collier JH. Multifactorial optimization of endothelial cell growth using modular synthetic extracellular matrices. Integr Biol (Camb). 2011 Mar;3(3):185-96. PubMed PMID: 21249249. Pubmed Central PMCID: 3401080. Epub 2011/01/21. eng.

133. Tong X, Yang F. Engineering interpenetrating network hydrogels as biomimetic cell niche with independently tunable biochemical and mechanical properties. Biomaterials. 2014 Feb;35(6):1807-15. PubMed PMID: 24331710. Epub 2013/12/18. eng.

134. Friedl P, Wolf K. Plasticity of cell migration: a multiscale tuning model. J Cell Biol. 2010 Jan 11;188(1):11-9. PubMed PMID: 19951899. Pubmed Central PMCID: 2812848. Epub 2009/12/03. eng.

135. Ehrbar M, Sala A, Lienemann P, Ranga A, Mosiewicz K, Bittermann A, et al. Elucidating the role of matrix stiffness in 3D cell migration and remodeling. Biophys J. 2011 Jan 19;100(2):284-93. PubMed PMID: 21244824. Pubmed Central PMCID: 3021668. Epub 2011/01/20. eng.

136. Bott K, Upton Z, Schrobback K, Ehrbar M, Hubbell JA, Lutolf MP, et al. The effect of matrix characteristics on fibroblast proliferation in 3D gels. Biomaterials. 2010 Nov;31(32):8454-64. PubMed PMID: 20684983. Epub 2010/08/06. eng.

137. Pierschbacher MD, Ruoslahti E. Cell attachment activity of fibronectin can be duplicated by small synthetic fragments of the molecule. Nature. 1984 May 3-9;309(5963):30-3. PubMed PMID: 6325925. Epub 1984/05/03. eng.

138. Zhu J. Bioactive modification of poly(ethylene glycol) hydrogels for tissue engineering. Biomaterials. 2010 Jun;31(17):4639-56. PubMed PMID: 20303169. Pubmed Central PMCID: 2907908. Epub 2010/03/23. eng.

139. Kohn J, Langer R, Ratner B, Hoffman A, Schoen F, Lemons J. Biomaterials science: an introduction to materials in medicine. Ratner, B. 1996:64-73.

140. Patterson J, Hubbell JA. Enhanced proteolytic degradation of molecularly engineered PEG hydrogels in response to MMP-1 and MMP-2. Biomaterials. 2010;31(30):7836-45.

141. Patterson J, Hubbell JA. SPARC-derived protease substrates to enhance the plasmin sensitivity of molecularly engineered PEG hydrogels. Biomaterials. 2011;32(5):1301-10.

142. Mehta M, Schmidt-Bleek K, Duda GN, Mooney DJ. Biomaterial delivery of morphogens to mimic the natural healing cascade in bone. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2012 Sep;64(12):1257-76. PubMed PMID: 22626978. Pubmed Central PMCID: 3425736. Epub 2012/05/26. eng.

143. Bentz H, Schroeder JA, Estridge TD. Improved local delivery of TGF-beta2 by binding to injectable fibrillar collagen via difunctional polyethylene glycol. J Biomed Mater Res. 1998 Mar 15;39(4):539-48. PubMed PMID: 9492213. Epub 1998/03/10. eng.

144. DeLong SA, Moon JJ, West JL. Covalently immobilized gradients of bFGF on hydrogel scaffolds for directed cell migration. Biomaterials. 2005 Jun;26(16):3227-34. PubMed PMID: 15603817. Epub 2004/12/18. eng.

145. Saik JE, Gould DJ, Keswani AH, Dickinson ME, West JL. Biomimetic hydrogels with immobilized ephrinA1 for therapeutic angiogenesis. Biomacromolecules. 2011 Jul 11;12(7):2715-22. PubMed PMID: 21639150. Epub 2011/06/07. eng.

146. He X, Ma J, Jabbari E. Effect of grafting RGD and BMP-2 protein-derived peptides to a hydrogel substrate on osteogenic differentiation of marrow stromal cells. Langmuir. 2008 Nov 4;24(21):12508-16. PubMed PMID: 18837524. Epub 2008/10/08. eng.

147. Veronese FM. Peptide and protein PEGylation: a review of problems and solutions. Biomaterials. 2001 Mar;22(5):405-17. PubMed PMID: 11214751. Epub 2001/02/24. eng.

148. Zisch AH, Lutolf MP, Ehrbar M, Raeber GP, Rizzi SC, Davies N, et al. Cell-demanded release of VEGF from synthetic, biointeractive cell ingrowth matrices for vascularized tissue growth. FASEB J. 2003 Dec;17(15):2260-2. PubMed PMID: 14563693. Epub 2003/10/18. eng.

149. Ehrbar M, Rizzi SC, Hlushchuk R, Djonov V, Zisch AH, Hubbell JA, et al. Enzymatic formation of modular cell-instructive fibrin analogs for tissue engineering. Biomaterials. 2007 Sep;28(26):3856-66. PubMed PMID: 17568666. Epub 2007/06/15. eng.

150. Freudenberg U, Hermann A, Welzel PB, Stirl K, Schwarz SC, Grimmer M, et al. A star-PEGheparin hydrogel platform to aid cell replacement therapies for neurodegenerative diseases. Biomaterials. 2009 Oct;30(28):5049-60. PubMed PMID: 19560816. Epub 2009/06/30. eng.

151. Moriyama K, Minamihata K, Wakabayashi R, Goto M, Kamiya N. Enzymatic preparation of streptavidin-immobilized hydrogel using a phenolated linear poly(ethylene glycol). Biochemical Engineering Journal. 2013;76(0):37-42.

152. Lienemann PS, Karlsson M, Sala A, Wischhusen HM, Weber FE, Zimmermann R, et al. A versatile approach to engineering biomolecule-presenting cellular microenvironments. Adv Healthc Mater. 2013 Feb;2(2):292-6. PubMed PMID: 23184806. Epub 2012/11/28. eng.

153. Martino MM, Briquez PS, Ranga A, Lutolf MP, Hubbell JA. Heparin-binding domain of fibrin(ogen) binds growth factors and promotes tissue repair when incorporated within a synthetic matrix. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2013 Mar 19;110(12):4563-8. PubMed PMID: 23487783. Pubmed Central PMCID: 3607046. Epub 2013/03/15. eng.

154. Shah RN, Shah NA, Del Rosario Lim MM, Hsieh C, Nuber G, Stupp SI. Supramolecular design of self-assembling nanofibers for cartilage regeneration. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2010 Feb 23;107(8):3293-8. PubMed PMID: 20133666. Pubmed Central PMCID: 2840471. Epub 2010/02/06. eng.

155. Martino MM, Briquez PS, Ranga A, Lutolf MP, Hubbell JA. Heparin-binding domain of fibrin(ogen) binds growth factors and promotes tissue repair when incorporated within a synthetic matrix. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 2013 March 19, 2013;110(12):4563-8.

156. Mann BK, Schmedlen RH, West JL. Tethered-TGF-< i>  $\beta$ </i> increases extracellular matrix production of vascular smooth muscle cells. Biomaterials. 2001;22(5):439-44.

157. Gobin AS, West JL. Effects of epidermal growth factor on fibroblast migration through biomimetic hydrogels. Biotechnology progress. 2003;19(6):1781-5.

158. Saik JE, Gould DJ, Watkins EM, Dickinson ME, West JL. Covalently immobilized platelet-derived growth factor-BB promotes angiogenesis in biomimetic poly (ethylene glycol) hydrogels. Acta Biomaterialia. 2011;7(1):133-43.

159. Leipzig ND, Xu C, Zahir T, Shoichet MS. Functional immobilization of interferon-gamma induces neuronal differentiation of neural stem cells. Journal of Biomedical Materials Research Part A. 2010;93(2):625-33.

160. Seliktar D, Zisch A, Lutolf M, Wrana J, Hubbell J. MMP-2 sensitive, VEGF-bearing bioactive hydrogels for promotion of vascular healing. Journal of Biomedical Materials Research Part A. 2004;68(4):704-16.

161. Riley CM, Fuegy PW, Firpo MA, Zheng Shu X, Prestwich GD, Peattie RA. Stimulation of in vivo angiogenesis using dual growth factor-loaded crosslinked glycosaminoglycan hydrogels. Biomaterials. 2006;27(35):5935-43.

162. Zhao J, Zhang N, Prestwich GD, Wen X. Recruitment of endogenous stem cells for tissue repair. Macromolecular bioscience. 2008;8(9):836-42.

163. Hosack LW, Firpo MA, Scott JA, Prestwich GD, Peattie RA. Microvascular maturity elicited in tissue treated with cytokine-loaded hyaluronan-based hydrogels. Biomaterials. 2008;29(15):2336-47.

164. Liu Y, Cai S, Shu XZ, Shelby J, Prestwich GD. Release of basic fibroblast growth factor from a crosslinked glycosaminoglycan hydrogel promotes wound healing. Wound repair and regeneration. 2007;15(2):245-51.

165. Cai S, Liu Y, Zheng Shu X, Prestwich GD. Injectable glycosaminoglycan hydrogels for controlled release of human basic fibroblast growth factor. Biomaterials. 2005;26(30):6054-67.

166. Tae G, Scatena M, Stayton PS, Hoffman AS. PEG-cross-linked heparin is an affinity hydrogel for sustained release of vascular endothelial growth factor. Journal of Biomaterials Science, Polymer Edition. 2006;17(1-2):187-97.

167. Tsurkan MV, Chwalek K, Prokoph S, Zieris A, Levental KR, Freudenberg U, et al. Defined polymer-peptide conjugates to form cell-instructive starPEG-heparin matrices in situ. Adv Mater. 2013 May 14;25(18):2606-10. PubMed PMID: 23576312.

168. Zhang L, Furst EM, Kiick KL. Manipulation of hydrogel assembly and growth factor delivery via the use of peptide–polysaccharide interactions. Journal of Controlled Release. 2006;114(2):130-42.

169. Yamaguchi N, Kiick KL. Polysaccharide-poly (ethylene glycol) star copolymer as a scaffold for the production of bioactive hydrogels. Biomacromolecules. 2005;6(4):1921-30.

170. Nie T, Baldwin A, Yamaguchi N, Kiick KL. Production of heparin-functionalized hydrogels for the development of responsive and controlled growth factor delivery systems. Journal of Controlled Release. 2007;122(3):287-96.

171. Yamaguchi N, Zhang L, Chae B-S, Palla CS, Furst EM, Kiick KL. Growth factor mediated assembly of cell receptor-responsive hydrogels. Journal of the American Chemical Society. 2007;129(11):3040-1.

172. Benoit DS, Anseth KS. Heparin functionalized PEG gels that modulate protein adsorption for hMSC adhesion and differentiation. Acta Biomaterialia. 2005;1(4):461-70.

173. Pratt AB, Weber FE, Schmoekel HG, Müller R, Hubbell JA. Synthetic extracellular matrices for in situ tissue engineering. Biotechnology and bioengineering. 2004;86(1):27-36.

174. Lin CC, Anseth KS. Controlling Affinity Binding with Peptide-Functionalized Poly (ethylene glycol) Hydrogels. Advanced functional materials. 2009;19(14):2325-31.

175. Karlsson M, Lienemann PS, Sprossmann N, Heilmann K, Brummer T, Lutolf MP, et al. A generic strategy for pharmacological caging of growth factors for tissue engineering. Chem Commun (Camb). 2013 Jul 7;49(53):5927-9. PubMed PMID: 23715175. Epub 2013/05/30. eng.

176. Gubeli RJ, Laird D, Ehrbar M, Ritter BS, Steinberg T, Tomakidi P, et al. Pharmacologically tunable polyethylene-glycol-based cell growth substrate. Acta Biomater. 2013 Sep;9(9):8272-8. PubMed PMID: 23684763. Epub 2013/05/21. eng.

177. Mosiewicz KA, Kolb L, van der Vlies AJ, Martino MM, Lienemann PS, Hubbell JA, et al. In situ cell manipulation through enzymatic hydrogel photopatterning. Nat Mater. 2013 Nov;12(11):1072-8. PubMed PMID: 24121990. Epub 2013/10/15. eng.

178. Chen AA, Underhill GH, Bhatia SN. Multiplexed, high-throughput analysis of 3D microtissue suspensions. Integr Biol (Camb). 2010 Oct;2(10):517-27. PubMed PMID: 20820630. Epub 2010/09/08. eng.

179. Xu F, Wu CA, Rengarajan V, Finley TD, Keles HO, Sung Y, et al. Three-dimensional magnetic assembly of microscale hydrogels. Adv Mater. 2011 Oct 4;23(37):4254-60. PubMed PMID: 21830240. Pubmed Central PMCID: 3534971. Epub 2011/08/11. eng.

180. Eng G, Lee BW, Parsa H, Chin CD, Schneider J, Linkov G, et al. Assembly of complex cell microenvironments using geometrically docked hydrogel shapes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2013 Mar 19;110(12):4551-6. PubMed PMID: 23487790. Pubmed Central PMCID: 3607001. Epub 2013/03/15. eng.

181. Leong MF, Toh JK, Du C, Narayanan K, Lu HF, Lim TC, et al. Patterned prevascularised tissue constructs by assembly of polyelectrolyte hydrogel fibres. Nat Commun. 2013;4:2353. PubMed PMID: 23955534. Epub 2013/08/21. eng.

182. Fernandez JG, Khademhosseini A. Micro-masonry: construction of 3D structures by microscale self-assembly. Adv Mater. 2010 Jun 18;22(23):2538-41. PubMed PMID: 20440697. Pubmed Central PMCID: 2957829. Epub 2010/05/05. eng.

183. Miller JS, Stevens KR, Yang MT, Baker BM, Nguyen DH, Cohen DM, et al. Rapid casting of patterned vascular networks for perfusable engineered three-dimensional tissues. Nat Mater. 2012 Sep;11(9):768-74. PubMed PMID: 22751181. Pubmed Central PMCID: 3586565. Epub 2012/07/04. eng.

184. Sala A, Hanseler P, Ranga A, Lutolf MP, Voros J, Ehrbar M, et al. Engineering 3D cell instructive microenvironments by rational assembly of artificial extracellular matrices and cell patterning. Integrative biology : quantitative biosciences from nano to macro. 2011 Nov;3(11):1102-11. PubMed PMID: 21986771.

185. Milleret V, Simona BR, Lienemann PS, Vörös J, Ehrbar M. Electrochemical Control of the Enzymatic Polymerization of PEG Hydrogels: Formation of Spatially Controlled Biological Microenvironments. Advanced Healthcare Materials. 2013:n/a-n/a.

186. Chan V, Zorlutuna P, Jeong JH, Kong H, Bashir R. Three-dimensional photopatterning of hydrogels using stereolithography for long-term cell encapsulation. Lab Chip. 2010 Aug 21;10(16):2062-70. PubMed PMID: 20603661. Epub 2010/07/07. eng.

187. Wylie RG, Ahsan S, Aizawa Y, Maxwell KL, Morshead CM, Shoichet MS. Spatially controlled simultaneous patterning of multiple growth factors in three-dimensional hydrogels. Nat Mater. 2011 Oct;10(10):799-806. PubMed PMID: 21874004. Epub 2011/08/30. eng.

188. Cosson S, Allazetta S, Lutolf MP. Patterning of cell-instructive hydrogels by hydrodynamic flow focusing. Lab Chip. 2013 Jun 7;13(11):2099-105. PubMed PMID: 23598796. Epub 2013/04/20. eng.

189. Cheung YK, Gillette BM, Zhong M, Ramcharan S, Sia SK. Direct patterning of composite biocompatible microstructures using microfluidics. Lab Chip. 2007 May;7(5):574-9. PubMed PMID: 17476375. Epub 2007/05/04. eng.

190. Lee H, Choi B, Moon H, Choi J, Park K, Jeong B, et al. Chondrocyte 3D-culture in RGD-modified crosslinked hydrogel with temperature-controllable modulus. Macromol Res. 2012 2012/01/01;20(1):106-11. English.

191. Davis KA, Burke KA, Mather PT, Henderson JH. Dynamic cell behavior on shape memory polymer substrates. Biomaterials. 2011;32(9):2285-93.

192. Klouda L, Perkins KR, Watson BM, Hacker MC, Bryant SJ, Raphael RM, et al. Thermoresponsive, in situ cross-linkable hydrogels based on N-isopropylacrylamide: Fabrication, characterization and mesenchymal stem cell encapsulation. Acta Biomaterialia. 2011;7(4):1460-7.

193. Garbern JC, Hoffman AS, Stayton PS. Injectable pH- and temperature-responsive poly(Nisopropylacrylamide-co-propylacrylic acid) copolymers for delivery of angiogenic growth factors. Biomacromolecules. 2010 Jul 12;11(7):1833-9. PubMed PMID: 20509687. Pubmed Central PMCID: 2914148. Epub 2010/06/01. eng.

194. Fuhrer R, Athanassiou EK, Luechinger NA, Stark WJ. Crosslinking metal nanoparticles into the polymer backbone of hydrogels enables preparation of soft, magnetic field-driven actuators with muscle-like flexibility. Small. 2009 Mar;5(3):383-8. PubMed PMID: 19180549. Epub 2009/01/31. eng.

195. Gubeli RJ, Ehrbar M, Fussenegger M, Friedrich C, Weber W. Synthesis and characterization of PEG-based drug-responsive biohybrid hydrogels. Macromol Rapid Commun. 2012 Aug 14;33(15):1280-5. PubMed PMID: 22648969. Epub 2012/06/01. eng.

196. Kim SH, Kiick KL. Cell-mediated Delivery and Targeted Erosion of Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor-Crosslinked Hydrogels. Macromol Rapid Commun. 2010 Jul 15;31(14):1231-40. PubMed PMID: 21567519. Pubmed Central PMCID: 3108855. Epub 2011/05/14. eng.

197. King WJ, Mohammed JS, Murphy WL. Modulating growth factor release from hydrogels via a protein conformational change. Soft Matter. 2009;5(12):2399-406.

198. Khetan S, Burdick JA. Patterning hydrogels in three dimensions towards controlling cellular interactions. Soft Matter. 2011;7(3):830-8.

199. DeForest CA, Anseth KS. Photoreversible patterning of biomolecules within click-based hydrogels. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl. 2012 Feb 20;51(8):1816-9. PubMed PMID: 22162285. Pubmed Central PMCID: 3430005. Epub 2011/12/14. eng.

200. Kloxin AM, Kasko AM, Salinas CN, Anseth KS. Photodegradable hydrogels for dynamic tuning of physical and chemical properties. Science. 2009 Apr 3;324(5923):59-63. PubMed PMID: 19342581. Pubmed Central PMCID: 2756032. Epub 2009/04/04. eng.

201. Khetan S, Katz JS, Burdick JA. Sequential crosslinking to control cellular spreading in 3dimensional hydrogels. Soft Matter. 2009;5(8):1601-6.

202. Ellis-Davies GC. Caged compounds: photorelease technology for control of cellular chemistry and physiology. Nat Methods. 2007 Aug;4(8):619-28. PubMed PMID: 17664946. Epub 2007/08/01. eng.

203. Griffin DR, Borrajo J, Soon A, Acosta-Velez GF, Oshita V, Darling N, et al. Hybrid Photopatterned Enzymatic Reaction (HyPER) for in Situ Cell Manipulation. Chembiochem. 2014 Jan 7. PubMed PMID: 24399784. Epub 2014/01/09. Eng.

204. Karlsson M, Rebmann B, Lienemann PS, Sprossmann N, Ehrbar M, Radziwill G, et al. Pharmacologically controlled protein switch for ON-OFF regulation of growth factor activity. Sci Rep. 2013;3:2716. PubMed PMID: 24056365. Pubmed Central PMCID: 3779851. Epub 2013/09/24. eng.

205. McBeath R, Pirone DM, Nelson CM, Bhadriraju K, Chen CS. Cell shape, cytoskeletal tension, and RhoA regulate stem cell lineage commitment. Developmental cell. 2004;6(4):483-95.

206. Engler AJ, Sen S, Sweeney HL, Discher DE. Matrix elasticity directs stem cell lineage specification. Cell. 2006 Aug 25;126(4):677-89. PubMed PMID: 16923388. Epub 2006/08/23. eng.

207. Guvendiren M, Burdick JA. Stiffening hydrogels to probe short- and long-term cellular responses to dynamic mechanics. Nat Commun. 2012;3:792. PubMed PMID: 22531177. Epub 2012/04/26. eng.

# **CHAPTER 2** Mussel mimetic tissue adhesive for fetal membrane repair: initial *in vivo* investigation in rabbits

A. KIVELIO MSc<sub>1</sub>, P. DEKONINCK, MD<sub>2</sub>, M. PERRINI, MSc<sub>1</sub>, C.E. BRUBAKER, PhD<sub>4</sub>, P.B. MESSERSMITH, Prof.<sub>4</sub>, E. MAZZA, Prof.<sub>3,5</sub>, J. DEPREST, MD<sub>2</sub>, R. ZIMMERMANN, Prof. <sub>1</sub>, M. EHRBAR, PhD<sub>1,6</sub>\*, N. OCHSENBEIN-KOELBLE, MD<sub>1</sub>

1 Department of Obstetrics, University Hospital Zurich, Switzerland

2 Division of Woman and Child, Fetal Diagnosis and Therapy Unit, University Hospitals Leuven, Belgium

3Mechanical Engineering Department, Swiss Federal Institute of Technology, Zurich, Switzerland

4 Biomedical Engineering Department, Northwestern University, Evanston, Illinois, USA\$

5 Swiss Federal Laboratories for Materials Testing and Research, EMPA Dübendorf, Switzerland

6 Zurich Centre for Integrative Human Physiology, Switzerland

European Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Volume 171, Issue 2, December 2013, Pages 240–245

#### ABSTRACT

latrogenic preterm prelabour rupture of fetal membranes (iPPROM) remains the main complication after invasive interventions into the intrauterine cavity. The aim of this study was to evaluate the sealing capability and tissue interaction of mussel-mimetic tissue adhesive (mussel glue) in comparison to fibrin glue on punctured fetal membranes in vivo. A mid-gestational rabbit model was used for testing the materials. The fetal sacs of pregnant rabbits at day 23 were randomly assigned into experimental groups: Unoperated (negative control), unclosed puncture (positive control), commercially available fibrin glue with decellularized amnion scaffold (DAM), mussel mimetic sealant with DAM or mussel mimetic sealant alone. Evaluation was done at term (31 days gestation) assessing fetal survival, fetal membrane integrity and histology of the membranes. All plugging materials could be found at the end of the pregnancy and no adverse effects on the fetus or the pregnant does could be observed. Cellular infiltration could be seen in fibrin glue and DAM in contrast to mussel mimetic sealant which was only tightly adhering to the surrounding tissue. These cells were mostly of mesenchymal phenotype staining positive for vimentin. CD68 positive macrophages were found clustered around all the plugging materials, but their numbers were only significantly increased compared to negative controls for the mussel glue alone group. Mussel glue showed comparable in vivo performance to fibrin glue in sealing fetal membranes in the rabbit model. Taking into account its other favorable properties, it is a noteworthy candidate for a clinically applicable fetal membrane sealant.

**Keywords:** Fibrin sealant; fetal membrane repair; iatrogenic PPROM; rabbit model; mussel mimetic sealant

#### INTRODUCTION

latrogenic Preterm prelabour rupture of fetal membranes (iPPROM) remains a clinically unsolved problem after invasive prenatal procedures such as amniocentesis or fetal surgery. Randomized studies have shown the benefit of fetal surgery: fetoscopic procedures are the gold standard in treatment of twin-to-twin transfusion syndrome (TTTS)<sup>1</sup> and open fetal surgery for myelomenigocele (MMC) repair showed a better outcome than postnatal repair<sup>2</sup>. However iPPROM still remains coupled to these advances. Potential consequences include oligohydramnios-related pulmonary hypoplasia, chorioamnionitis and preterm delivery, posing a considerable threat to the well-being of affected fetuses<sup>3</sup>. Complications associated to it compromise the expected benefits of any intervention, making it a serious problem for modern fetal surgery.

Fetal membrane defects have shown no spontaneous healing<sup>4</sup> and though attempts to stimulate repair with naturally derived materials have shown some promise of success<sup>5, 6</sup>, the *in vivo* instability of such materials limits their applicability. As fetal membranes only need to exist during pregnancy, bonding to wet surfaces and stability in physiological conditions seem to be more important properties for plugging materials than induction of healing and remodeling<sup>7</sup>.

Previously, the synthesis of catechol functionalized poly(ethylene glycol) (cPEG) polymer, a mussel mimetic tissue adhesive (mussel glue) was described<sup>8</sup>. When employed in a murine model of pancreatic islet transplantation mussel glue's long term in vivo stability and good tissue integration was demonstrated by the absence of an inflammatory response. Consequently several injectable sealants, including mussel glue, were evaluated in vitro in terms of toxicity and bonding to fetal membranes with the goal of using the best candidate for closing iatrogenic membrane defects<sup>9</sup>. Mussel glue and commercially available fibrin glue (TissueCol Duo S, Baxter) performed the best and showed efficient, non-disruptive, non-toxic bonding to fetal membranes. Sealing capabilities and enzymatic degradability of both sealants have thereafter been further tested<sup>9</sup>. It was found that ex vivo-tested mussel glue sealed fetal membranes and resisted pressures reached during uterine contractions and that mussel glue was insusceptible to degradation by collagenase and plasmin as well as amniotic fluid. Decellularized amnion membrane (DAM), previously was tested for sealing fetal membrane defects in rabbits<sup>5</sup>. Results from this study indicate that DAM application results in immediate plugging of the puncture site and mobilization of cells to the defect zone. The immobilization and stabilization of a scaffold with a gluing material stable under physiological conditions is thus hypothesized to combine sealing and healing effect and to provide the best outcome.

Based on these promising results with the mussel glue, the goal here was to take the next step in evaluating its suitability for the treatment of iPPROM using the mid-gestational rabbit<sup>10</sup> which has become the standard model for initial testing of fetal membrane sealing materials.

#### **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

All animal experiments were carried out in accordance with the current guidelines on animal welfare, and the experiments were approved by the Ethics Committee for Animal Experimentation of the Faculty of Medicine at KU Leuven, Belgium.

#### **Mussel glue**

The production and characterization of mussel glue, a cPEG lacking the primary amine of the DOPA amino acid, was performed as described elsewhere<sup>8</sup>. For the application of gluing material on punctured membranes, equal volumes of cPEG precursor solution (300 mg/mL in phosphate-buffered saline (PBS)) and sodium periodate solution (12 mg/mL in water) were mixed by pipetting. Sodium periodate initiated gelation, which was achieved when reactive dopamine groups formed covalent crosslinks<sup>12</sup>.

#### Fibrin glue

Tissucol Duo S fibrin glue (Baxter) is widely clinically applied as haemostatic surgical sealant or an adjuvant to suture. It is a biologic two-component adhesive that forms by the mixing of human plasma cryoprecipitate solution with thrombin solution mimicking the last step of the natural blood clot formation<sup>13</sup>.

#### **Decellularized human amnion (DAM)**

Patients were recruited for this study with informed written consent using a protocol approved by the Ethical Committee of the District of Zurich (study Stv22/2006). Fetal membranes were collected immediately after birth from healthy women undergoing elective caesarean section, being tested negative for HIV and hepatitis B, with uncomplicated pregnancies without PPROM, signs of infection including no streptococcus B in their vaginal smear, or chromosomal abnormalities. Amnion was separated from chorion by blunt dissection and amnion decellularization performed under sterile conditions as described before<sup>6</sup>. Briefly, cells were removed by different enzymatic treatments and mechanical scraping. The resulting decellularized membrane was cut to 1cm x 1cm pieces and stored in sterile PBS until their surgical use.

#### Displaying the gelation speed of mussel glue in vitro

In order to display the gelation speed of the glue,  $30\mu$ l drops of glue were dispensed in water immediately after mixing the glue components and every five seconds thereafter. Photographs were taken with a digital camera.

#### Surgical procedure

Twenty-four time-dated pregnant New Zealand rabbits were operated at 23 days of gestation. The rabbits were premedicated with intramuscular injection of ketamine 25 mg/kg (Ketamin 1000; CEVA sante animale, Libourne, France), xylazine 6 mg/kg (Vexylan; CEVA sante animale, Libourne, France), and buprenorphine, 0.02 mg/kg (Temgesic; Schering-Plough, Kenilworth, NJ), followed by anesthesia with isoflurane (1% to 1.5%) in oxygen at 1.5 L/min (Isoba Vet; Schering-Plough). Preoperative medroxyprogesterone acetate 9 mg/kg (Depo-Provera; Pharmacia-Upjohn, Puurs, Belgium) for tocolysis and Penicillin G 300,000 units IM (Penicillin; Continental Pharma, Brussels, Belgium) as prophylactic antibiotic were administered subcutaneously. The does were placed in a supine position and then shaved under continuous aspiration. After disinfection with povidone iodine (Isobetadine; Asta Medica, Brussels, Belgium), does were draped with sterile fields so that interventions on the uterus and the membranes were performed under sterile conditions using microsurgery instruments. The uterus was exposed through a midline abdominal incision. Gestational sacs were counted and numbered and the ovarian end sacs were randomly assigned to the treatment groups. One sac per rabbit, randomly chosen, served as positive control. The remaining sacs served as negative controls.

After dissection of the myometrium and chorion, enabling correct puncturing of the amniotic sac, amnion defects were created with a 14-gauge (2.1 mm) needle (Figure 2.1A). Treatment groups were as follows: mussel glue alone, mussel glue with DAM and fibrin glue with DAM. In the latter two groups DAM was first placed into the defect manually (Figure 2.1B) followed by immobilization with  $100\mu$ l of fibrin or mussel glue (Figure 2.1C). The myometrial layers and the abdomen were closed by polypropylene 6-0 (Prolene; Ethicon, Neuchatel, Switzerland) sutures. After reposition of the uterus, the abdomen was closed in layers with polyglactin 2-0 (Vicryl, Ethicon) for the fascia and intracutaneous nylon 3-0 (Ethilon, Ethicon) for the skin. After recovery in the operating facility, the animals were returned to their cages and allowed free access to chow and water.

Eight days after implantation (at term) the does were euthanized with an i.v. bolus of a mixture of embutramide 200 mg, mebezonium 50 mg and tetracain hydrochloride 5 mg (T61®; Hoechst, Brussels, Belgium) for a second look hysterotomy. Presence of amniotic bands or skin defects of the fetuses were documented. The initial trauma sites on the fetal membranes were prepared for histology and immunohistochemistry by fixating the tissue in 4% formaldehyde for 24 hours.



**Figure 2.1** Surgical procedure A) Puncturing the membranes B) Placement of the DAM into the defect C) Application of mussel glue.

#### **Evaluation of sealing and healing**

Fetal survival was evaluated and membrane samples were taken only from sacs with living fetuses. Integrity of the sealed sacs was tested by injecting saline solution dyed with methylene blue using a 26-gauge needle through the membrane into the sacs on the opposite site of the defect. Four µm sections were made though the explanted and fixed fetal membrane samples and stained with hematoxillineosin (HE), monoclonal mouse anti-rabbit antibody for CD68 (Clone RAM11, Dako, Glostrup, Denmark) indicating macrophages, monoclonal mouse anti-vimentin antibody (Clone V9, Dako, Glostrup, Denmark) staining primarily cells of mesenchymal lineage and monoclonal mouse anti-cytokeratin antibody (Clone MNF116, Dako, Glostrup, Denmark) marking cells of epithelial origin. Primary antibodies were detected using horseradish peroxidase conjugated polyclonal goat anti-mouse immunoglobulins (Clone P0447, Dako, Glostrup, Denmark).

#### **Image analysis**

Images were recorded using the KS400 image analysis system (Carl Zeiss AG, Jena, Germany) linked to a Zeiss Axioskop microscope 50 equipped with a digital camera (Axio Cam MRc5, Carl Zeiss AG, Jena, Germany). Number of macrophages per tissue section area was determined by counting the CD68 positive cells in three locations in the proximity of the entry site. Images through the membrane were captured using a 10× objective and assembled into one image to avoid counting the cells in overlapping area twice and cell numbers were divided by the area of tissue determined using ImageJ<sup>14</sup>.

#### **Statistics**

Results are presented as median (IQR). Statistical analysis was performed using the Kruskall-Wallis test with Dunn's post hoc test using SPSS plus 20.0 for Windows XP (SPSS, Inc, Chicago, IL). Significance level was set to P < 0.05.

#### RESULTS

#### Gelation speed of mussel glue

Immediately after mixing the cPEG solution with sodium periodate, the glue is still dispersing in water. Immediately thereafter it becomes increasingly viscous and after only 30 seconds polymerization has progressed such that the mussel glue material cannot be pipetted or dissolved in water (Figure 2.2).



**Figure 2.2** Gelation of mussel glue. Immediately after initiating polymerization the glue is still liquid and disperses in water, but remains attached to the pipet tip after 30 seconds.

### Fetal survival, skin defects, amniotic bands and macroscopic evaluation of sealing

All operated does survived the operation and none of them miscarried, though all fetuses of one doe were found dead at the time of explantation, which most likely was due to a large thyroid growth present at the time of operation and euthanasia. No fetuses were found herniating into the maternal abdomen at the second laparotomy. No amniotic bands or intra-amniotic adhesions could be seen after opening the gestational sacs and the surviving fetuses did not show any signs of skin defects (Table 2.1). Fetal survival was comparable for all treatment groups as well regarding the negative controls (Table 2.1). Membrane integrity was higher in all treatment groups compared to the positive control (Table 2.1).

	Neg.	Pos.	MG+DAM	MG	FG
	control	control			
Alive	39	4	8	6	6
Dead	54	7	2	4	9
Survival rate	42%	36%	80%	60%	40%
Leaky sac (fetus	NA	3/4 (75%)	2/8 (25%)	2/6	0/6
alive)				(33%)	(0%)
Amnion bands	No	No	No	No	No
Skin defects	No	No	No	No	No

#### Table 2.1 Outcome of different treatment groups

#### **Histological evaluation**

Both sealants and scaffold could be identified from all explanted tissues processed for histological evaluation. From HE stained sections it could be seen that mussel glue was always tightly attached to the surrounding tissue or scaffold whereas fibrin glue in half of the samples appeared to be mainly physically lodged into the defect without an adhesive interface with the tissue (Figure 2.3A). None of the explanted tissues sealed with either of the glues displayed considerable tissue remodelling or anatomical restoration of the puncture defect.

Mussel glue displayed good tissue adhesion, yet cellular infiltration into it was absent (Figure 2.3A and B). The DAM on the other hand had cells residing in it (Figure 2.3B). Cells interacting with the edges of mussel glue and inside the DAM were shown to be mainly mesenchymal by positive vimentin staining (Figure 2.3C). Cytokeratin positive epithelial cells were in some of the mussel glue samples found as small clusters around the glue, but not as a continuous lining on top of it (Figure 2.3D).

For the fibrin glue samples, HE staining displayed cellular infiltration into the fibrin and into the DAM in the samples where fibrin was attached to the tissue (Figure 2.3B), but not when adhesion was absent (Figure 2.3A). The phenotype of the invading cells was mainly mesenchymal (Figure 2.3C), but epithelial cells were also found lining the scaffold and gluing material (Figure 2.3D).



**Figure 2.3** Representative sections from plugging sites. A) Hematoxillin-Eosin (HE) staining showing that mussel glue (MG) is tightly attached to surrounding tissue and to DAM, whereas fibrin is less attached (black arrows indicate the interface of gluing materials

CD68+ cells indicating macrophage phenotype were present in all treatment groups as well as in the positive control group (Figure 2.4A). They were mainly found as clusters at the immediate vicinity of the plugging materials and were absent at other parts of the samples. Number of CD68+ cells was higher in the case of the mussel mimetic sealant, but only significant in the group without the DAM (Figure 2.4B).



**Figure 2.4** CD68+ macrophages at the plugging sites. A) Representative images showing clusters of macrophages in the proximity of the plugging materials. Scale bar 100 $\mu$ m. B) Number of CD68+ per area of tissue section at plugging site.

#### DISCUSSION

Previously characterized mussel mimetic sealant was for the first time tested *in vivo* in the context of sealing iatrogenic fetal membrane defects. Commercially available fibrin sealant has previously been used for fetal membrane sealing in rabbits<sup>6</sup> and was thus used as a "golden standard". Both glues were tested together with a decellularized amnion plug, as such a plugging strategy could provide both initial sealing as well as a provisional scaffold for the initiation of healing and result in successful short

and long term repair of the punctured membranes. In accordance to *in vitro* and *ex vivo* sealing and toxicity experiments done previously<sup>9</sup>, mussel mimetic sealant also displayed good adhesive properties *in vivo*, without causing any adverse side effects. Fetal survival in our experiments was relatively low compared to previously published studies using the same animal model<sup>5, 6</sup>, but it could not be attributed to any of treatments as fetal death occurred similarly in the untreated group.

Based on this short term *in vivo* evaluation, mussel glue's sealing capability was comparable to that of fibrin glue. *In vitro* and *ex vivo* testing has shown that mussel glue has better mechanical and adhesive properties than fibrin glue and is also less susceptible to proteolytic degradation<sup>10</sup>. This initial short term investigation of the sealants performance *in vivo* in the context of sealing fetal membrane defects showed that the mussel glue tightly adheres to fetal membranes and persist at least over the one week evaluation period.

Absence of cellular infiltration into the mussel glue indicates that the glue could remain stable for a relatively long period of time, supporting the membrane integrity during the relatively slower process healing via a cell instructive plug. Providing that the original adhesion to the membranes had taken place, which was only true for half of the sealed defects, cell infiltration in fibrin glue demonstrated that cells readily degrade it *in vivo*. Fibrin glue was previously shown to lack long term proteolytic stability *in vitro*<sup>10</sup> supporting these *in vivo* observations.

Mussel glue moderately increased macrophage recruitment to the gluing site compared to fibrin glue. However, due to the short duration of implantation we could not conclude whether this would eventually lead to chronic inflammation or was part of a constructive remodelling process. CD68 is a pan macrophage marker and antibodies for rabbit type M1 and M2 type macrophages<sup>15</sup>, which would allow a more detailed, investigation, are not currently available. As an elevated inflammatory reaction could be expected due to the synthetic nature of mussel glue compared to fibrin, careful monitoring of such reactions in larger animal models (sheep) is required.

In conclusion, the performance of mussel glue during one week was comparable to the commercial fibrin glue. As other studies have pointed out mussel glue's better sealing capability, mechanical properties and proteolytic stability, it is a strong candidate to clinically applicable solution to iPPROM. Nevertheless, longer testing periods in larger animal model (sheep) are needed to determine the ultimate potential of mussel glue.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank E. Kleiner (employed by the University Hospital Zürich) for their competent technical support.

#### REFERENCES

1 Senat MV, Deprest J, Boulvain M, Paupe A, Winer N, Ville Y. Endoscopic laser surgery versus serial amnioreduction for severe twin-to-twin transfusion syndrome. N Engl J Med 2004:351:136-144.

2 Adzick NS, Thom EA, Spong CY et al. A Randomized Trial of Prenatal versus Postnatal Repair of Myelomeningocele. N Engl J Med 2011:364:993-1004.

3 Beck V, Lewi P, Gucciardo L, Devlieger R. Preterm Prelabor Rupture of Membranes and Fetal Survival after Minimally Invasive Fetal Surgery: A Systematic Review of the Literature. Fetal Diagn Ther 2011:31:1-9.

4 Gratacos E, Sanin-Blair J, Lewi L, Toran N, Verbist G, Cabero L, Deprest J: A histological study of fetoscopic membrane defects to document membrane healing. Placenta 2006;27:452-456.

5 Ochsenbein-Kolble N, Jani J, Lewi L, Verbist G, Vercruysse L, Portmann-Lanz B, Marquardt K, Zimmermann R, Deprest J: Enhancing sealing of fetal membrane defects using tissue engineered native amniotic scaffolds in the rabbit model. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2007;196:261-267.

6 Mallik AS, Fischer MA, Rieder S et al. Fetoscopic closure of punctured fetal membranes with acellular human amnion plugs in a rabbit model. Obstet Gynecol 2007:110:1121-1129.

7 Zisch AH and Zimmermann R, Bioengineering of foetal membrane repair, Swiss Me Wkly 2008;138(41-42):596-601

8 Brubaker CE, Kissler H, Wang L-J, Kaufman DB, Messersmith PB. Biological performance of musselinspired adhesive in extrahepatic islet transplantation, Biomaterials 2010:31:420-427.

9 Bilic G, Brubaker C, Messersmith PB et al. Injectable candidate sealants for fetal membrane repair: Bonding and toxicity in vitro. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2010;202:85 e81-89.

10 Haller CM, Buerzle W, Kivelio AS et al. Mussel-mimetic tissue adhesive for fetal membrane repair: an ex vivo evaluation. Acta Biomaterialia In Press.

11 Gratacós E, Yamamoto H, Papadopulos NA, Adriaenssens T, Philips T, Lerut TE, Deprest J, The midgestational rabbit as a model for the creation of membrane defects after needle fetoscopy. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1999;180:1263-1267.

12 Lee BP, Dalsin JL, Messersmith PB: Synthesis and gelation of dopa-modified poly(ethylene glycol) hydrogels. Biomacromolecules 2002;3:1038-1047.

13 Lee MG, Jones D. Applications of fibrin sealant in surgery. Surg Innov 2005;12:203-13.

14 Schneider CA, Rasband WS, Eliceiri KW. "NIH Image to ImageJ: 25 years of image analysis". Nature Methods 2012:9:671-675.

15 Badylak SF, Valentin JE, Ravindra AK, McCabe GP, Stewart-Akers AM. Macrophage phenotype as a determinant of biologic scaffold remodeling. Tissue Eng Part A. 2008:14:1835-1842.

## **CHAPTER 3** Engineered cell instructive matrices for fetal membrane healing

A. KIVELIO, MSc<sub>1, 2</sub>, N. OCHSENBEIN-KOELBLE, MD <sub>1</sub>, R. ZIMMERMANN, Prof.<sub>1</sub>, M. EHRBAR, PhD<sub>1,3</sub>

Department of Obstetrics, University Hospital Zurich, Zurich, Switzerland
 Institute of Bioengineering, Ecole Polytechnique Fédérale de Lausanne (EPFL), Lausanne, Switzerland
 Zurich Centre for Integrative Human Physiology, Zurich, Switzerland

Acta Biomaterialia 2015

#### ABSTRACT

latrogenic preterm prelabour rupture of fetal membranes (iPPROM) occurs in 6-45% of the cases after fetoscopic procedures posing a significant threat to fetal survival and well-being. Number of available diagnostic and therapeutic fetal interventions is increasing and thus developing treatment options for iPPROM is growing more important than ever before. Fetal membranes exhibit very restricted regeneration and little is known about factors which might modulate their healing potential, rendering various materials and strategies to seal or heal fetal membranes pursued over the past decades relatively fruitless. Additionally, biocompatible materials with tunable *in vivo* stability and mechanical and biological properties have not been available. Using poly(ethylene glycol) (PEG)-based biomimetic matrices we provide evidence that upon presentation of appropriate biological cues in 3D, mesenchymal progenitor cells from amnion can be mobilized, induced to proliferate and supported in maintaining their native extracellular matrix production, thus creating a suitable environment for healing to take place. These data suggest that engineering materials with defined mechanical and biochemical properties and the ability to present migration and proliferation inducing factors, such as PDGF, bFGF, or EGF could be key in resolving the clinical problem of iPPROM and allowing the field of fetal surgery to move forward.

**Keywords:** Fetal membrane, healing, growth factor, PEG, synthetic matrix, PPROM, amnion, 3D cell migration

#### INTRODUCTION

Iatrogenic preterm prelabour rupture of fetal membranes (iPPROM) occurring in 6-45% of the cases after fetoscopic interventions is a serious complication associated with fetal morbidity and mortality [1]. It is linked with a range of serious complications including respiratory distress syndrome (RDS), cerebral palsy, blindness, deafness and necrotizing enterocolitis [2]. After decades of research iPPROM has up to date remained an unsolved clinical problem affecting millions pregnancies worldwide. Compromising the expected benefits of any intrauterine intervention, it is a serious complication for prenatal diagnostics and fetal surgery and a major obstacle for the further development of the field [3]. Human fetal membrane is a bilayer structure enclosing the amniotic cavity, consisting of a stronger inner layer, the amnion, and a more pliant outer layer, the chorion. Amnion is made of a stromal layer, a thick basement membrane and a single epithelium facing the amniotic cavity [4]. Because fetal membranes are very poorly vascularized, the lack of a typical wound healing response including inflammation, scar formation, and tissue regeneration as described in the skin [5] and many other organs is not to be expected. As shown by clinical experience and animal studies, the healing potential of the membranes after fetoscopic intervention is very limited [6]. The lack of healing response is not completely understood, but could be explained by excessive matrix remodeling by matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) [7], or most probably by the lack of a provisional cell guiding matrix, containing appropriate healing signals, normally provided by fibrin plugs.

Based on the hypothesis that cell instructive scaffolds can induce a biological repair cascade, decellularized human amnion membranes, containing all the native matrix signals, have been evaluated both *in vitro* and *in vivo* in a rabbit mid-gestational model [8][9]. Porcine small intestine derived matrices [10], collagen or gelatin sponges [11][12][13], collagen slurry [14] and matrigel [13] have also been tested in *in vivo* models [8][15][16] with variable success. Fibrin sealants have been evaluated *ex vivo* as well as in animal models and in patients [11][17]. Some of these repair strategies relying on naturally occurring materials have shown potential for iPPROM sealing, but due to limited control over critical materials properties such as proteolytic stability and biological functionality, they could not be further optimized.

Fetal membranes have been hypothesized to harbor stem or progenitor cell populations as remnants of embryogenesis [18]. Several groups have investigated the potential of mesenchymal cells isolated from human amnion and shown that these cells can differentiate into various lineages [19][20]. If amnion indeed contains a progenitor cell component, stimulating these cells with proper signals could initiate the healing of the punctured membranes. Thus, identification of materials and biological signals able to control and promote amnion cell recruitment, proliferation and extracellular matrix production would be of great clinical significance.

We have recently described modular designed by transglutaminase factor XIII (FXIII) cross-linked poly(ethylene glycol)(PEG)-based biomimetic hydrogels [21][22] (named TG-PEG hydrogels) tailorable in terms of stiffness, proteolytic stability, and presentation of cell adhesion ligands and growth factors. These TG-PEG hydrogels, when formulated with low stiffness (30-250 Pa), MMP degradable cross-links, and 50  $\mu$ M RGD were shown to allow efficient migration of mesenchymal cells (osteoblasts and fibroblasts [23]). Additionally, the TG-PEG hydrogels permitted the covalent immobilization of peptides, growth factors and other bioactive molecules that contained a short  $\alpha$ 2-plasmin inhibitor derived FXIII transglutaminase glutamine acceptor domain (Gln; NQEQVSPL) [22]. Taking advantage of this proteolytically stable, mesenchymal cell migration compatible hydrogels we herein describe the screening for soluble factors promoting and directing the healing of fetal membranes using *in vitro* and *ex vivo* models. We have established factors, which can be employed for the *in vitro* mobilization of human amnion mesenchymal cells (hAMCs) from fetal membrane tissues and support both their proliferation and the formation of cellular networks. This knowledge together with available growth factor immobilization and release strategies [22][24] will provide the basis for the producing cell-instructive microenvironments for healing of fetal membranes.

#### **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

#### Cell isolation, culture and characterization

Mesenchymal and epithelial cells were isolated from human amniotic membranes as described previously [18] and characterized using flow cytometry (detailed description in supplementary information). All experiments were repeated on cells from three different donors.

#### Formation of microtissues

Microtissues consisting of 1000 cells were formed by pipetting 30 µL drops of cells in culture medium containing 20% methylcellulose (Sigma Aldrich, St Louis, MO, USA) on non-adhesive bacterial culture dishes which were then turned upside down. Cells in hanging drops were allowed to aggregate overnight at 37°C and the resulting microtissues were collected by washing the lid with 1% bovine serum albumin (BSA, Applichem) in PBS. Microtissue suspension was centrifuged for 5 min 600 rpm and resuspended in cell culture medium.

#### PEG hydrogel formation

TG-PEG hydrogel formation was performed as previously described [21][22]. Briefly, functionalization of eight-arm PEG-vinylsulfone (PEG-VS) with the FXIII substrate peptides glutamine acceptor substrate or lysine donor substrate containing a MMP-sensitive linker resulted in n-PEG-Gln or n-PEG-MMP<sub>sensitive</sub>-Lys monomers [21][22]. Covalently cross-linked hydrogels were formed by the addition of 10 U ml<sup>-1</sup> of thrombin-activated factor XIIIa to a tris buffered saline (50 mM, pH 7.6) solution

containing besides a stoichiometrically balanced amount of n-PEG-MMP<sub>sensitive</sub>Lys and n-PEG-Gln 50 mM calcium chloride and 50uM Gln-RGD. For hydrogels with containing covalently bound a<sub>2</sub>PI<sub>1-8</sub>-PDGF-BB, the growth factor was added to the hydrogel mass prior to the onset of gel formation. Gelation occurred within a few minutes at room temperature, but the cross-linking reaction was allowed to further proceed for 30 min at 37 °C in a humidified incubator.

#### Cell, microtissue and tissue encapsulation into hydrogels

Suspension containing either 6.5 x  $10^4$  cells mL<sup>-1</sup>, microtissues or small pieces (0.5 x 0.5 mm) of homogenized tissue in culture medium were added to the gel mass right before FXIIIa. After the addition of FXIIIa, 20 µL gel drops were sandwiched between two hydrophobic glass slides separated by spacers (approximately 1 mm), which were manually rotated for the first 5 minutes of gel polymerization to avoid cell or tissue sedimentation into the bottom of the gel. After polymerization, gels were released and immersed in culture medium.

#### Analysis of 3D cell migration

For migration studies, gels were glued to the bottom of cell culture wells with 5% PEG gel formulation and equilibrated in culture medium for 2 hours before starting the time lapse acquisition. In order to study collective 3D migration and screen for migration inducing factors, microtissues were encapsulated in hydrogels. Chemotactic effect of several factors reported to act as chemoattractant to mesenchymal cells [25][26][27][28][29], including basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF, *Peprotech, Rocky Hill, NJ, USA*), epidermal growth factor (EGF, Sigma, St Louis, MO, USA), platelet derived growth factor (PDGF, Peprotech), transforming growth factor beta (TGF- $\beta$ , Peprotech), tumour necrosis factor alpha (TNF- $\alpha$ , Biosource, Camerillo, CA, USA), insulin like growth factor two (IGF-2, Peprotech), stromal derived factor one (SDF-1, Peprotech), interleukin-6 (IL-6, R&D Systems, Minneapolis, MN, USA), vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF, Peprotech), hepatocyte growth factor (HGF, Peprotech) was tested by adding them individually or in combinations into the medium (all 100 ng/ml).

In experiments directed towards studying growth factor induced migration mechanisms, broad spectrum MMP inhibitor GM6001 and Rho associated protein kinase (ROCK) inhibitor Y-27632 (both from Calbiochem) were added 1 hour prior to the addition of growth factors. Inhibitors were used at concentrations 50  $\mu$ M (GM6001) and 10  $\mu$ M (Y-27632) recommended by the manufacturer and described in literature [23].

Migration was visualized using time lapse microscopy (images captured every 10 minutes up to 48 hours). Collective migration out of microtissues was quantified by determining the area covered by the migrated cells from still images after 48 hours and 5 days using ImageJ [30]. Mean migration speed of single dispersed encapsulated cells was determined from the resulting movies using MOSAIC particle tracker plugin for ImageJ [31].

#### Analysis of cell viability, metabolic activity and proliferation

Cell viability in 3D hydrogel cultures after one week of growth factor stimulation was examined by LIVE/DEAD® Viability/Cytotoxicity Kit (Molecular Probes, Eugene, OR, USA). Briefly, ethidium homodimer-1 and calcein AM from the kit were diluted in 1:1000 ratio in culture medium and gels were stained with this solution for 10 min in cell culture incubator before imaging.

DNA content was measured using CyQUANT® NF Cell Proliferation Assay Kit (Invitrogen). After culture period of 0, 2, 5 or 10 days the gels were rinsed with PBS and stored at -80°C until analysis. After thawing gels were first digested with Collagenase A (Roche, 2mg/ml in PBS) and the released cells were then stained with the CyQUANT dye for one hour at 37°C. Fluorescence was then immediately measured at 520 nm using a microplate reader (Synergy HT, BioTek, Winooski, VT, USA).

Metabolic activity of the hydrogel encapsulated and growth factor stimulated cells was evaluated by WST-1 assay (Roche, Basel, Switzerland) after 48 hours, 5 days and 10 days of culture. Gels were transferred to new wells to exclude possible cells growing in the bottom of the well. WST-1 reagent was mixed with medium in 1:20 ratio and this mixture was added onto the gels. Medium was sampled every hour and the colour change determined by spectrophotometer using 450 nm wavelength. The values obtained after 3 hour incubation were used for evaluation.

#### RNA extraction, cDNA synthesis and real time PCR analysis

Quantitative real-time polymerase chain reaction was used to measure gene expression levels of collagen I, collagen III and elastin in hAMC grown in different conditions. Cells were either used immediately after isolation, after culture on plastic or after culture in 3D hydrogels with different growth factors. RNA extraction was performed using RNeasy Micro Kit (Qiagen, Valencia, CA, USA) according to manufacturer's instructions. Prior to this, PEG gels were washed with PBS for 5 min and digested with Collagenase A (Roche, 2mg/ml in PBS) on ice for 1 hour. RNA was reverse transcribed to cDNA using Sensiscript Reverse Transcription Kit (Qiagen) and real time PCR was performed with gene specific primers (QuantiTect Primer Assays, Qiagen) and QuantiTect SYBR green PCR kit (Qiagen) using iCycler real-time PCR machine (Bio-Rad, Richmond, CA, USA). Data was normalized to Glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPDH) and freshly isolated, non-cultured cells ( $\Delta\Delta$ Ct method).

#### Immunocytochemistry and microscopy

Samples were fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde for 20 min followed by 5 min incubation in 0.1 M glycine and two washes with PBS after which they were permeabilized and blocked with 1% BSA and 0.2% Triton X-100 in PBS for 60 min before staining. F-actin was stained with Phalloidin-Alexa fluor 546 (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA) in PBS with 1% BSA (Bovine serum albumin) overnight at 4°C. For immunostainings, following primary antibodies were used at 1:100: mouse monoclonal anti-collagen I (Abcam, Cambridge, MA, USA), mouse monoclonal anti-elastin (Abcam), rabbit polyclonal anti-collagen

III (Abcam) and mouse monoclonal anti-paxillin (BD Pharmingen). DyLight<sup>™</sup> 488 Goat anti-mouse IgG (Biolegend) or DyLight<sup>™</sup> 649 Donkey anti-rabbit IgG (Biolegend) were used as secondary antibodies at 1:200. After washing the samples three times in PBS, cell nuclei were stained with 5 ng/mL DAPI (40,6-diamidino-2-phenylindole) (Sigma Aldrich) in PBS for 10 min at room temperature.

Sample evaluation was performed by either confocal laser scanning microscopy (Leica TCS SP5) or epifluorescence microscope (BM550B, Leica Microsystems, Germany). Time lapse movies were recorded using the KS400 image analysis system (Carl Zeiss AG, Jena, Germany) linked to a Zeiss Axioskop microscope 50 equipped with a digital camera (Axio Cam MRc5, Carl Zeiss AG, Jena, Germany).

#### **Statistical analysis**

Results are presented as mean  $\pm$  SD. Data was treated as non-parametrical and statistical analysis was performed using the Kruskall-Wallis test with Dunn's post hoc test using SPSS plus 20.0 for Windows XP (SPSS, Inc, Chicago, IL). Significance level was set to P < 0.05.

#### RESULTS

#### Growth factor mediated mobilization of hAMCs from microtissues

To test the potential of various growth factors to promote the mobilization of amnion tissue cells, model microtissues consisting of hAMC (expressing characteristic mesenchymal stem cell markers CD90, CD73, CD44, CD105, CD146 and CD166, for detailed information refer to supplementary information and Supplementary Figure 3.1) were formed and embedded in MMP-degradable PEGbased biomimetic matrices which contained the prototypic integrin ligand RGD. As observed for other mesenchymal cells, the migration of hAMCs out of the microtissue was almost instantaneously initiated (6h) after stimulation with PDGF resulting in a radial invasion of the hydrogel (Fig. 3.1A). In contrast, unstimulated cells remained within the microtissue. Time-lapse movies demonstrate that depending on the growth factor (PDGF, bFGF, EGF, TGF- $\beta$ ) migration speed varies substantially (Supplementary movies S1 to S5, available online). Quantification of the migration distances after 48 hours displayed significantly increased migration from the micro-tissues in response to PDGF (4-fold), bFGF (2-fold) and EGF (1.75-fold) when compared to unstimulated cells (Fig. 3.1B). Whereas TGF-β slightly induced the mobilization of cells, none of the other tested factors showed any effect. After 5 days the migration distances further increased in the case of PDGF (6-fold), bFGF (3.5-fold), EGF (2-fold) and TGF- $\beta$  (Fig. 3.1A). Some migration could also be observed in the case of TNF- $\alpha$  and IGF-2. Time-lapse and confocal microscopy evaluations of the migrated cells demonstrated not only large variation in the onset and distance of migration, but also indicated that migration behaviour and mechanism are distinct between the factors (Fig. 3.1C and supplementary videos available online). For example, PDGF stimulated cells migrated as small single cells and subsequently formed a dense cellular network whereas bFGF
induced an elongated morphology and formation of chains of single cells. In contrast EGF and TGF- $\beta$  stimulated cells migrated as multicellular protrusions indicating that hAMC in response to different factors under *in vitro* conditions are able to use distinct migratory mechanisms.



**Figure 3.1** Screen for hAMC migration inducing factors. Microtissues consisting of hAMCs were embedded in PEG-based biomimetic hydrogels containing 50  $\mu$ M RGD and stimulated by the addition of growth factors to the cell culture medium. (**A**) Migration time course in response to no growth factor, PDGF or bFGF during the first 24 hours. Scale bars, 100  $\mu$ m. (**B**) Quantification of the migration response to different factors after 48 hours and 5 days. Data are means ± SD (n = 6) (**C**) Confocal images showing the morphological differences of the migrating cells at low (upper row) and high (lower row) magnification in response to PDGF, bFGF, EGF and TGF- $\beta$ . Actin staining in red and DAPI for nuclei in blue. Scale bars, 200  $\mu$ m (low magnification) and 100  $\mu$ m (high magnification).



**Figure 3.2** Migration of single hAMC in response to growth factors. 6.5x104 hAMCs/ml were encapsulated in PEG-based biomimetic hydrogels containing 50  $\mu$ M RGD and stimulated by the addition of growth factors to the cell culture medium. (A) Examples of tracks produced by unstimulated and PDGF stimulated hAMC during 24 hours displaying the increase in cell motility. (B) Quantification of the migration response by speed of the migrating cells.

#### **Evaluation of hAMC migration mode**

To determine the influence of growth factors on hAMC migration behaviour cells were encapsulated in hydrogels at low seeding densities and the migration paths of individual cells could be followed by time-lapse imaging (Fig. 3.2A). In the initial 24 hours of treatment, 3D migration speed of single cells was found to be stimulated with PDGF, bFGF and EGF as compared to the control without growth factor though the difference to unstimulated cells was only significant for PDGF (Fig. 3.2B). Combining PDGF with bFGF, EGF or both also resulted in significant increase in migration speed compared to unstimulated cells, but not to PDGF alone. Effect of different growth factor combinations on migration speed was additive. Comparison of representative migration tracks of unstimulated and PDGF treated cells also demonstrates the increase in migratory activity (Fig. 3.2B).

Since for stimulation with PDGF both cell morphology and individual cells migrating was typical for mesenchymal mode [32], and for bFGF and EGF stimulation a multicellular migration mechanism was observed, the contribution of Rho/ROCK activity to migration was evaluated. Interestingly, upon treatment with the ROCK inhibitor Y-27632, PDGF stimulated hAMCs (from microtissues or single dispersed cells) adapted a more elongated phenotype and migrated in a multicellular mode, comparable to the one observed under bFGF and EGF treatment (Fig. 3.3A). Surprisingly, the ROCK inhibitor Y-27632 did not inhibit but rather promoted migration of hAMCs from micro-tissues in all growth factor treated samples (Fig. 3.3A), demonstrating that Rho/Rock pathway modulates the observed migration processes. However, in cultures of single dispersed hAMCs Y-27632 inhibition a trend towards reduced migration speed of EGF and TGF- $\beta$  treated cells and promoted migration of PDGF stimulated cells was observed.

The migration of mesenchymal cells in response to inflammatory cytokines was described to be regulated by the expression of matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) [33][34]. To demonstrate that multicellular migration processes are dependent on MMP mediated degradation of the MMP-1 sensitive substrates employed, growth factor stimulated cells were treated with the broad spectrum MMP inhibitor GM6001 (Fig. 3.3B). For the growth factor stimulated migration of cells starting from encapsulated microtissues or from single dispersed cells, MMP degradation of the substrates was required. Thus, not only mesenchymal migration of individual cells, but also multicellular migration, possibly dependent on the leading cells, rely on substrate modifications by MMPs.

#### A Effect of ROCK inhibitor Y-27632

B Effect of MMP inhibitor GM6001



**Figure 3.3** Inhibition of growth factor stimulated 3D migration of hAMCs by MMP-inhibitor (GM6001) and ROCK inhibitor (Y-27632). (A) Bright field images of hAMC migration out of microtissues and as single cells in the presence of Y-27632. Analysis of migration speed of growth factor stimulated cells subjected to Y-27632. (B) Bright field images of hAMC migration out of microtissues and as single cells in the presence of GM6001. Analysis of migration speed of growth factor stimulated cells subjected to GM6001. Scale bars, 100  $\mu$ m (microtissues) and 200  $\mu$ m (single cells).

#### Ex vivo mobilization of hAMCs from amnion tissue

Next we wanted to investigate whether the above identified migration inducing growth factors have the potential to mobilize cells from surgically injured fetal membranes into cell-instructive biomimetic PEG-hydrogels. Therefore 0.5mm x 0.5mm pieces of intact fetal membranes were encapsulated in the hydrogels and stimulated by application of soluble PDGF, bFGF, EGF or TGF- $\beta$ . All factors could mobilize cells from intact amnion tissue into the PEG hydrogels whereas no cellular outgrowth could be seen in unstimulated control samples (Fig. 3.4). Morphological differences between growth factors similar to those observed before could also be seen, suggesting that the microtissue assay could accurately recapitulate the migratory behaviour of tissue residing cells. Interestingly, in addition to mesenchymal cells, EGF could induce the outgrowth of cyst like structures typical for epithelial cells in 3D [35] suggesting that EGF could also stimulate hAEC. Immobilized cells in all conditions displayed staining for paxillin in contrast to flat, inactivated cells remaining inside amnion pieces.



**Figure 3.4** Migration of amnion cells out of amnion explants. 0.5mm x 0.5mm freshly harvested amnion pieces (indicated in the images by an asterisk) were embedded in PEG-based biomimetic hydrogels containing 50  $\mu$ M RGD. Confocal images show the morphology of migrating cells in response to different factors at low (upper row) and high (lower row) magnification. Actin in red, paxillin in green and DAPI in blue. Scale bars, 500  $\mu$ m (low magnification) and 100  $\mu$ m (high magnification).

#### Influence of growth factor treatment on tissue formation

Since successful mobilization of cells is only one aspect of healing, we next evaluated the influence of the applied growth factors on viability, proliferation, and formation of cellular networks in long term cultures of hAMCs. The presence of mostly green stained cells in a live/dead assay of one week old hydrogel cultures showed that cells in all conditions had remained viable (Fig. 3.5A) verifying that the RGD containing hydrogel formulation is suitable for maintaining hAMC.

Cell proliferation as assayed by quantifying DNA content indicated a significant loss of viable cells during hydrogel encapsulation of the hAMCs. Values obtained at day 2 were not significantly different between the control group and the growth factor treated cultures indicating that growth factors had neither significantly contributed to cell survival nor proliferation in this initial culture phase. DNA amounts stayed almost constant for both controls and bFGF but increased for PDGF and EGF though the increase was only significant after 10 days of culture (Fig. 3.5B). These results suggest that all growth factors initially (2 days) promoted the 3D migration of hAMCs without significantly stimulating proliferation and only later proliferation supports the observed outgrowth of cells.

To support the data on DNA content, metabolic activity at different time points of hydrogel culture was also assayed. During the initial 48 hours of culture no differences could be seen between controls and growth factor stimulated cultures (Fig. 3.5C). While after 5 days of stimulation with growth factors only minor beneficial effect could be seen, after 10 days of culture the significantly increased metabolic activity in the PDGF (5.5-fold increase), PDGF and bFGF (5-fold increase) and PDGF and EGF (8.5-fold increase) stimulated cultures suggested increased cell numbers (Fig. 3.5C).

Additionally to the induction of proliferation in long term cultures, starting from single dispersed cells, stimulation with PDGF or bFGF alone influenced the spreading of the cells and induced the formation

of interconnected cellular networks (Fig. 3.5D). These effects were further enhanced by combined treatments with PDGF and EGF, bFGF and EGF, or PDGF, bFGF and EGF (Fig. 3.5D). In contrast, cells grown in the absence of additional growth factors spread only during the first days of culture, did not form cellular networks and acquired a rounded morphology after one week (Fig. 3.5D). These findings demonstrate that PDGF, bFGF and EGF in addition to their role in mobilizing hAMCs from fetal membranes can also stimulate the survival and proliferation of these cells.

А

В







**Figure 3.5** hAMC behavior in long term cultures. (A) Cells encapsulated at low density were cultured for one week in presence of growth factors and then stained for live (green) and dead (red) cells. Scale bars, 200  $\mu$ m. (B) Quantification of metabolic activity in presence of different growth factors was quantified by determination of metabolic activity reflecting the number of cells at different time points. (C) Fluorescence intensity representing DNA content in hydrogels cultured for 2, 5 and 10 days in different conditions. Dotted line represents the DNA content immediately after gel formation. (D) Cell morphology in hydrogels after ten days of culture displaying growth factor stimulated spreading and network formation. Scale bars, 100  $\mu$ m.

#### Influence of growth factor treatment on ECM production

The mechanical and functional integrity of a healing tissue in addition to the cellular components is strongly dependent on the formation of new ECM. In order to maintain the barrier function of the fetal membranes, remodelling of the provisional wound healing matrix must be in tune with the formation of collagens type I and III or elastin, the main membrane ECM constituents produced by hAMCs. To evaluate the effect of the culture conditions on the expression of these matrix components, mRNA levels of cells cultured for four weeks on tissue culture polystyrene (TCP), or in biomimetic matrices were compared by quantitative PCR (qPCR) (Fig. 3.6A). On TCP, collagen I expression was higher (1.6-

fold of freshly isolated cells) compared to freshly isolated cells whereas expression of collagen III and elastin was lower (0.24 and 0.17-fold). Interestingly, the situation was inversed for the cells cultured in the biomimetic hydrogels. Collagen I expression was lower (0.6-fold) but collagen III and elastin mRNA was found in higher amounts (0.4 and 0.98-fold).

None of the growth factors stimulating migration or proliferation could enhance ECM component expression, but some actually lowered it for all three proteins (data not shown). In order to mimic a realistic treatment situation, where cells would not be subjected to the migration and proliferation stimulating factors for longer than needed to reach sufficient cell numbers in the hydrogel plug we then investigated the effect of transient growth factor treatment. For this cells were stimulated for two weeks with all three growth factors PDGF, bFGF and EGF to induce migration and proliferation after which cells they were cultured in absence of the growth factors for another two weeks (Fig. 3.6B). There were no significant differences between cells cultured without growth factors for four weeks or cultured with growth factors for two weeks and another two weeks without them. This indicates that the negative impact of growth factors stimulation on ECM protein gene expression can be revoked upon their removal.

Both collagens and elastin could also be detected on protein level by immunostainings in cells cultured in hydrogels without growth factors after 4 weeks (Fig. 3.6C).



**Figure 3.6** Production of amnion ECM components in cultured hAMC. (A) mRNA expression levels of collagen 1, collagen 3 and elastin in cells cultured on tissue culture plastic (TCP) or in PEG hydrogels for four weeks. (B) Expression levels of cells grown in PEG hydrogels with or without PDGF, bFGF and EGF (no GF or GF) and cells subjected to growth factors for the first two weeks followed by two weeks culture without growth factors (GF removed) (C) Immunostainings displaying collagens I and III and elastin in hAMC grown in PEG hydrogel for 4 weeks without additional growth factors. Scale bars, 100  $\mu$ m (low magnification) and 50  $\mu$ m (high magnification).

## DISCUSSION

Factors promoting the mobilization of fetal membrane cells and biomaterials specifically tailored towards application in the amniotic cavity are critical for the development of healing strategies for iPPROM. Here we have employed synthetic, biomimetic matrices to develop *in vitro* and *ex vivo* fetal membrane healing models. We have identified growth factors which are promising candidates to promote the healing of surgically induced fetal membrane defects by mobilizing hAMCs from amnion and by supporting their proliferation and formation of cellular networks

Fetal membranes have a limited ability to heal causing surgically induced defects to persist throughout pregnancy [6]. A functional healing microenvironment should consist of a provisional matrix containing cell-instructive signals recruiting and directing tissue progenitor cells [36][37][38]. Due to

the absence of vascularization in the fetal membranes, it can be assumed that the appropriate milieu for healing established by the blood clot in other injured tissues cannot be established. Several studies have aimed at replacing this provisory guiding matrix with mostly biological materials having been pursued in animal models. Though some signs of healing have been observed in these experiments, both the stability of the employed matrices and the mobilization of cells were insufficient to establish functional and stable closure of the membranes [9][16].

Fetal membranes, directly evolving from the epiblast and the hypoblast during early embryonic development (Reviewed in [39]) have been described to contain cells within the epithelial and mesenchymal fractions which express typical stem cell surface markers, have large proliferation potential, and can give rise to multiple cell types [40][41]. Thus we hypothesized that in addition to the deployment of biomaterials with appropriate *in vivo* stability, the presentation of chemotactic signals would be sufficient to initiate the healing of fetal membranes by recruitment of progenitor cells with desirable healing capacity.

Previous attempts to study factors for the mobilization of progenitor cells from fetal membranes have been conflicted by the inherent proliferation and migration capacity in standard 2D culture conditions [42][43][44][45]. Thus *in vitro* models to study the behavior of amnion cells in 3D have been developed using collagen or fibrin gels [46][47]. Amnion mimicking constructs could successfully be assembled by embedding the hAMC in 3D fibrin or collagen matrix and seeding hAEC on top and the cells retained their vitality and natural morphology [47]. However, the materials properties of collagen proved to be unsuitable for maintaining these constructs for longer periods of time, as even in the presence of plasmin and MMP inhibitors, it experienced strong contraction by the mesenchymal cells. Recently, compressed collagen was used as a scaffold to create fetal membrane mimicking tissue *in vitro* [46]. Cells could be maintained in the gels and morphology was similar to the native tissue. Though these results are promising, the lack of flexibility in growth factor immobilization enabling the modulation of cellular response in naturally derived materials limits their usefulness for studying fetal membrane repair.

Here we employed a modular designed, biomimetic matrix to establish fetal membrane tissue models. This matrix can be rationally designed by modulation of cross-link density, incorporation of proteasesensitive sites, or modification with integrin ligands for cell adhesion [22][23]. As this matrix builds on a clean canvas and a limited number of functionally defined building blocks are employed, the effect of growth factors on cells can be studied independent of inherent environmental cues, present in naturally derived matrices such as collagen and fibrin. For the screening of potential chemotactic signals mesenchymal cells from amnion were chosen over cells from the chorion for several reasons: *i*) amnion is the mechanically stronger layer of the fetal membranes [48], and its ECM is mainly formed by the mesenchymal cells *ii*) the presence of fetal mesenchymal and epithelial cells in absence of maternal cells and vasculature allows for the harvest of a relatively pure primary cell population by a simple isolation procedure *iii*) the simple tissue architecture of amnion can be recapitulated relatively easy *in vitro*.

As the microenvironmental signals required for fetal membrane healing are still largely unknown, the limited information derived from conventional 2D approaches [42][43][44][45] in combination with growth factors and cytokines identified as chemoattractants for mesenchymal cells from other than extraembryonic sources were taken as a starting point for our screening approach. We have shown that migration of hAMC can be stimulated in hydrogels as single cells or from tissue mimicking spheroids (microtissues) as well as from intact pieces of amnion tissue, none of which have been described before. hAMC could also be induced to proliferate in the 3D cultures but this response was always slower than migration. Significant differences in the amount of DNA and metabolic activity could only be seen after 10 days of culture in contrast to extremely fast (hours) migratory response to some factors.

Among the tested 10 growth factors and cytokines PDGF was the most potent factor for stimulating both migration and proliferation of hAMC, which was not surprising in the light of published literature on PDGF's effects on other mesenchymal cell types [25][49][50][51]. Also bFGF and EGF have been reported to have a role in maintaining mesenchymal cell self-renewal and acting as mitogens [52][53], whereas TGF- $\beta$  has been associated with differentiation and tissue morphogenesis [54]. Interestingly cells stimulated with PDGF migrate predominantly by a mesenchymal-type mechanism whereas cells stimulated with bFGF, TGF- $\beta$  and EGF exhibited a collective migration mode [32]. MMP inhibition was able to stop the migration of hAMC indicating that they are actively secreting MMPs which is necessary for remodelling the matrix into new tissue. As EGF in addition to its effect on hAMC can act on epithelial cells in the membrane, the combination of EGF and PDGF might be the most interesting for further investigations.

The strength and elasticity of fetal membranes is based on its collagen (primarily types I and III) and elastin content [55]. In order to repair membrane tissue, recruited amnion cells should retain their extracellular matrix production. In amnion, mesenchymal cells have been reported to be mostly responsible on the collagen production [56], thus only the expression in these cells were analysed. Although none of the migration or proliferation stimulating factors could enhance the production of ECM components prominently present in amnion, mRNA expression of cells cultured in the hydrogel system for up to four weeks remained at comparable levels to freshly isolated cells. As amnion cell adhesion to decellularized human amnion has been shown to be markedly improved when the membranes were stretched by clamping them on IVF plates [57] we suspect that mechanical loading might also influence the ECM production in hAMCs as observed in connective tissue cells [58]. Additionally, factors such as connective tissue growth factor (CTGF) which activate pathways leading to ECM production and fibroblast differentiation in mesenchymal cells [59] will be evaluated.

Our *in vitro* data demonstrate that different growth factors are capable of initiating cellular processes involved in healing. To avoid time consuming engineering and production of recombinant proteins, soluble growth factors were used for screening purposes. In order to inducing healing by biomimetic matrices in a therapeutically safe and sustainable manner growth factor release must be tightly controlled. Several growth factor immobilization strategies exist for the employed hydrogel system, which rely on molecular interactions with varying strengths and could be harnessed for the delivery of different recruitment, proliferation and extracellular matrix production inducing growth factors in a spatiotemporally controlled manner.

## CONCLUSION

In conclusion, we have successfully used a fully synthetic ECM analog for identifying novel growth factors stimulating primary amnion mesenchymal cells to undergo processes necessary for reconstructing injured tissue. This knowledge can serve as a stepping stone to next generation biomaterials for studying fetal membrane repair and creating treatment options for iPPROM by modulating the healing response.

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank the centre for microscopy and image analysis of the University of Zurich for the use of the confocal microscope; Dr. Chafik Ghayor (Department of Craniofacial Surgery, University Hospital of Zurich, Switzerland) for the assistance with qPCR; Dr. Ana Sala (Department of Obstetrics, University Hospital of Zurich) for functionalization of PEG and Dr. Philipp Lienemann (Department of Obstetrics, University Hospital of Zurich) for helpful discussions and inputs. This work has been supported by grants from the Swiss National Science Foundation (Nos. CR3213-125426/1, 32003B-124925/1, and 31003A-141051/1) and the European Community's Seventh Framework Programme of the Marie Curie INT Project Multiterm.

### REFERENCES

1 Beck V, Lewi P, Gucciardo L, Devlieger R. Preterm prelabor rupture of membranes and fetal survival after minimally invasive fetal surgery: a systematic review of the literature. Fetal Diagn Ther 2012;31:1-9.

2 Hack M, Fanaroff AA. Outcomes of children of extremely low birthweight and gestational age in the 1990's. Early Hum Dev 1999;53:193-218.

3 Deprest J, Devlieger R, Srisupundit K, Beck V, Sandaite I, Rusconi S et al. Fetal surgery is a clinical reality. Seminars in fetal and neonatal medicine 2010;15:58-67.

4 Benirschke K, Burton GJ, Baergen RN. Anatomy and pathology of the placental membranes. Pathology of the Human Placenta. Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 2012. p. 249-307.

5 McKay IA, Leigh IM. Epidermal cytokines and their roles in cutaneous wound healing. Br J Dermatol 1991;124:513-518.

6 Gratacos E, Sanin-Blair J, Lewi L, Toran N, Verbist G, Cabero L et al. A histological study of fetoscopic membrane defects to document membrane healing. Placenta 2006;27:452-456.

7 Devlieger R, Deprest JA, Gratacós E, Pijnenborg R, Leask R, Riley SC. Matrix metalloproteinases-2 and-9 and their endogenous tissue inhibitors in fetal membrane repair following fetoscopy in a rabbit model. Mol Hum Reprod 2000;6:479-485.

8 Mallik AS, Fichter MA, Rieder S, Bilic G, Stergioula S, Henke J et al. Fetoscopic closure of punctured fetal membranes with acellular human amnion plugs in a rabbit model. Obstet Gynecol 2007;110:1121-1129.

9 Ochsenbein-Kolble N, Jani J, Lewi L, Verbist G, Vercruysse L, Portmann-Lanz B et al. Enhancing sealing of fetal membrane defects using tissue engineered native amniotic scaffolds in the rabbit model. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2007;196:261-267.

10 Devlieger R, Ardon H, Verbist L, Gratacós E, Pijnenborg R, Deprest JA et al. Increased polymorphonuclear infiltration and iatrogenic amniotic band after closure of fetoscopic access sites with a bioactive membrane in the rabbit at midgestation. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2003;188:844-848.

11 Papadopulos, NA, Van Ballaer, PP, Ordoñez JL, Laermansa IJ, Vandenberghe K, Lerut TE et al. Fetal membrane closure techniques after hysteroamniotomy in the midgestational rabbit model. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1998;178:938-942.

12 Luks FI, Deprest JA, Peers KH, Steegers EA, van Der Wildt B. Gelatin sponge plug to seal fetoscopy port sites: technique in ovine and primate models. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1991;181:995-996.

13 Gratacos E, Wu J, Yesildaglar N, Devlieger R, Pijnenborg R, Deprest JA. Successful sealing of fetoscopic access sites with collagen plugs in the rabbit model. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2000;182:142-146.

14 Young BK, Roman AS, MacKenzie AP, Stephenson CD, Minior V, Rebarber A et al. The closure of iatrogenic membrane defects after amniocentesis and endoscopic intrauterine procedures.Fetal Diagn Ther 2004;19:296-300.

15 Deprest JA, Papadopulos NA, Decaluwé H, Yamamoto H, Lerut TE, Gratacós E. Closure techniques for fetoscopic access sites in the rabbit at mid-gestation. Hum Reprod 1999;14:1730-1734.

16 Devlieger R, Millar LK, Bryant-Greenwood G, Lewi L, Deprest JA. Fetal membrane healing after spontaneous and iatrogenic membrane rupture: a review of current evidence. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2006;195, 1512-1520.

17 Harmanli OH, Wapner RJ, Lontz JF. Efficacy of fibrin glue for in vitro sealing of human chorioamniotic membranes. J Reprod Med 1998;43:986-990.

18 Bilic G, Zeisberg SM, Mallik AS, Zimmermann R, Zisch A. Comparative characterization of cultured human term amnion epithelial and mesenchymal stromal cells for application in cell therapy. Cell Transplant 2008;17:955-968.

19 Kim J, Kang HM, Kim H, Kim MR, Kwon HC, Gye MC et al. Ex vivo characteristics of human amniotic membrane derived stem cells. Cloning stem cells 2007;9:581-594.

20 Wolbank S, Peterbauer A, Fahrner M, Hennerbichler S, Van Griensven M, Stadler G et al. Dosedependent immunomodulatory effect of human stem cells from amniotic membrane: A comparison with human mesenchymal stem cells from adipose tissue. Tissue Eng 2007;13:1173-1183.

21 Ehrbar M, Rizzi SC, Schoenmakers RG, San Miguel B, Hubbell, JA, Weber FE et al. Biomolecular hydrogels formed and degraded via site-specific enzymatic reactions. Biomacromolecules 2007;8:3000-3007.

22 Ehrbar M, Rizzi SC, Hlushchuk R, Djonov V, Zisch AH, Hubbell JA et al. Enzymatic formation of modular cell-instructive fibrin analogs for tissue engineering. Biomaterials 2007;28:3856-3866.

23 Ehrbar M, Sala A, Lienemann P, Ranga A, Mosiewicz K, Bittermann A et al. Elucidating the role of matrix stiffness in 3D cell migration and remodeling. Biophys J 2011;100:284-293.

24 Lienemann PS, Karlsson M, Sala A, Wischhusen HM, Weber FE, Zimmermann R et al. A versatile approach to engineering biomolecule-presenting cellular microenvironments. Adv Healthcare Mater 2013;2:292-296.

25 Ponte AL, Marais E, Gallay N, Langonne A, Delorme B, Herault O et al. The in vitro migration capacity of human bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells: comparison of chemokine and growth factor chemotactic activities. Stem cells 2007;25:1737-1745.

26 Li L, Wang Z, Jiang J, Zhao M. Signaling pathways involved in migration of mesenchymal stem cells. Trends Biopharm Ind 2010;6:29-33.

27 Murphy MB, Blashki D, Buchanan RM, Yazdi IK, Ferrari M, Simmons PJ et al. Adult and umbilical cord blood-derived platelet-rich plasma for mesenchymal stem cell proliferation, chemotaxis, and cryo-preservation. Biomaterials 2010;33:5308-5316.

28 Phipps MC, Xu Y, Bellis SL. Delivery of platelet-derived growth factor as a chemotactic factor for mesenchymal stem cells by bone-mimetic electrospun scaffolds. PloS one 2012:7:e40831. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0040831

29 Fiedler J, Brill C, Blum WF, Brenner RE. IGF-I and IGF-II stimulate directed cell migration of bonemarrow-derived human mesenchymal progenitor cells. Biochem biophys res commun 2006;345:1177-1183.

30 Rasband WS. ImageJ, U. S. National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, Maryland, USA, http://imagej.nih.gov/ij/, 1997-2012.

31 Sbalzarini IF, Koumoutsakos P. Feature Point Tracking and Trajectory Analysis for Video Imaging in Cell Biology. J Struct Biol 2005;151:182-195.

32 Friedl P, Wolf K. Plasticity of cell migration: a multiscale tuning model. J Cell Biol 2010:188:11-19.

33 TondreauT, Meuleman N, Stamatopoulos B, De Bruyn C, Delforge A, Dejeneffe M et al. In vitro study of matrix metalloproteinase/tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase production by mesenchymal stromal cells in response to inflammatory cytokines: the role of their migration in injured tissues. Cytotherapy 2009;11:559-569.

34 Ho IA, Chan KY, Ng WH, Guo CM, Hui KM, Cheang P et al. Matrix Metalloproteinase 1 is necessary for the migration of human bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells toward human glioma. Stem Cells 2009;27:1366-1375.

35 O'Brien LE, Zegers MM, Mostov KE. Building epithelial architecture: insights from threedimensional culture models. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2002;3:531-537.

36 Petrie RJ, Doyle AD,Yamada KD. Random versus directionally persistent cell migration. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2009;10:538–549.

37 Doyle AD, Petrie RJ, Kutys ML, Yamada KM. Dimensions in cell migration. Curr opin cell biol 2013;25:642-649.

38 Daley WP, Peters SP, Larsen M. Extracellular matrix dynamics in development and regenerative medicine. J Cell Sci 2008;121:255-264.

39 Dobreva MP, Pereira P, Deprest J, Zwijsen A. On the origin of amniotic stem cells: of mice and men. In J Dev Biol 2010;54:761-777.

40 Tamagawa T, Ishiwata I, Saito S. Establishment and characterization of a pluripotent stem cell line derived from human amniotic membranes and initiation of germ layers in vitro. Human Cell 2004;17;125-130.

41 Alviano F, Fossati V, Marchionni C, Arpinati M, Bonsi L, Franchina M et al. Term amnion is a high throughput source for multipotent mesenchymal stem cells with the ability to differentiate to endothelial cells in vitro. BMC Dev Biol 2007;7;11-25.

42 Bilic G, Ochsenbein-Kolble N, Hall H, Huch R, Zimmermann R. In vitro lesion repair by human amnion epithelial and mesenchymal cells. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2004;190:87-92.

43 Quintero RA, Carreno CA, Yelian F, Evans MI. Repair kinetics of amnion cells after microsurgical injury. Fetal Diagn Ther 1996;11:348-56.

44 Devlieger R, Verbist L, Pijnenborg R, Deprest J. Growth factors in fetal membrane healing: evaluation using confluent cultures of amnion derived epithelial WISH cells. J Soc Gynecol Investig 2002;9:219.

45 Ochsenbein-Kölble N, Bilic G, Hall H, Huch R, Zimmermann R. Inducing proliferation of human amnion epithelial and mesenchymal cells for prospective engineering of membrane repair. J Perinat Med 2005; 31;287–294.

46 Mi S, David AL, Chowdhury B, Jones RR, Hamley IW, Squires AM et al. Tissue engineering a fetal membrane. Tissue eng part A 2012;18:373-381.

47 Bilic G, Hall H, Bittermann AG, Zammeretti P, Burkhart T, Ochsenbein-Kölble N et al. Human preterm amnion cells cultured in 3-dimensional collagen I and fibrin matrices for tissue engineering purposes. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2005;193:1724-1732.

48 Oyen ML, Calvin SE, Landers DV. Premature rupture of the fetal membranes: is the amnion the major determinant? Am J Obstet gynecol 2006;195:510-515.

49 Karlsson M, Lienemann P, Sprossmann N, Heilmann K, Brummer T, Lutolf MP et al. Generic strategy for pharmacological caging of growth factors for tissue engineering. Chem Commun 2013;49:5927-5929.

50 MishimaY, Lotz M. Chemotaxis of human articular chondrocytes and mesenchymal stem cells. J Orthop Res 2008;26:1407-1412.

51 Amagasaki K, Kaneto H, Heldin CH, Lennartsson J. c-Jun N-terminal kinase is necessary for plateletderived growth factor-mediated chemotaxis in primary fibroblasts. J Biol Chem 2006;281:22173-22179.

52 Tsutsumi S, Shimazu A, Miyazaki K, Pan H, Koike C, Yoshida E et al. Retention of multilineage differentiation potential of mesenchymal cells during proliferation in response to FGF. Biochem Biophys Res Comm 2001;288:413-419.

52 Fan VH, Au A, Tamama K, Littrell R, Richardson LB, Wright JW et al. Tethered Epidermal Growth Factor Provides a Survival Advantage to Mesenchymal Stem Cells. Stem cells 2007;25:1241-1251.

53 Roelen BA, ten Dijke P. Controlling mesenchymal stem cell differentiation by TGF $\beta$  family members. J orthop sci 2003;8:740-748.

54 Bryant-Greenwood GD. The extracellular matrix of the human fetal membranes: Structure and function. Placenta 1998;19:1-11.

55 Casey ML, MacDonald PC. Interstitial collagen synthesis and processing in human amnion: a property of the mesenchymal cells. Biol Reprod 1996;55;1253-1260.

56 Portmann-Lanz CB, Ochsenbein-Kölble N, Marquardt K, Lüthi U, Zisch A, Zimmermann R. Manufacture of a cell-free amnion matrix scaffold that supports amnion cell outgrowth in vitro. Placenta 2007;28:6-13.

57 Chan M, Hinz B, McCulloch C. Mechanical induction of gene expression in connective tissue cells. Methods cell biol 2010;98:178-205.

58 Lee CH, Shah B, Moioli EK, Mao JJ. CTGF directs fibroblast differentiation from human mesenchymal stem/stromal cells and defines connective tissue healing in a rodent injury model. J Clin Invest 2010;120:3340-3349.

## Supplementary information

### **Materials and methods**

#### **Cell isolation**

Briefly, amnion was separated from chorion and washed several times with phosphate buffered saline (PBS) with 1% penicillin-streptomycin (P/S) (Gibco, Grand Island, NY, USA). Amnion was digested with 0.25% Trypsin (Gibco) for 5 min at 37 °C and the resulting supernatant was discarded. Amnion was then washed two times and digested with 1.2 U/ml Dispase II (Roche, Basel, Switzerland) in PBS for 60 min. Subsequently the epithelium was scraped off with a cell scraper and epithelial cells (termed hAEC) taken in culture. The remaining stromal part of the membrane was cut into small pieces and digested with 2 mg/ml Collagenase A (Roche) in PBS for two hours. Mesenchymal cells (termed hAMC) obtained from this digestion as well as the hAEC were cultured in alpha minimum essential medium ( $\alpha$ MEM, Gibco) with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS, Gibco) and 1% P/S and grown at 37 °C and 5% CO<sub>2</sub> in a humidified atmosphere. Cells were used for the experiments between passages 0 to 2.

#### **Characterization by FACS**

Immunophenotypic analyses were performed on amnion mesenchymal cells (hAMC) from three isolations. Cells were collected, washed, resuspended in 100 µl PBS with 1mM EDTA and stained with mouse monoclonal anti-CD29 (Biolegend, San Diego, CA, USA), mouse monoclonal anti-CD34-PE (Miltenyi Biotec, Bergisch-Gladbach, Germany), mouse monoclonal anti-CD45-FITC (Miltenyi Biotec), mouse monoclonal anti-CD44-FITC (BD Pharmingen, Palo Alto, CA, USA), mouse monoclonal anti-CD73-PE (BD Pharmingen), mouse monoclonal anti-CD90-APC (BD Pharmingen), mouse monoclonal anti-CD105 (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA, USA), mouse monoclonal anti-CD140 $\alpha$ (Biolegend), mouse monoclonal anti-CD166-PE (BD Pharmingen) or mouse monoclonal anti-CD146 (Chemicon) antibodies for 30 min. Samples which were not directly incubated with fluorochrome conjugated antibodies were washed and stained with DyLight<sup>™</sup> 488 Goat anti-mouse IgG (Biolegend) for 30 min. After staining, cells were washed and fixed. Samples were analyzed using the BD FACS-Canto II and DIVA software, recording at least 10 000 events per marker. Comparative analysis was performed with FlowJo Version 7.6.4 (Tree Star, Inc., Ashland, OR, USA). CD49d has been used as a marker to distinguish between amnion epithelial and mesenchymal cells [20], so its expression was analysed by flow cytometry in hAMC and hAEC to verify the purity of the populations using mouse monoclonal anti-CD49d-PE (Biolegend). Appropriate isotype controls from manufacturers were used as negative controls.

#### Results

#### Characterization of human amnion mesenchymal cells (hAMCs)

Cell isolations from amnion samples consistently resulted in separate fractions of mesenchymal and epithelial cells based on both cell morphology (Supplementary Figure 1A) and expression of CD49d (Supplementary Figure 3.1A), which has been reported to be expressed only by the mesenchymal cells in amnion [20]. Amnion mesenchymal cells were also positive for CD44, CD73, CD90 and CD105 from the standard mesenchymal markers and negative for CD45 and CD34 excluding hematopoietic and endothelial contamination (Supplementary Figure 1B). They also expressed CD29, CD140 $\alpha$ , CD146 and CD166 (Supplementary Figure 3.1B) associated with mesenchymal stem cells from various tissues.

## Morphology



CD49d expression



В

A



**Supplementary figure 3.1** Characterization of hAMC and hAEC. (A) Representative bright field images of isolated hAMC and hAEC on tissue culture plastic and FACS analysis of CD49d expression confirming the purity of the populations. Scale bars, 500 µm. (B) FACS analysis of

hAMCS stained against characteristic mesenchymal (CD90, CD73, CD44, CD105, CD29, CD146, CD166, CD58 and CD140 $\alpha$ ) endothelial (CD34) and hematopoietic markers (CD45 and CD34).

# Supplementary video legends (videos available online):

Microtissues consisting of hAMCs were embedded in PEG-based biomimetic hydrogels containing 50  $\mu$ M RGD and stimulated by the addition of growth factors to the cell culture medium. Migration was visualized using time lapse microscopy (images captured every 10 minutes for 24 hours). Scale bars, 100  $\mu$ m.

**S1** Migration time course in response to no growth factor during the first 24 hours.

**S2** Migration time course in response to 100 ng/ml PDGF during the first 24 hours.

**S3** Migration time course in response to 100 ng/ml bFGF during the first 24 hours.

**S4** Migration time course in response to 100 ng/ml EGF during the first 24 hours.

S5 Migration time course in response to 100 ng/ml TGF- $\beta$  during the first 24 hours.

# **CHAPTER 4** Human amniotic fluid cells for engineering vascularized fetal bone grafts

A. KIVELIO, MSc<sub>1, 2</sub>, S. METZGER, MSc<sub>1, 2</sub>, V. MILLERET, PhD<sub>1</sub>, PS. LIENEMANN, PhD<sub>1</sub>, Q. VALMAJO-MARTIN, MSc<sub>1, 2</sub>, N. OCHSENBEIN-KOELBLE, MD<sub>1</sub>, R. ZIMMERMANN, Prof.<sub>1</sub>, M. EHRBAR, PhD<sub>1,3</sub>

1 Department of Obstetrics, University Hospital Zurich, Zurich, Switzerland

2 Institute of Bioengineering, Ecole Polytechnique Fédérale de Lausanne (EPFL), Lausanne, Switzerland 3 Zurich Centre for Integrative Human Physiology, Zurich, Switzerland

5 Zurich Centre for Integrative Human Physiology, Zurich, Switze

Manuscript in preparation

## ABSTRACT

Cleft palate is one of the most common birth defects for which current treatment options rely on multiple surgical interventions. Since in young children adequate autologous bone is very limited, harvesting bone results in significant donor site morbidity, and the current non-living grafting materials do not comply with the growth of the craniofacial structures, the use of tissue engineered grafts has been suggested.

Such engineered tissues would offer the advantage of becoming functionally integrated and undergoing adequate remodeling during tissue growth. However, the use of tissue engineered constructs is currently limited by the lack of i) appropriate autologous cell sources and ii) structural organization and vascularization. Fetal tissue engineering using autologous amniocentesis-derived and ethically unproblematic amniotic fluid cells (AFCs) has been envisioned but *in vivo* results have been moderate due to lacking vascular supply in the middle of the graft. Consequently, we propose the formation of next generation three dimensionally (3D) structured and vascularized bone tissue replacements, engineered from patients own, phenotypically characterized and differentiated stem cells.

Fully synthetic extracellular matrix mimicking poly(ethylene glycol) (PEG)-based hydrogels were first used to evaluate 3D osteogenic differentiation of AFCs and creation of vascular structures from AFC derived endothelial cells (enAFC) and undifferentiated AFC either in random or organized channel cocultures *in vitro* and *in vivo*. In the future these approaches can be combined in an osteogenic matrix with a channel perfused with enAFC for treating congenital bone defects.

**Keywords:** amniotic fluid cells, poly(ethylene glycol), hydrogel, bone regeneration, prevascularization, fetal tissue engineering

## INTRODUCTION

Cleft palate is one of the most common birth defects occurring in 1 in 300 to 3000 live births depending on racial distribution and the concurrence of environmental factors [1]. Current treatment options rely on multiple soft and hard tissue surgical intervention presenting a significant burden to the affected individuals as well as to the socioeconomic system. Operative interventions attempt to establish the structural and functional integrity of the affected tissues right after birth or when repair is feasible in terms of health and developmental status of the child. In young children adequate autologous bone is even more limited than in adults, harvesting bone results in significant donor site morbidity, and non-living grafting materials, such as hydroxyapatite, Gore-Tex®, Teflon®, or Dacron® commonly used to repair diaphragm defects, to substitute heart valves, or to bridge cleft palates [2-4], do not comply with the growth of the child. Thus, tissue engineering has been envisioned for the treatment of cleft palate (reviewed in [5]).

Such engineered tissues would offer the advantage of becoming functionally integrated, undergoing remodeling during tissue growth, and could thus limit the number of surgical interventions needed. However, the use of tissue engineered constructs is currently limited by the lack of i) appropriate autologous cell sources and ii) structural organization and vascularization. Expansion of mesenchymal stem cells from bone marrow or fat of newborns to sufficient cell numbers is not feasible. Thus, for fetal tissue engineering, the use of autologous amniocentesis-derived and thus ethically unproblematic fetal amniotic stem cells (AFSCs) has recently been envisioned. The successful construction of functional bone tissue grafts would represent a breakthrough for cleft palate treatment.

It has been established that amniotic fluid contains stem cells and differentiated cells derived from all three germ layers [6]. These cells are shed from the developing fetus or from the fetal membranes and in culture give rise to epithelial-like, amniotic fluid-specific and fibroblast-like cells. Genome wide analysis of amniotic fluid cells has shown that they to have a unique stem cell signature and possess characteristics related to pluripotency [7]. Correspondingly their conversion to induced pluripotent stem cells (iPS) has also been shown to be much easier than of adult cells [8]. In contrast to embryonic stem cells or iPS cells AFSCs had reduced plasticity and were non-tumorigenic [9]. Many investigators have demonstrated the multilineage differentiation capabilities of AFSCs [9, 10], among them conversion to osteoblasts [11] and endothelial cells [12]. The large proliferative potential (>250 population doublings) of clonally expanded AFSCs with mesenchymal properties has also been demonstrated as well as conservation of telomerase activity up to late passages [9].

For pediatric applications AFSCs have been considered as alternatives, which would allow the production of tissues in parallel to the ongoing pregnancy and the use of autologous material alone. In comparison to bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells, AFSCs have shown to be superior for bone and vasculature tissue engineering, since in addition to being able give rise to endothelial and osteoblastic

cells, they can secrete various soluble factors enhancing angiogenesis and healing [13]. In a rabbit preclinical model AFSCs have been employed for the repair of defective fetal bone tissue [14]. However, in this as well as in other studies, large non-vascularized constructs will mostly undergo apoptosis and thus result in limited functional integration.

Vascularization is needed for any tissue engineered constructs exciding the diffusion limits of nutrients and oxygen in size. Core of a construct larger than this will become hypoxic and *in vivo* attract the host vasculature to invade. However, this process leading to a fully vascularized implant takes weeks even for a millimeter-sized construct during which time the inner parts will become necrotic compromising the overall viability and integration [15]. The concept of pre-vascularization encompasses that vascular networks engineered *in vitro* will provide established conduits that can be rapidly perfused with blood after *in vivo* implantation. Pre-vascularization strategies for tissue engineered constructs include co-cultures of endothelial and mesenchymal cells from various sources [16] and engineering approaches such as scaffold structures imitating blood vessels [17].

Modular designed biomimetic materials which are chemically, physically and biologically defined have been developed, starting from biologically inactive building blocks. The previously developed TG-PEG platform combines some of the properties of the naturally derived matrices, such as factor XIIImediated (FXIII) cross-linking scheme and growth factor immobilization with the properties of starshaped poly(ethylene) glycol (PEG)-based materials [18]. These biomimetic matrices are formed under near to physiological conditions upon addition of FXIIIa and allow the encapsulation of cells and the specific covalent immobilization of growth factors, without compromising their activity, as has been demonstrated using engineered VEGF [19] and PDGF [20]. Furthermore, such matrices can be engineered regarding presentation of prototypic integrin ligand RGD, susceptibility towards proteolytic degradation, and continuous or triggered release of growth factors and they have been used to study *in vitro* cell migration [21, 22] and *in vivo* healing behaviour [22].

To facilitate the early ingrowth of vascular structures, we created perfusable channels within a cell containing hydrogel matrix and compared this approach to self-organizing cocultures. We also initiated combining self-organizing capillary structures from random cocultures in the bulk of the construct with an organized endothelialized channel to benefit from both approaches. Finally we combined the pre-vascularization process with osteogenic differentiation.

Differentiation of amniotic fluid cells to bone in three dimensional scaffolds to repair bone defects has been reported previously [11, 23, 24]. Amniotic fluid cells were also previously used to create capillary networks in vitro using fibrin/PEG hydrogels [25]. We hypothesize that AFCs can be differentiated into osteoblasts and endothelial cells and that their spatial 3D arrangement in mechanically and biochemically defined microenvironments will be sufficient to create bone-like constructs which consists of autologous cells, are vascularized and thus readily integrate to the host and can be transplanted immediately after birth. We propose the formation of next generation three dimensionally (3D) structured and vascularized bone tissue replacements, engineered from patients own, phenotypically characterized and differentiated stem cells.

## **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

#### Cell isolation, culture and characterization

Amniotic fluid was acquired from sampling for diagnostic purposes (chromosomal abnormalities) between 16 to 18 weeks of gestation. Patients were informed (written and orally) that amniotic fluid cells would be used for research purposes as described in this article (approved by the Ethics Committee StV23/2006), and written informed consent was obtained from the participants. After ultrasound assessment of fetal biometry and amniotic fluid index, ultrasound guided abdominal amniocentesis was performed under sterile conditions using a 22 G needle. Sample of 3 ml was diluted in 27 ml of expansion medium (MEMα with 15% Embryonic stem cell qualified fetal bovine serum (ES-FBS) and 1% penicillin-streptomycin (P/S), all from GIBCO) and plated on three 10 cm cell culture dishes. Rapidly growing colonies of small cells with mesenchymal morphology were selected for further expansion. Cells were characterized in terms of their phenotype and self-renewal and differentiation potential (supplementary materials and methods).

For culture in the hydrogels, optimized 3D expansion media composed of 1:4 mixture of EGM-2 medium and MEM $\alpha$  with total 10% of ES-FBS and *50* µ*g/ml ascorbic acid* and additional 5 ng/ml basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF, Peprotech) and 25 ng/ml of platelet derived growth factor (PDGF-BB, Peprotech) was used.

#### Endothelial and osteogenic differentiation

Endothelial differentiation was initiated by culturing cells on flasks coated with rat tail collagen I (SIGMA) in EGM-2 (Lonza) medium with 10% ES-FBS with additional 50 ng/ml of VEGF-165 (Peprotech, Rocky Hill, NJ, USA) added in the medium. Medium was changed every third day. Endothelial differentiation was evaluated based on cell morphology and immunostainings (Supplementary information).

Osteogenic differentiation on plastic is described in supplementary materials. For osteogenic differentiation of hydrogel encapsulated cells, cells were first cultured for 5 days in expansion media in order to allow spreading and production of fibronectin and collagen I which improved the viability upon osteogenic stimulation (data not shown). Osteogenic media was composed of DMEM with 10% ES-FBS, 1% P/S, 50  $\mu$ g/ml ascorbic acid, 10mM beta-glycerol phosphate and 40 ng/ml (102.4 nM) Dexamethasone (all from Sigma-Aldrich, Switzerland) or 100 ng/ml human recombinant bone morphogenic protein-2 (BMP-2, produced as described previously [26]). Medium was changed every third day.

Osteogenic differentiation was evaluated by colorimetric alkaline phosphatase (ALP) staining and alizarin red s staining for calcium deposition. ALP staining was performed using SIGMAFAST BCIP/NBT tablets (Sigma-Aldrich) which were solubilized in double distilled sterile water. Medium was removed from the hydrogels, they were washed once with PBS and covered with the staining solution for 20 minutes after which it was replaced with PBS. For Alizarin red S staining samples were fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde for 20 min, washed once with water and stained with 2% Alizarin red S in ddH<sub>2</sub>O (pH 4.1) for 5 min and washed extensively with water. Samples were imaged with a digital camera and with a light microscope (Carl Zeiss AG, Jena, Germany).

#### PEG hydrogel formation

TG-PEG hydrogel formation was performed as previously described [18, 19]. Briefly, functionalization of eight-arm PEG-vinylsulfone (PEG-VS) with the FXIII substrate peptides glutamine acceptor substrate or lysine donor substrate containing a MMP-sensitive linker resulted in n-PEG-Gln or n-PEG-MMP<sub>sensitive</sub>-Lys monomers. Covalently cross-linked hydrogels were formed by the addition of 10 U ml<sup>-1</sup> of thrombin-activated factor XIIIa to a tris buffered saline (50 mM, pH 7.6) solution containing besides a stoichiometrically balanced amount of n-PEG-MMP<sub>sensitive</sub>Lys and n-PEG-Gln 50 mM calcium chloride and 100  $\mu$ M Gln-RGD.

#### **Cell encapsulation into hydrogels**

Suspension containing 7 x  $10^6$  cells mL<sup>-1</sup> in culture medium was added to the gel mass right before FXIIIa. After the addition of FXIIIa gels were either formed as 20 or 50 µL disks between two hydrophobic glass slides separated by spacers (1.25 or 2 mm) or cast in PDMS moulds for channels constructs (design of the mold described in [27]). In these constructs a 50 µL gel was formed around a PLL-g-PEG coated tungsten rods (Ø 500 µm) which are non-adhesive to TG-PEG [28] and could be removed from the mold at a later time point while perfusing the remaining empty channel with cells or culture media. Gelation of the hydrogels occurred within few minutes at room temperature, but the cross-linking reaction was allowed to further proceed for 30 min at 37 °C in a humidified incubator.

#### **Coculture experiments**

After endothelial differentiation of the AFC (supplementary information and supplementary Fig. 3B) cocultures of undifferentiated AFC were formed either by encapsulating cells and letting them organize themselves (4:1 enAFC/AFC, called random cocultures from here on) or by perfusing the enAFC in the preformed channel within an AFC or enAFC+AFC containing hydrogel (called structured cocultures from here on). Channels were perfused by dispensing 10  $\mu$ L of cell suspension (2 x 10<sup>7</sup> cells/ml) into a well connected with the channel forming rod which was then slowly pulled out of the mold resulting in the cell suspension being aspirated into the channel.

#### Analysis of cell viability

Cell viability in 3D hydrogel cultures after one week was examined by LIVE/DEAD® Viability/Cytotoxicity Kit (Molecular Probes, Eugene, OR, USA). Briefly, ethidium homodimer-1 and calcein AM from the kit were diluted in 1:1000 ratio in culture medium and gels were stained with this solution for 10 min in cell culture incubator before imaging.

#### Immunocytochemistry and microscopy

Samples were fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde for 20 min followed by 5 min incubation in 0.1 M glycine and two washes with PBS after which they were permeabilized and blocked with 1% BSA and 0.2% Triton X-100 in PBS for 60 min before staining. For collagen I staining samples were incubated with the primary antibody prior to fixation for 60 min in the cell culture incubator and fixed afterwards. F-actin was stained with Phalloidin-Alexa fluor 546 (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA) in PBS with 1% BSA (Bovine serum albumin) overnight at 4°C. For immunostainings, following primary antibodies were used at 1:100: mouse monoclonal anti-collagen I (Abcam, Cambridge, MA, USA) and FITC-conjugated sheep polyclonal anti-fibronectin (Abcam). DyLight<sup>™</sup> 488 Goat anti-mouse IgG (Biolegend) was used as secondary antibodies at 1:200 when needed. After washing the samples three times in PBS, cell nuclei were stained with 5 ng/mL DAPI (40,6-diamidino-2-phenylindole) (Sigma Aldrich) in PBS for 10 min at room temperature. Sample evaluation was performed by either confocal laser scanning microscopy (Leica TCS SP5) or epifluorescence microscope (BM550B, Leica Microsystems, Germany).

#### In vivo experiments

*In vivo* experiments were approved by the local veterinarian department (permit number 141/2012) and conducted in accordance with the Swiss law of animal protection. All mice used in this study were female NMRI nude mice (HsdCpb:NMRI-Foxn1<sup>nu</sup>) purchased from Harlan and 5-7 weeks old at the start of the experiments.

Functionality of *in vitro* established vascular structures was evaluated *in vivo* by implanting them subcutaneously on each side lateral of the dorsal midline region on the backs of mice (four implants per mice in randomized order). Bone formation in pre-differentiated osteogenic constructs with or without pre-vascularization was assessed in the same model. Animals were sacrificed after at predefined time points post-operation for analysis by micro-CT and histology.

#### Histology

Collected samples were fixed with either 4% formalin for 4 hours and embedded in paraffin for sectioning. For histological analysis of samples containing mature bone, samples were decalcified using USEDECALC (MEDITE, cat. no. 40-3310-00). Four  $\mu$ m sections were made though the embedded samples and stained with hematoxylin-eosin (HE). Images were acquired using the KS400 image

analysis system (Carl Zeiss AG, Jena, Germany) linked to a Zeiss Axioskop microscope 50 equipped with a digital camera (Axio Cam MRc5, Carl Zeiss AG, Jena, Germany).

#### Micro computed tomography

After fixation in formalin and storage in PBS, subcutaneous implants were scanned in a micro-CT 40 (Scanco Medical AG) operated at energy of 55 kVp and intensity of 72  $\mu$ A. Scans were executed at a high-resolution mode resulting in a voxel size of 10  $\mu$ m. In reconstructed images bone tissue was segmented from background using a global threshold of 35.3 % of maximum grey value. 3D surface rendered images were created using the ImageJ 3D viewer plugin.

## RESULTS

#### Cell viability and morphology in and on top of hydrogels

As a starting point for combining the TG-PEG hydrogel with amniotic fluid cells, viability, spreading and ECM production of undifferentiated AFCs encapsulated in the TG-PEG hydrogel was evaluated. Preliminary experiments indicated that the expansion media used for 2D culture was not sufficient in supporting the cells in hydrogel cultures, so 3D expansion media was developed (data not shown). After one week of culture in TG-PEG hydrogels AFCs had spread and formed interconnected networks spanning throughout the gel when cultured in 3D expansion media whereas the normal 2D media resulted in round cell morphology (Fig. 4.1A). Live-dead staining also confirmed that most of the cells in this media had remained viable and stained green in comparison to the 2D expansion media in which most cells were dead (Fig. 4.1A). Endothelial differentiated AFC (enAFC, characterization in supplementary information) in 3D expansion media adhered on top of a TG-PEG hydrogel and formed a confluent monolayer (Fig. 4.1B) which was taken as a confirmation that they could adhere onto the channel lumen as well.

Time series (1-14 days) of fibronectin and collagen I deposition showed that both ECM components were produced by AFC as early as one day after encapsulation into the synthetic matrix (Supplementary fig. 4.3). Immunostaining for fibronectin reached its peak level at day 7 after which it appeared to stain rather constant (Fig. 4.1C) whereas collagen I displayed the strongest staining later at day 11 (Fig. 4.1C).



В

С



**Figure 4.1** AFC morphology, viability and extracellular matrix production in TG-PEG hydrogels. (A)  $6.5 \times 104$  AFCs/ml were encapsulated in biomimetic TG-PEG hydrogels containing 100  $\mu$ M RGD

and cultured either in 2D expansion medium (MEM $\alpha$  with 10% of ES-FBS) or in 3D expansion medium (1:4 mixture of EGM-2 and MEM $\alpha$  with 10% of ES-FBS, 50 ug/ml ascorbic acid, 5 ng/ml bFGF and 25 ng/ml PDGF). Cell morphology and viability in hydrogels after seven days of culture displaying either round cells and mostly dead cells (2D expansion medium) or spreading and network formation of viable cells (3D expansion medium). Red Phalloidin-Alexa fluor 546 and blue DAPI. Scale bars, 200  $\mu$ m (low magnification) and 100  $\mu$ m (high magnification). (B) Monolayer of enAFC on top of a TG-PEG hydrogel after seven days of culture. Scale bar 100  $\mu$ m. (C) Immunostaining for fibronectin at day 7 and collagen 1 at day 11. Green fibronectin or collagen I, red Phalloidin-Alexa fluor 546 and blue DAPI. Scale bars, 200  $\mu$ m (low magnification) and 100  $\mu$ m (high magnification).

#### Osteogenic differentiation of amniotic fluid cells in TG-PEG hydrogels

Osteogenic differentiation *in vitro* in TG-PEG hydrogels was evaluated by alkaline phosphatase (ALP) activity and alizarin red S staining after 3, 7, 18, 23 and 28 days. Encapsulated cells were either cultured in 3D expansion medium that contained no or 100 ng/ml BMP-2, or in osteogenic medium that contained 40 ng/ml dexamethasone or 100 ng/ml BMP-2.

ALP staining was present in all of the samples after 3 days of differentiation (Fig. 4.2A). For samples that were grown in expansion medium with or without BMP the activity remained unchanged over the course of the experiment. Whereas, gels that were incubated in osteogenic media containing dexamethasone or BMP-2 appeared white and the ALP staining became less apparent after 7 days of culture.

Differences in alizarin red S staining between the control gels kept in the 3D expansion media and the gels in the osteogenic media with dexamethasone or BMP-2 were obvious after 7 days (Fig. 4.2B) and became continuously more pronounced with increasing time of differentiation. 13 days was deemed sufficient time for pre-differentiation for *in vivo* experiments as mineralization was evident (Fig. 4.2C). Additionally, when gels were incubated in expansion medium their dimension got significantly reduced due to cells overgrowing the original gel, consistent with ongoing proliferation. In contrast, gels in osteogenic conditions largely retained the original dimensions due to differentiation and reduced proliferation of cells.



В

А



С



**Figure 4.2** In vitro osteogenic differentiation of AFC in TG-PEG hydrogels. AFC encapsulated in TG-PEG hydrogels were expanded for 5 days prior to osteogenic differentiation in the following conditions: 1. 3D expansion media 2. 3D exp. media + 100 ng/ml BMP-2 3. Osteogenic media with 100 ng/ml BPM-2. (A) Colorimetric alkaline phosphatase staining after 3, 7, 13, 18, 23 and 28 days in different osteogenic and control conditions. (B) Alizarin red S staining after 3, 7, 13, 18, 23 and 28 days in different osteogenic and control conditions. (C) Bright field images of alizarin

red S staining after 13 days in different osteogenic and control conditions. Scale bars, 4 mm and 200  $\mu\text{m}.$ 

#### Ectopic bone formation of in vitro differentiated constructs

In order test the *in vivo* bone forming capacity of pre-differentiated AFC-based tissue constructs, AFCs were expanded for 5 days in TG-PEG hydrogels, differentiated with osteogenic media containing dexamethasone for 14 days and subsequently transplantation in subcutaneous pouches of immunodeficient mice. After 4 and 8 weeks micro-CT inspection of the explanted tissue constructs displayed mineralization the pre-differentiated samples whereas no signal could be detected in control samples (Fig. 4.3A). Whereas hematoxylin-eosin stained histological sections did not yet show any structures typical to mature bone after 4 weeks, after 8 weeks some bone like structures had started forming especially in the edges of the implants (Fig. 4.3B). Pre-differentiated samples displayed condensed networks of cells with long extensions whereas control samples seemed to contain much less cells and more intact gel. This might indicate that most of the undifferentiated cells migrated out of the constructs which originally they had extremely high cell densities. Interestingly pre-differentiated samples also had perfused vascular structures spanning throughout the osteogenic matrix which were absent from the control samples (Fig. 4.3B).





**Figure 4.3** In vivo evaluation of pre-differentiated osteogenic constructs. AFC encapsulated in TG-PEG hydrogels were expanded for 5 days and differentiated in osteogenic media with dexamethasone for 14 days (control samples kept in 3D expansion media) after which they were implanted subcutaneously in the backs of nude mice (A) Micro-CT evaluation of bone formation after 4 and 8 weeks in vivo. Scale bars 1mm. (B) Hematoxylin-Eosin staining of paraffin embedded decalcified tissue sections after 4 and 8 weeks in vivo. Perfused vascular structures are indicated with an asterisk and bone like structures with arrows. Scale bars, 200  $\mu$ m (low magnification) and 100  $\mu$ m (high magnification).

В

# Formation of vascular structures in hydrogel cocultures of AFC and enAFC *in vitro*

Grafted tissues often suffer from low engraftment largely due to insufficient early integration with the host vasculature which could be partially overcome by pre-vascularization. Therefore tissue engineered constructs were formed by relying on self-organization of encapsulated cells or the perfusion of endothelial cells into preformed channels. As we aimed for the generation of fetal tissues, AFCs were differentiated for 10 days by an earlier published protocol toward endothelial cells [12]. Endothelial differentiated amniotic fluid cells (enAFCs) cells resumed an endothelial morphology and expressed the typical endothelial markers VEGFR2, CD31, Dll4, Notch 1 and vWf. As confirmed by immunohistochemistry (Supplementary Fig. 4.2B). enAFCs adhered on top of a TG-PEG hydrogel and

formed a confluent monolayer (Fig. 4.1B) which was taken as a confirmation that they could adhere onto the channel lumen as well.

After endothelial differentiation of the AFC (supplementary information and supplementary Fig. 4.3B) cocultures of undifferentiated AFC were formed either by encapsulating cells and letting them organize themselves (called random cocultures from here on) or by perfusing the enAFC in a preformed channel within an AFC containing hydrogel. Cells in random cocultures networks displayed early lumen formation after 2 days in culture (Fig. 4.4A). enAFC perfused into the channel lined within 24 hours and formed a stable channel (Fig. 4.4A).

#### Integration of pre-vascularized constructs in vivo

To determine the influence of structured or randomly arranged vascular networks for the integration into the host vasculature and therefore likely improved engraftment efficiency of engineered tissues, undifferentiated AFCs were encapsulated in TG-PEG hydrogels *i*) as random cocultures with enAFCs (in a ratio 4 :1) *ii*) in presence of an empty channel *iii*) in presence of enAFC seeded channel *iv*) as random coculture (in a ratio 4 :1) containing an empty channel and *v*) as random cocultures (in a ratio 4 :1) containing an empty channel. Constructs containing in total 6.5x10<sup>4</sup> cells/ml of hydrogel were allowed to maturate one week in culture before their subcutaneous implantation in immunocompromised mice for 2 weeks. Histological evaluation of explanted tissue constructs showed that random cocultures alone or around the channel resulted in perfused capillaries of 5-10 µm (Fig. 4.4B). The channel with enAFC facilitated the ingrowth of host connective tissue and condensed arrangement of perfused larger vascular structures of 15-30 µm (Fig. 4.4B). Constructs with only AFC did not have vascular structures within them (Fig. 4.4B).



**Figure 4.4** Random and organized cocultures of AFC and enAFC in vitro and in vivo. Cocultures formed either by mixing 4:1 AFC:enAFC (total  $6.5 \times 104$  cellss/ml) or perfusing enAFC in a channel within AFC matrix. (A) Cocultures after 5 days of in vitro culture in 3D expansion medium. Random cocultures displaying lumen formation (\*) and enAFC lining the channel. (B) Hematoxylin-eosin staining of pre-vascularized constructs after 2 weeks of subcutaneous implantation. Scale bars, 200 µm (low magnification) and 100 µm (high magnification).

# Ectopic bone formation of *in vitro* differentiated and pre-vascularized bone construct

Since both the presence of endothelial cells and preformed channels inside tissue engineered constructs led to improved vascularization, we next aimed evaluating whether these prevascularization strategies could lead to improved bone tissue engraftment. Therefore AFC containing cellular constructs which contained or did not contain channels were formed in TG-PEG hydrogels and expanded for 5 days. After differentiation for 14 days in osteogenic media which contained no or 40 ng/ml dexamethasone, in some samples enAFC were perfused into the channel and allowed to maturate for one day before implantation into subcutaneous pouches of mice. Micro-CT inspection of the explanted constructs after 8 weeks displayed mineralization in the pre-differentiated samples with or without pre-vascularization, whereas no signal could be detected in control samples (Fig. 4.5A). Prevascularized samples were mineralized everywhere compared to the non-pre-vascularized samples which exhibited more mineral deposition on the edges of the constructs (Fig. 4.5A). Histological evaluation by hematoxylin-eosin stained paraffin sections displayed bone like structures in both pre-differentiated groups. However, the samples with pre-vascularization bone formation was more pronounced and taking place throughout the hydrogel (Fig. 4.5B).

А



Figure 4.5 Ectopic bone formation and in pre-vascularized constructs. AFC encapsulated in TG-PEG hydrogels with or without channels were expanded for 5 days and differentiated in osteogenic media with dexamethasone for 14 days after which the channels were perfused with enAFC and cultured for 24 hours. Constructs were then implanted subcutaneously in the backs of nude mice (A) Micro-CT evaluation of bone formation after 8 weeks in vivo. Scale bars 1mm. (B) Hematoxylin-Eosin staining of paraffin embedded decalcified tissue sections after 8 weeks in vivo. Bone like structures are indicated with arrows. Scale bars, 200 µm (low magnification) and 100 μm (high magnification).

## DISCUSSION

We describe the formation of pre-vascularized bone tissue engineered constructs derived from fetal derived human AFCs, which can be harvested at the second trimester of gestation by routine amniocenthesis procedure. Tissue engineering and cell-based therapies during the perinatal period have remained underexplored even though major congenital anomalies are present in approximately 2.4% of all newborns [29]. The use of amniotic fluid-derived cells (AFCs) has attracted increasing attention in recent years since at least some of these cells seem to be in a rather undifferentiated state and could give rise to cells with a broad spectrum of differentiation [9, 10].

In this work we explore this potential by the specific differentiation towards both osteogenic and endothelial lineages. In line with previous reports we observed osteogenic differentiation by dexamethasone [30] and endothelial differentiation by culture in endothelial growth medium with additional VEGF-165 [12]. We could also show osteogenic differentiation with BMP-2 which has not been published before, though BMP-7 has been used to differentiate AFCs [31]. Since the herein used

AFCs are derived from pooled colonies it remains unclear whether individual clones with higher proliferation and differentiation potential would exist, which would make this process more efficient. Recent literature indicates that indeed large variations in phenotype and function of such cell clones might exist [32] there are currently no definitive markers that would allow to select for better suitable clones.

Using modularly designed synthetic biomimetic hydrogels it is possible to carefully control biochemical signals and mechanical stiffness and thus study cellular response to isolated biological parameters. Surprisingly, such hydrogels comprising the commonly used integrin ligand RDG were not supporting the survival and spreading of AFCs in 3C culture when normal 2D expansion medium was used. Therefore different integrin ligands and cell culture medium additives were evaluated (data not shown) in order to obtain optimized 3D culture conditions.

Here we have employed such matrices first to evaluate 3D osteogenic differentiation of AFCs and then for creation of vascular structures from AFC derived endothelial cells (enAFC) and undifferentiated AFC either in random or organized channel cocultures *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Our data indicates that both the pre-vascularization by allowing self-organization of undifferentiated AFCs and enAFCs and the introduction of channel into the hydrogel lead to an improved vascularization of a tissue graft. While the presence of enAFCs within the bulk of the AFC seeded hydrogel likely results in a more efficient integration with the host vasculature, the existence of a large channel could additionally improve the penetration of the host tissue. The improved formation of bone tissues by pre-differentiated and prevascularized tissue graft indeed indicates that the integration with host tissue is improved, resulting in better survival of transplanted cells. However, experiments showing the engraftment, survival, localization and function of transplanted human endothelial or bone cells are still ongoing. Additionally experiments combining these two approaches in an osteogenic matrix with a channel perfused with enAFC for treating congenital bone defects are currently ongoing and discussed in chapter 5 of this thesis.

Cells encapsulated in a synthetic hydrogel would ideally adhere to provided adhesion sites and begin spreading and degrading the hydrogel and replace the synthetic material with their own extracellular matrix. This switch between the original material and new ECM should be tuned so that construct remains mechanically stable at all times and the composition of the forming ECM regulated with cues in the hydrogel or culture medium. Collagen I is the most abundant ECM protein in the human and it also represents 85-90% of total organic bone matrix [33]. Fibronectin acts as an organizer of collagen fibrillogenesis and plays a role in its localized retention [34], so for the conversion of the TG-PEG hydrogel into collagen and mineral rich bone like matrix, fibronectin deposition should precede osteogenic differentiation which we have shown.

Alkaline phosphatase is an early marker of osteogenesis but also expressed by embryonic stem cells [35] which might explain why also the control samples stained positive for it since amniotic fluid cells
have been reported to be at least broadly multipotent [9]. Another explanation would be that 3D culture alone is enough to turn AFC into osteoprogenitors expressing alkaline phosphatase. Gels exposed to BMP-2 in 3D expansion media did not differ from the controls in terms of calcium deposition which might be due to the lack of phosphate source or the presence of bFGF which has been reported to counteract the osteogenic effects of BMP-2 [36].

In this study the osteogenic pre-differentiation *in vitro* of the constructs implanted *in vivo* was conducted for 2 weeks with a dexamethasone containing media. It was not established whether longer duration of differentiation *in vitro* would lead to improved bone formation *in vivo* but it has previously been shown that 2 weeks in osteogenic medium results in AFC commitment towards the osteogenic lineage with better *in vivo* performance compared to fully differentiated, AFC derived osteocytes [37]. Dexamethasone containing medium was chosen over equally well performing soluble BMP-2 as it was the cheaper option. However, in order to further enhance or accelerate bone formation *in vivo* slow release of BMP-2 immobilized in the TG-PEG hydrogels via biotin-streptavidin linker [38] could be used along with TG-tagged VEGF-165 [19] for long term promotion of vascularization.

The process of producing pre-vascularized constructs described here takes approximately 7 weeks from obtaining a sample of amniotic fluid at 15-18 weeks of pregnancy to having it ready for implantation (including isolating and expanding of AFC in 2D, testing them for viral infections, formation of 3D constructs and differentiating them). Thus, the described approach would be clinically feasible time wise. Next steps towards clinical application will include producing molds for making larger constructs featuring multiple channels for enhanced vascularization of the whole implant. In order to increase the stability of the vascular structures within the osteogenic constructs and to introduce a fresh source of stem/progenitor cells, the perfusion of undifferentiated AFCs into the osteogenic constructs along with the enAFC will be explored.

## CONCLUSION

In conclusion, we have created and characterized both osteogenic constructs leading to bone formation *in vivo* and pre-vascularized constructs integrating with the host using amniotic fluid as a single cell source.

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank the centre for microscopy and image analysis of the University of Zurich for the use of the confocal microscope and Esther Kleiner (employed by the University Hospital Zürich) for their competent technical support. This work has been supported by the European Community's Seventh Framework Programme of the Marie Curie INT Project Multiterm and the Novartis Foundation for Medical-Biological Research.

# REFERENCES

1. Robin NH, Baty H, Franklin J, Guyton FC, Mann J, Woolley AL, et al. The multidisciplinary evaluation and management of cleft lip and palate. Southern medical journal. 2006 Oct;99(10):1111-20. PubMed PMID: 17100032.

2. Mohammadi H, Mequanint K. Prosthetic aortic heart valves: modeling and design. Medical engineering & physics. 2011 Mar;33(2):131-47. PubMed PMID: 20971672.

3. Moss RL, Chen CM, Harrison MR. Prosthetic patch durability in congenital diaphragmatic hernia: a long-term follow-up study. Journal of pediatric surgery. 2001 Jan;36(1):152-4. PubMed PMID: 11150455.

4. Mehra P, Wolford LM, Hopkin JK, Castro V, Frietas R. Stability of maxillary advancement using rigid fixation and porous-block hydroxyapatite grafting: cleft palate versus non-cleft patients. The International journal of adult orthodontics and orthognathic surgery. 2001 Fall;16(3):193-9. PubMed PMID: 12387610.

5. Zuk PA. Tissue engineering craniofacial defects with adult stem cells? Are we ready yet? Pediatric research. 2008 May;63(5):478-86. PubMed PMID: 18427291.

6. Tsangaris G, Weitzdorfer R, Pollak D, Lubec G, Fountoulakis M. The amniotic fluid cell proteome. Electrophoresis. 2005 Mar;26(6):1168-73. PubMed PMID: 15706572.

7. Maguire CT, Demarest BL, Hill JT, Palmer JD, Brothman AR, Yost HJ, et al. Genome-wide analysis reveals the unique stem cell identity of human amniocytes. PloS one. 2013;8(1):e53372. PubMed PMID: 23326421. Pubmed Central PMCID: 3542377.

8. Li C, Zhou J, Shi G, Ma Y, Yang Y, Gu J, et al. Pluripotency can be rapidly and efficiently induced in human amniotic fluid-derived cells. Human molecular genetics. 2009 Nov 15;18(22):4340-9. PubMed PMID: 19679563.

9. De Coppi P, Bartsch G, Jr., Siddiqui MM, Xu T, Santos CC, Perin L, et al. Isolation of amniotic stem cell lines with potential for therapy. Nature biotechnology. 2007 Jan;25(1):100-6. PubMed PMID: 17206138.

10. Murphy SV, Atala A. Amniotic fluid and placental membranes: unexpected sources of highly multipotent cells. Seminars in reproductive medicine. 2013 Jan;31(1):62-8. PubMed PMID: 23329638.

11. Sun H, Feng K, Hu J, Soker S, Atala A, Ma PX. Osteogenic differentiation of human amniotic fluid-derived stem cells induced by bone morphogenetic protein-7 and enhanced by nanofibrous scaffolds. Biomaterials. 2010 Feb;31(6):1133-9. PubMed PMID: 19857889. Pubmed Central PMCID: 2813991.

12. Zhang P, Baxter J, Vinod K, Tulenko TN, Di Muzio PJ. Endothelial differentiation of amniotic fluid-derived stem cells: synergism of biochemical and shear force stimuli. Stem cells and development. 2009 Nov;18(9):1299-308. PubMed PMID: 19508152. Pubmed Central PMCID: 3139996.

13. Mirabella T, Poggi A, Scaranari M, Mogni M, Lituania M, Baldo C, et al. Recruitment of host's progenitor cells to sites of human amniotic fluid stem cells implantation. Biomaterials. 2011 Jun;32(18):4218-27. PubMed PMID: 21459439.

14. Turner CG, Klein JD, Gray FL, Ahmed A, Zurakowski D, Fauza DO. Craniofacial repair with fetal bone grafts engineered from amniotic mesenchymal stem cells. The Journal of surgical research. 2012 Dec;178(2):785-90. PubMed PMID: 22656041.

15. Rouwkema J, Rivron NC, van Blitterswijk CA. Vascularization in tissue engineering. Trends in biotechnology. 2008 Aug;26(8):434-41. PubMed PMID: 18585808.

16. Hutton DL, Grayson WL. Stem cell-based approaches to engineering vascularized bone. Current Opinion in Chemical Engineering. 2014 2//;3(0):75-82.

17. Muehleder S, Ovsianikov A, Zipperle J, Redl H, Holnthoner W. Connections Matter: Channeled Hydrogels to Improve Vascularization. Frontiers in Bioengineering and Biotechnology. 2014 11/14 09/08/received

10/27/accepted;2:52. PubMed PMID: PMC4231943.

18. Ehrbar M, Rizzi SC, Schoenmakers RG, Miguel BS, Hubbell JA, Weber FE, et al. Biomolecular hydrogels formed and degraded via site-specific enzymatic reactions. Biomacromolecules. 2007 Oct;8(10):3000-7. PubMed PMID: 17883273.

19. Ehrbar M, Rizzi SC, Hlushchuk R, Djonov V, Zisch AH, Hubbell JA, et al. Enzymatic formation of modular cell-instructive fibrin analogs for tissue engineering. Biomaterials. 2007 Sep;28(26):3856-66. PubMed PMID: 17568666.

20. Lienemann PS, Devaud YR, Reuten R, Simona BR, Karlsson M, Weber W, et al. Locally controlling mesenchymal stem cell morphogenesis by 3D PDGF-BB gradients towards the establishment of an in vitro perivascular niche. Integrative biology : quantitative biosciences from nano to macro. 2014 Dec 22;7(1):101-11. PubMed PMID: 25385042.

21. Kivelio A, Ochsenbein-Koelble N, Zimmermann R, Ehrbar M. Engineered cell instructive matrices for fetal membrane healing. Acta biomaterialia. 2014 Dec 20. PubMed PMID: 25536031.

22. Ehrbar M, Sala A, Lienemann P, Ranga A, Mosiewicz K, Bittermann A, et al. Elucidating the role of matrix stiffness in 3D cell migration and remodeling. Biophysical journal. 2011 Jan 19;100(2):284-93. PubMed PMID: 21244824. Pubmed Central PMCID: 3021668.

23. Zavatti M, Bertoni L, Maraldi T, Resca E, Beretti F, Guida M, et al. Critical-size bone defect repair using amniotic fluid stem cell/collagen constructs: Effect of oral ferutinin treatment in rats. Life Sciences. (0).

24. Steigman SA, Ahmed A, Shanti RM, Tuan RS, Valim C, Fauza DO. Sternal repair with bone grafts engineered from amniotic mesenchymal stem cells. Journal of pediatric surgery. 2009 6//;44(6):1120-6.

25. Benavides OM, Quinn JP, Pok S, Petsche Connell J, Ruano R, Jacot J. Capillary-like Network Formation by Human Amniotic Fluid-Derived Stem Cells within Fibrin/Poly(Ethylene Glycol) Hydrogels. Tissue engineering Part A. 2014 Dec 17. PubMed PMID: 25517426.

26. Weber FE, Eyrich G, Gratz KW, Thomas RM, Maly FE, Sailer HF. Disulfide bridge conformers of mature BMP are inhibitors for heterotopic ossification. Biochemical and biophysical research communications. 2001 Aug 24;286(3):554-8. PubMed PMID: 11511095.

27. Milleret V, Simona BR, Lienemann PS, Voros J, Ehrbar M. Electrochemical control of the enzymatic polymerization of PEG hydrogels: formation of spatially controlled biological microenvironments. Advanced healthcare materials. 2014 Apr;3(4):508-14. PubMed PMID: 24574303.

28. Simona BR, Hirt L, Demko L, Zambelli T, Voros J, Ehrbar M, et al. Density gradients at hydrogel interfaces for enhanced cell penetration. Biomaterials Science. 2015.

29. Dolk H, Loane M, Garne E. The Prevalence of Congenital Anomalies in Europe. In: Posada de la Paz M, Groft SC, editors. Rare Diseases Epidemiology. Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology. 686: Springer Netherlands; 2010. p. 349-64.

30. Rodrigues MT, Lee SJ, Gomes ME, Reis RL, Atala A, Yoo JJ. Amniotic fluid-derived stem cells as a cell source for bone tissue engineering. Tissue engineering Part A. 2012 Dec;18(23-24):2518-27. PubMed PMID: 22891759.

31. Sun H, Feng K, Hu J, Soker S, Atala A, Ma PX. Osteogenic differentiation of human amniotic fluid-derived stem cells induced by bone morphogenetic protein-7 and enhanced by nanofibrous scaffolds. Biomaterials. 2010 2//;31(6):1133-9.

32. Roubelakis MG, Bitsika V, Zagoura D, Trohatou O, Pappa KI, Makridakis M, et al. In vitro and in vivo properties of distinct populations of amniotic fluid mesenchymal progenitor cells. Journal of Cellular and Molecular Medicine. 2011;15(9):1896-913.

33. Young MF. Bone matrix proteins: their function, regulation, and relationship to osteoporosis. Osteoporos Int. 2003;14 Suppl 3:S35-42. PubMed PMID: 12730768.

34. Kadler KE, Hill A, Canty-Laird EG. Collagen fibrillogenesis: fibronectin, integrins, and minor collagens as organizers and nucleators. Current Opinion in Cell Biology. 2008 10//;20(5):495-501.

35. O'Connor MD, Kardel MD, Iosfina I, Youssef D, Lu M, Li MM, et al. Alkaline phosphatase-positive colony formation is a sensitive, specific, and quantitative indicator of undifferentiated human embryonic stem cells. Stem cells. 2008 May;26(5):1109-16. PubMed PMID: 18276800.

36. Huang Z, Ren PG, Ma T, Smith RL, Goodman SB. Modulating osteogenesis of mesenchymal stem cells by modifying growth factor availability. Cytokine. 2010 Sep;51(3):305-10. PubMed PMID: 20580248.

37. Rodrigues MT, Lee B-K, Lee SJ, Gomes ME, Reis RL, Atala A, et al. The effect of differentiation stage of amniotic fluid stem cells on bone regeneration. Biomaterials. 2012 9//;33(26):6069-78.

38. Metzger S, Lienemann PS, Ghayor C, Weber W, Martin I, Weber FE, et al. Modular Poly(ethylene glycol) Matrices for the Controlled 3D-Localized Osteogenic Differentiation of Mesenchymal Stem Cells. Advanced healthcare materials. 2014 Oct 31. PubMed PMID: 25358649.

## **Supplementary information**

#### **Materials and methods**

#### **Colony forming efficiency**

Capability of AFC to form colonies from single cells after some time in culture was tested by plating them at clonal density. Cells at passage 5 from two donors were plated in 6-well plates at density of 100 cells per well. After 10 days the cultures were fixed and stained with 0.5% crystal violet (Sigma) in 20% methanol for 1 hour in room temperature. After two washes with tap water colonies of more than 50 cells were counted.

#### **Characterization by FACS**

Immunophenotypic analyses were performed on amniotic fluid cells (AFCs) after expansion at passage 5. Cells were collected, washed, resuspended in 100 µl PBS with 1mM EDTA and stained with mouse monoclonal anti-CD29 (Biolegend, San Diego, CA, USA), mouse monoclonal anti-CD34-PE (Miltenyi Biotec, Bergisch-Gladbach, Germany), mouse monoclonal anti-CD45-FITC (Miltenyi Biotec), mouse monoclonal anti-CD44-FITC (BD Pharmingen, Palo Alto, CA, USA), mouse monoclonal anti-CD73-PE (BD Pharmingen), mouse monoclonal anti-CD90-APC (BD Pharmingen), mouse monoclonal anti-CD105 (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA, USA), mouse monoclonal anti-CD49d-PE (Biolegend), mouse monoclonal anti-CD117-APC (Biolegend), mouse monoclonal anti-CD140 $\alpha$  (Biolegend), mouse monoclonal anti-CD166-PE (BD Pharmingen), monoclonal anti-CD271-PE (Miltenyi Biotec), mouse monoclonal anti-NG2 (Abcam), mouse monoclonal anti-CD58-FITC (BD Pharmingen), or mouse monoclonal anti-CD146 (Chemicon) antibodies for 30 min. Samples which were not directly incubated with fluorochrome conjugated antibodies were washed and stained with DyLight<sup>™</sup> 488 Goat antimouse IgG (Biolegend) for 30 min. After staining, cells were washed and fixed. Samples were analyzed using the BD FACS-Canto II and DIVA software, recording at least 10 000 events per marker. Comparative analysis was performed with FlowJo Version 7.6.4 (Tree Star, Inc., Ashland, OR, USA). Appropriate isotype controls from manufacturers were used as negative controls.

#### Immunostainings for evaluating endothelial differentiation

Samples were fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde for 20 min followed by 5 min incubation in 0.1 M glycine and two washes with PBS after which they were permeabilized and blocked with 1% BSA and 0.2% Triton X-100 in PBS for 60 min before staining For immunostainings, following primary antibodies were used at 1:100: mouse monoclonal anti-VEGFR2 (R&D Biosystems), mouse monoclonal

anti-CD31 (Millipore), rat monoclonal anti-Dll4, mouse monoclonal anti-Notch 1 (Biolegend), mouse monoclonal anti-integrin  $\alpha_v\beta$ 3 (Chemicon) and FITC-conjugated polyclonal sheep anti-vWf. DyLight<sup>M</sup> 488 Goat anti-mouse IgG (Biolegend) or Alexa Fluor 546 Goat anti-rat (Molecular Probes) were used as secondary antibodies at 1:200 when needed. After washing the samples three times in PBS, cell nuclei were stained with 5 ng/mL DAPI (40,6-diamidino-2-phenylindole) (Sigma Aldrich) in PBS for 10 min at room temperature. Sample evaluation was performed by epifluorescence microscope (BM550B, Leica Microsystems, Germany).

#### Results

#### **Characterization of AFCs**

AFCs were cultured up to passage 25 with the morphology remaining unchanged (Supplementary figure 4.1A). Cells from passage 5 were able to form rapidly growing colonies at clonal densities (Supplementary figure 1B) displaying that self-renewal potential had not been lost in culture.

Amnion mesenchymal cells were also positive for CD44, CD73, CD90 and CD105 from the standard mesenchymal markers and negative for CD45 and CD34 excluding hematopoietic and endothelial contamination (Supplementary Figure 4.1B). They also expressed CD29, CD140 $\alpha$ , CD146 and CD166 (Supplementary Figure 4.1C) associated with mesenchymal stem cells from various tissues.

AFCs could be differentiated towards osteogenic and endothelial lineages in 2D. Osteogenic differentiation was verified by stainings for alkaline phosphatase (after 10 days) and early initiation of calcium deposition (2-7 days, later time points not shown) (Supplementary Figure 4.2B). After 10 days of endothelial differentiation, AFCs displayed a change to a more cuboidal morphology and expression of proteins typical for endothelial cells (Supplementary Figure 4.2B).



В

А



С

Positive MSC associated markers



#### Negative MSC associated markers







**Supplementary figure 4.1** Characterization of AFC. (A) Morphology over passages 5-25. (B) Subcloning efficacy of AFCs from two donors at passage 5, colonies stained with crystal violet. (C) FACS analysis of AFCs at passage 5 stained against characteristic mesenchymal (CD90, CD73, CD44, CD105, CD29, CD146, CD166, CD58 and CD140 $\alpha$ ) endothelial (CD34) and hematopoietic markers (CD45 and CD34).

А







**Supplementary figure 4.2** Differentiation of AFC (A) Alkaline phosphatase activity after 10 days of osteogenic differentiation. Time series on mineralization during osteogenic differentiation indicated by alizarin red s staining. Scale bars 200  $\mu$ m (B) Endothelial differentiation. Morphology after 10 days of endothelial differentiation in EGM-2 with additional 50ng/ml VEGF-165 and stainings for endothelial markers.



В



**Supplementary figure 4.3** Time series of ECM production by AFC in TG-PEG hydrogels (A) Fibronectin (B) Collagen I. FN/Col1 green, F-actin red and Hoechst blue. Scale bars, 200  $\mu$ m (low magnification) and 100  $\mu$ m (high magnification).

# **CHAPTER 5** Conclusion

## **GENERAL DISCUSSION**

The overall aim of this thesis was to tackle clinically relevant prenatal conditions by means of tissue engineering. The focus was to establish cell instructive environments with organized cellular arrangement and biochemical signals by using sophisticated biomimetic hydrogel materials. In the first chapter naturally derived scaffolds were used together with different gluing materials to seal and heal fetoscopy induced defects in fetal membranes *in vivo*. In the second chapter a more systematic *in vitro* approach was taken, using TG-PEG hydrogels for 3D cell culture, to find out which signals induce cellular processes vital for tissue regeneration in fetal membrane cells. In the third chapter the same biomimetic hydrogel system was employed to produce structured bone like constructs with vascular structures by controlled spatial organization of differentiated amniotic fluid cells for congenital skeletal defects. These examples demonstrate how an advanced biomaterials platform and clinically relevant sources of primary stem/progenitors can be combined to address reconstruction of tissues prenatally.

# Applying native decellularized scaffolds and tissue glues for fetal membrane healing

Using a decellularized amnion plug containing all the signals from the native ECM was envisioned as a plugging strategy able to provide both initial sealing as well as a provisional scaffold for the initiation of healing and result in successful short and long term repair of punctured fetal membranes. Our in vivo data indicated that cells from the surrounding membranes could migrate along the scaffolds surface and to some extend enter inside the scaffold. Nevertheless, the amount of cells needed to initiate tissue repair processes using the scaffold would in reality be much higher than observed in these experiments. Thus, we concluded that moving to a more controllable in vitro approach would be needed in order to pin point the signals essentials for recruiting resident tissue cells and inducing their proliferation and ECM production. In general, the approach of using a plug together with the mussel mimetic glue as an initial immobilizing agent was deemed feasible and could be employed in future experiments with engineered next generation plugging materials.

#### Identifying novel growth factors affecting amnion membrane cells

Previous attempts to stimulate amnion cells have relied on traditional 2D cell culture approaches in which the cells' inherent ability to migrate and proliferate on plastic may have masked effects due to added growth factors. Using a 3D *in vitro* screening approach based on microtissues created from isolated cells we discovered three factors, namely PDGF, bFGF and EGF, that could recruit cells out of these tissue mimics. From this model we moved on to validating the results in an ex vivo recruitment model in which pieces of intact tissue were used instead of microtissues more realistically

recapitulating the situation *in vivo*. The previously identified growth factors could elicit similar migratory responses in this setup verifying their usefulness.

#### Engineering bone and vascular structures from amniotic fluid cells

In chapter 4 we reported the formation of next generation three dimensionally (3D) structured and vascularized bone tissue replacements, engineered from patient's own, phenotypically characterized and differentiated stem cells. Functional integration of these constructs was demonstrated in ectopic model *in vivo*. Evaluating the usefulness of these constructs for bone healing in a mouse calvarial defect model is currently underway. These experiments are done on adult mice and next step of of this project could be to implant the constructs in young pups orthotopically. It might also be of interest to test this tissue engineering approach in an actual *in vivo* model for cleft palate such as the TGF- $\beta$  knock out mice [1].

## **FUTURE DIRECTIONS**

#### Ex vivo fetal membrane healing models

As a first step towards establishing the ex vivo amnion healing model, the capability of amnion cells to migrate out of the amnion tissue into the synthetic TG-PEG hydrogel was investigated in chapter 2. Small pieces of amnion were encapsulated in hydrogels and within 4-9 days single cells began to migrate out of the tissue. Cell migration out of the tissue could be stimulated by growth factors enhancing migration *in vitro* (PDGF, bFGF and EGF) and unstimulated cultures did not result in cell outgrowth.

More realistic fetal membrane healing models would comprise of a combination of a thicker stromal layer with a layer of epithelial cells. To produce tissue engineered fetal membranes in a high throughput fashion, constructs could be assembled by layer-by-layer deposition or by 3D printing as done previously using TG-PEG hydrogels [2]. After maturation in culture such artificial membranes along side with amnion explants could be punctured and the regeneration capacity of growth factor presenting plugs evaluated in a more pertinent model.

The natural state of the cells in the amnion/fetal membranes during pregnancy is stretched both statically and cyclically. TG-PEG hydrogels used in chapter 2 are soft materials, so in order to create a more realistic model for membrane healing, the mechanical loading component is essential. In order to have more accurate and physiologically relevant information on the behavior of engineered matrices *in vitro*, a device allowing the culture of membrane explants and tissue engineered membrane analogs under dynamic stretching conditions would be required. The design of such a setup could be based on an inflation device previously developed in our lab, which allows the biaxial testing of membrane mechanical properties under physiological pressures by inflating fixed membranes with water [3]. A miniaturized cell culture compatible version of the system could integrate both culture and mechanical

testing of regenerated membranes and determined signals or combinations of signals which best promote tissue healing.

#### In vivo evaluation of cell instructive matrices with growth factor reservoirs

To give our findings clinical relevance in treating iPPROM, optimized healing inducing matrices from chapter 3 will be further tested *in vivo*. Initial tests will be performed using the mid-gestational rabbit model described above. However, because of the short duration of rabbit gestation and differences in the attachment of the fetal membranes to the uterine wall compared to humans, final *in vivo* investigations could be done in sheep. The ovine model would allow long term observation of material stability and tissue regeneration as well as testing plug application strategies in a way better translatable to humans.

The most promising factors will be produced and recombinantly expressed as matrix binding factors and the *in vitro* activity of such factors will be evaluated using migration and proliferation assays described in chapter 3. In such a microenvironment the growth factors will only be released when cells proteolytically degrade the matrix. TG-tagged versions of all three factors have been produced and initial tests using TG-PEG plugs containing matrix bound PDGF have been initiated in the midgestational rabbit model.

# Spatiotemporal delivery of bound growth factors for regenerating bone with vascular structures

Bone morphogenic proteins (BMPs) are most prominent growth factors involved in bone regeneration and applied in clinical setting in treatment of orthopedic applications such as spinal fusion, non-unions, and oral surgery [4]. They are not only osteoinductive but also induce angiogenesis by upregulating expression of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) [5] which again further enhances bone formation. Despite the pre-clinical and clinical successes of BMP-2 treatment, there have been reports on severe side effects due to the extremely high concentrations of soluble growth factor used to achieve the desired bone healing. As described in chapter 1, several strategies exist to tether growth factors and other bioactive moieties to synthetic and naturally derived hydrogels which restrict the growth factor concentrations. There are several peptide linkers with different affinities and degradability dependent release kinectics available and being developed for the TG-PEG system. Thus, dual growth factor delivery techniques with specific temporal release profiles could be applied together with the AFCs to mimic the natural sequence of bone development and repair.

In chapter 4 chemical differentiation media was chosen for osteogenic predifferentiation of implanted constructs over growth factor based approach for cost purposes, but BMP-2 mediated differentiation of AFCs was also show *in vitro*. To further enhanced the bone healing observed using only predifferentiation *in vitro*, BMP-2 could be immobilized in the constructs for continued osteogenic

stimulation of the AFC and resident cells *in vivo*. Dual delivery of BMP-2 and VEGF has been shown to improve bone regeneration *in vivo* [6, 7] and it would be possible to incorporate VEGF alongside BMP-2 in the bulk of the TG-PEG hydrogel for later release to promote vascular ingrowth. Perfusion of endothelial cells into the channel prior to implantation could also be done by embedding them in a hydrogel with additional bound VEGF. Additional factors promoting bone regeneration and angiogenesis such as bFGF and PDGF could also be added for ultimate fine tuning of the coexistence of osteogenic and vascular structures.

#### Clonal analysis of amniotic fluid cells

Amniotic fluid contain a myriad of different cell types originating from the fetus and the fetal membranes. We thus hypothesize that within the amniotic fluid not only cells with different origin but also with different differentiation status and potential can be found. However, as little is known about the true potential of individual freshly isolated AFCs since in most tissue engineering approaches heterogeneous bulk AFCs or cell lines derived from a single clone were employed. Most published studies have sought after the most primitive cells in amniotic fluid in hopes of having in their hands something corresponding to embryonic stem cells in their potency, but being ethically uncontroversial. Of course a pluripotent cell offers the most flexibility in terms of differentiation options and tissue engineering applicability in theory but identifying more committed tissue specific progenitor cells might be more simple and straightforward in practice.

If proliferation and expression of certain markers associated with pluri- or multipotency or specific progenitor cells such as Oct-4, CD117, CD146, NG2 or CD34 correlate with differentiation capabilities of amniotic fluid cells at clonal level they could be used as a criteria for selecting cells for different tissue engineering purposes. Most common media compositions used in the literature include supplementation with 15-20% FBS, 5 ng/ml bFGF or so called Chang supplements and would also be worth investigating whether there are differences rising from cell isolation and culture in different media at clonal level.

The heterogeneity of AFCs should be characterized at a single cell level either by using limited dilutions on a traditional well plate or by employing PDMS microwells [8] for a more sophisticated and high throughput approach. As micro-wells can be formed with different stiffness and specifically coated with any protein of choice, the proliferative potential of a large number of individual cells in response to mechanical properties and extracellular matrix proteins can be followed by time-lapse microscopy. As expected, our initial data indicate that both proliferation kinetics and morphology of cells which have been isolated based on described procedures are largely heterogeneous. Hundreds of clones with variable properties can be generated from a 1 ml sample of amniotic fluid (our unpublished data) and by evaluation of proliferation, phenotype and differentiation potential of the whole population versus these clones more light could be shed on the cellular hierarchy and tissue engineering potential of amniotic fluid.

### **Engineering other fetal tissues**

In this thesis amniotic fluid cells were used for engineering vascularized bone but the concept of spatiotemporal structuring of biomimetic hydrogels together with controlled differentiation of these multipotent cells could be employed to produce other fetal tissues as well. For example amniotic fluid cell seeded extracellular matrix scaffolds have already been tried for the treatment of congenital diaphragmatic hernia in sheep with results comparative to standard acellular materials [9]. We believe it would be possible to improve the implantable grafts by using a defined culture environment, differentiating the 3D organized cells towards tenogenic lineage while subjecting the constructs to mechanical loading during maturation and finally adding prevascularization for viability of larger constructs.

# REFERENCES

1. Koo SH, Cunningham MC, Arabshahi B, Gruss JS, Grant JH, 3rd. The transforming growth factorbeta 3 knock-out mouse: an animal model for cleft palate. Plastic and reconstructive surgery. 2001 Sep 15;108(4):938-48; discussion 49-51. PubMed PMID: 11547150.

2. Sala A, Hanseler P, Ranga A, Lutolf MP, Voros J, Ehrbar M, et al. Engineering 3D cell instructive microenvironments by rational assembly of artificial extracellular matrices and cell patterning. Integrative biology : quantitative biosciences from nano to macro. 2011 Nov;3(11):1102-11. PubMed PMID: 21986771.

3. Haller CM, Buerzle W, Kivelio A, Perrini M, Brubaker CE, Gubeli RJ, et al. Mussel-mimetic tissue adhesive for fetal membrane repair: an ex vivo evaluation. Acta biomaterialia. 2012 Dec;8(12):4365-70. PubMed PMID: 22885681.

4. Carragee EJ, Hurwitz EL, Weiner BK. A critical review of recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 trials in spinal surgery: emerging safety concerns and lessons learned. The Spine Journal. 2011 6//;11(6):471-91.

5. Carano RA, Filvaroff EH. Angiogenesis and bone repair. Drug discovery today. 2003 Nov 1;8(21):980-9. PubMed PMID: 14643161.

6. Patel ZS, Young S, Tabata Y, Jansen JA, Wong ME, Mikos AG. Dual delivery of an angiogenic and an osteogenic growth factor for bone regeneration in a critical size defect model. Bone. 2008 Nov;43(5):931-40. PubMed PMID: 18675385. Pubmed Central PMCID: 3014108.

7. Kempen DHR, Lu L, Heijink A, Hefferan TE, Creemers LB, Maran A, et al. Effect of local sequential VEGF and BMP-2 delivery on ectopic and orthotopic bone regeneration. Biomaterials. 2009 5//;30(14):2816-25.

8. Charnley M, Textor M, Khademhosseini A, Lutolf MP. Integration column: microwell arrays for mammalian cell culture. Integrative biology : quantitative biosciences from nano to macro. 2009 Dec;1(11-12):625-34. PubMed PMID: 20027371.

9. Turner CG, Klein JD, Steigman SA, Armant M, Nicksa GA, Zurakowski D, et al. Preclinical regulatory validation of an engineered diaphragmatic tendon made with amniotic mesenchymal stem cells. Journal of pediatric surgery. 2011 Jan;46(1):57-61. PubMed PMID: 21238640.

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Work presented in this thesis would not have been possible without the amazing people around me. I am extremely grateful for the support, guidance, and encouragement I received from you during my PhD. I would like to thank:

**Dr. Martin Ehrbar**, for accepting me in his group almost five years ago. It has been a very educative and enjoyable experience working with you. Thank you for the all support and your positive outlook on things, even though science sometimes didn't go as planned I never had any doubts about graduating (eventually).

**Prof. Jeffrey Hubbell**, for being my thesis director and for helpful feedback and discussions.

My thesis committee members, **Prof. Matthias Lütolf**, **Prof. Heinz Redl**, **Prof. Nikolaos Stergiopulos**, and **Dr. Arnaud Scherberich** for accepting to assess this thesis.

All former and current members of the Ehrbar laboratory for proding me with a stimulating scientific environment and endless silliness. My thanks especially go to **Dr. Philipp Lienemann** (for being my PhD big brother from another mother and sometimes a bigger weirdo than I am. Also, you made navigating EPFL so much easier), **Dr. Vincent Milleret** (for unlimited supply of molds, sticks and good advice. And long nights in Zürich with Fidel Castro and other friends), **Yannick Devaud** (for the win and for being the best desk neighbor/swim coach/mood enhancer there is), **Dr. Ana Sala**, **Stéphanie Metzger, Epameinondas Gousopoulos, Barbara Klotz, Dr. Michela Perrini, Ulrich Blache, Panagiota Papageorgiou** and last but not least **Queralt Vallmajó-Martin** (for being Catalan and fabulous).

**Aida Kurmanaviciene** and **Esther Kleiner** keeping the lab clean and running. Special thanks to Esther for doing all the histologies at the speed of light and for the hours of pipetting in the cell culture.

**Yvonne Eisenegger** and **Corina von Arx** for being extremely efficient in taking care of any administrative issue and for keeping the coffee machine running.

**Sonja Bodmer** and **Carol Bonzon** at EPFL for patiently helping with any missing signatures and stupid questions from an external PhD student.

**Prof. Roland Zimmermann** and all the staff of the clinic of obstetrics at USZ, for supporting our research. Especially **PD Dr. Nicole Ochsenbein-Kölble for** taking the time from your busy schedule to participate in the experiments in Leuven and Zürich as well as for acting as an interface between science and clinical reality.

**Prof. Jan Deprest, Dr. Philip DeKonick** and **Dr. Jute Richter** in KU Leuven for providing resources and support during our experiments in Belgium.

**Prof. Franz Weber** and all the members of his laboratory at USZ, especially **Dr. Chafik Ghayor** and **Yvonne Bloemhard** for allowing and helping me to use their equipment.

**PD Dr. Paolo Cinelli** from the division of trauma surgery at USZ, for allowing us to use his micro computed tomography equipment and all the help with it.

**Flora Nicholls, Thea Fleischmann** and the rest of the staff at the animal facility for their competent help with animal experimentation.

All the **participants of the Multiterm project**, especially the other fellows for being a fun and inspiring group of people to share this experience with.

**My friends** in Finland, Switzerland and all over the world, best times in the last five years and always have been spent with you. Thank you for having been a reminder about life outside science and for not being too interested in what I was doing so we could talk about other things.

**My family**, especially my **mom** for encouraging me to do a PhD ("You're such an absentminded oddball you'd make a great professor so why not get a PhD") and my **dad** for making me appreciate math and logical thinking.

# **CURRICULUM VITAE**

## Anna-Sofia Johanna Kiveliö

Universitätstr. 102 8006 Zürich Switzerland

annasofia.kivelio@gmail.com anna-sofia.kivelio@usz.ch +41786298488

# Education

05.2010 – current	Ph.D. in Biotechnology and Bioengineering
	Swiss Federal Institute of Technology in Lausanne (EPFL),
	Switzerland, School of Life Sciences, Thesis: Tissue engineering for
	prenatal applications
09.2003 - 11.2009	M.Sc. in Biomedical Engineering
	Helsinki University of Technology; Master of Science in Biomedical
	Engineering; Major: Bioadaptive Technology and Biomaterials, Minor
	(1): Tissue Engineering, Minor (2): Strategy and International
	Business
10.2008-07.2009	Research for Master's thesis
	Georgia Institute of Technology, School of Materials Science and
	Engineering/Department of Biomedical Engineering;
	Superhydrophobic Coating for Reducing Unwanted Cell and Bacterial
	Adhesion in Medical Implants
09.2006-05.2007	Semester project
	New Jersey Institute of Technology. Department of Biomedical
	Engineering: Applicability of a hydrogel combined with an
	electrospinned nanofiber scaffold for growing neural stem cells.

## **Professional Experience**

05.2010 – current	Research assistant
	University Hospital Zurich, Switzerland
	Division of Obstetrics
	Laboratory for Cell and Tissue Engineering
04.2008-08.2008	Summer intern
	GE Healthcare Finland
	Supplies and accessories team
05.2005-08.2006	Research assistant
	Helsinki University of Technology, Finland
	Laboratory of Electronics Production
08.2004-12.2004	Research assistant
	Helsinki University of Technology, Finland
	Communications Laboratory

## Publications

1. <u>Kivelio, A.</u>, Ochsenbein-Koelble, N., Zimmermann, R., & Ehrbar, M. (2014). Engineered cell instructive matrices for fetal membrane healing. *Acta Biomaterialia*.

2. <u>Kivelio, A.</u>, & Ehrbar, M. (2014). Recent Advances in 3D Tissue Models. In *Engineered Cell Manipulation for Biomedical Application* (pp. 3-41). Springer Japan.

3. <u>Kivelio, A.</u>, DeKoninck, P., Perrini, M., Brubaker, C. E., Messersmith, P. B., Mazza, E., ... & Ochsenbein-Koelble, N. (2013). Mussel mimetic tissue adhesive for fetal membrane repair: initial in vivo investigation in rabbits. *European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology*, *171*(2), 240-245.

4. Haller, C. M., Buerzle, W., <u>Kivelio, A</u>., Perrini, M., Brubaker, C. E., Gubeli, R. J., ... & Ehrbar, M. (2012). Mussel-mimetic tissue adhesive for fetal membrane repair: An ex vivo evaluation. *Acta biomaterialia*, *8*(12), 4365-4370.

# Manuscripts in preparation

1. <u>Kivelio, A.</u>, Metzger, S., Milleret, V., Lienemann, PS., Ochsenbein-Koelble, N., Zimmermann, R., & Ehrbar, M. Human amniotic fluid cells for engineering vascularized fetal bone grafts

# Fellowships, grants and awards

09.2013-09.2014	Novartis Foundation for Medical-Biological Research, grant for project "Human amniotic stem cells for the engineering of vascularized fetal bone grafts"
05.2010-05.2013	Early stage research fellow in MultiTERM,a Marie Curie Initial Training Network (ITN) on "Training Multidisciplinary scientists for Tissue Engineering and Regenerative Medicine".
03.2012	Vandenberghe Storz Young investigator award at the annual meeting of the International Fetal Medicine and Surgery society in Queenstown New Zealand